

# Doctor-patient Relationship, Leader-member Exchange, Occupational Commitment, Turnover Intention – A Study of Public Hospital Doctors in China

**ZENG Weilong** 

Thesis submitted as partial requirement for the conferral of the degree of

**Doctor of Management** 

Supervisor:

Prof. Ma Shaozhuang, Associate Professor, ISCTE University Institute of Lisbon

July, 2018

ISCTE 🔅 IUL Instituto Universitário de Lisboa

Doctor-patient Relationship , Leader-member Exchange, Occupational Commitment, Turnover Intention - A Study of Public Hospital Doctors in China ZENG Weilong

# **ISCTE UL** Instituto Universitário de Lisboa

# Doctor-patient Relationship, Leader-member Exchange, Occupational Commitment, Turnover Intention – A Study of Public Hospital Doctors in China

**ZENG Weilong** 

Thesis submitted as partial requirement for the conferral of the degree of

### **Doctor of Management**

Jury:

President: Professor Renato Costa, Assistant Professor, ISCTE-IUL Prof. Ma Shaozhuang, Associate Professor, ISCTE-IUL Prof. Nelson Ramalho, Assistant Professor, ISCTE-IUL Prof. Paulo Resende da Silva, Assistant Professor, Universidade de Évora Prof. Patrícia Palma, Assistant Professor, University of Lisbon

July, 2018

#### Declaration

I declare that this thesis does not incorporate without acknowledgment any material previously submitted for a degree or diploma in any university and that to the best of my knowledge it does not contain any material previously published or written by another person except where due reference is made in the text.

Date: 208.8./

Signed: \$22

#### 作者申明

本人郑重申明:除了论文致谢中明确说明并致以谢意的部分外,所呈交的论文不包 含任何他人或作者本人已用于获得任何教育机构的学位和证书而使用过的材料。同 时尽我所知,除了文中特别加以标注引用的内容外,本论文不包含任何其他个人或 集体已经发表或撰写的成果作品。

I

日期: 2018.8.1 作者签名: 常北 姓名(拼音): Zeng Wei long

#### Abstract

The strained doctor-patient relationship(DPR) negatively affects doctors' occupational commitment (OC) and turnover intention (TI), which affects the achievement of the goals of Healthy China 2030.Therefore,determining ways of improving DPRand doctors'OCand reducing TIis very important for achieving these goals. In the present study, two rounds of surveys were conducted among doctors at the Fourth Affiliated Hospital of Guangxi Medical University. Three hundred and eighty-one valid questionnaires were collected over a period of three months, to explore the relationship between leader-member exchange (LMX), DPR, OC, and TI,using correlation analysis, variance analysis, exploratory and confirmatory factor analysis, and structural equation modeling (SEM)methods.

The analysis results show that the China-specific doctor-based DPR scale has two dimensions with good validity and reliability. There is a significantly positive relationship among LMX, DPR and OC; they are all negatively correlated with TI. According to SEM, the impact paths of DPR between LMX and OC include: LMX $\rightarrow$ DPR ( $\beta$ =0.35),DPR $\rightarrow$ OC ( $\beta$ =0.73); the overall impact effect is 0.252;the impact paths of DPR between LMX and TI include: LMX $\rightarrow$ DPR, DPR $\rightarrow$ TI ( $\beta$ =-0.25), LMX $\rightarrow$ TI ( $\beta$ =-0.23); the overall impact effect is -0.317 and the mediating effect accounts for 27.76 percent of the overall effect.

Research results reveal LMX positively correlates to DPR; DPR plays a partially mediating role between LMX and TI and a full mediating role between LMX and OC. This thesis offers suggestions for improving DPR and OC and reducing TI on management practice.

**Keywords:** Chinese DPR; DPR measurement; DPR; LMX; OC; TI **JEL:** M54; M12

#### Resumo

A relação entre médico e paciente (RMP) afeta negativamente a implicação ocupacional dos médicos (IO) bem como a intenção de saída (IS), o que afeta a consecução dos objetivos da China Saudável 2030. Assim, é muito importante identificar formas de melhorar a RMP e a IO bem como reduzir a IS para atingir estes objetivos. No estudo presente, foram realizadas duas ondas de inquéritos entre médicos no 4º Hospital Afiliado da Universidade Médica de Guangxi. Foram recolhidos 381 questionários válidos durante um período de três meses, para explorar a relação entre a troca líder-membro (LMX), a RMP, a IO e a IS, utilizando análises correlacionais, análises de variância, análises fatoriais exploratórias e confirmatórias e técnicas de Equações Estruturais (SEM).

Os resultados das análises indicam que a escala de RMP especificamente para a China tem duas dimensões com boa validade e fiabilidade. Há uma relação positiva significativa entre LMX, RMP e IO; todas estas estão negativamente correlacionadas com a IS. De acordo com a SEM, as vias de impacto da RMP entre a LMX e a IO incluem: LMX $\rightarrow$ DPR ( $\beta = 0.35$ ), RMP $\rightarrow$ IO ( $\beta = 0.73$ ); o efeito total de impacto é de 0.252;as vias de impacto da RMP entre LMX e IS incluem: LMX $\rightarrow$ RMP, RMP $\rightarrow$ IS ( $\beta = -0.25$ ), LMX $\rightarrow$ IS ( $\beta = -0.23$ ); o efeito total de impacto é de -0.317 e o efeito de mediação explica 27.76% do efeito total.

Os resultados mostram que a LMX está correlacionada positivamente com a RMP; que a RMP é um mediador parcial entre a LMX e a IS mas que é um mediador total entre a LMX e a IO. Com base nestes resultados sugerem-se recomendações para a prática de gestão para melhorar a RMP e a IO e para reduzir a IS.

**Palavras-chave:** relação entre médico e paciente (RMP); implicação ocupacional; intenção de saída (IS); relação entre a troca líder-membro (LMX).

**JEL:** M54; M12

### 摘要

中国当前紧张的医患关系,影响着医生的职业和工作满意度。而健康中国 2030 目标的实现与医生的职业和工作满意度密切相关。因此,如何提高医生医 患关系和职业承诺水平,降低离职倾向,对于实现健康中国 2030 目标具有重要 意义。本研究以中国广西医科大学第四附属医院的医生为研究对象,以员工证号 来匹配,对同一批医生开展前后间隔三个月的两轮问卷调查,共获得有效问卷 381 份,来研究医生的领导部属交换关系、医患关系、职业承诺、离职倾向的关系。 采用相关性分析、方差分析、探索性因子和验证性因子分析、结构方程模型等方 法进行分析。

分析结果显示:中国情景下医患关系(医生视角)量表包含 "医患信任" 和"以患者为中心的诊疗能力"两个维度。量表具有良好的信度和效度。领导部 属交换关系、医患关系、职业承诺之间存在显著正相关性;领导部属交换关系、 医患关系、职业承诺与离职倾向存在显著负相关性。结构方程模型分析结果显示, 医患关系在领导部属交换关系对职业承诺影响路径中包括:领导部属交换关系→ 医患关系(β=0.35),医患关系→职业承诺(β=0.73),总体影响效果为0.252; 医患关系在领导部属交换关系对离职倾向影响路径中包括:领导部属交换关系→ 医患关系,医患关系→离职倾向(β=-0.25),领导部属交换关系→离职倾向(β =-0.23),总体影响效果为:-0.317,中介效应占总效应27.76%。

研究表明,领导部属交换关系与医患关系正向相关,医患关系能部分中介领导部属交换关系对医生的离职倾向影响,能完全中介领导部属交换关系对医生的 职业承诺影响。医患关系对医生职业承诺的影响要大于离职倾向。基于以上的研 究结果,讨论提高医生医患关系、职业承诺水平,降低离职倾向的管理实践启示 和建议。

关键词:中国医患关系;医患关系测量;医患关系;领导部属交换关系;职 业承诺;离职倾向

**JEL:** M54; M12

#### Acknowledgments

How time flies! My doctoral life is nearing its end almost before I know it. Looking back on the long journey, whether it is the multiple trips between Liuzhou in Guangxi province, Guangzhou, and Beijing, or the meaningful doctoral life, I feel it would have been impossible for me to complete my study without the great care, sustained support, and generous help from my tutors, friends, leaders, and colleagues. The journey has provided invaluable memories and experiences in my life. Here I want to thank all people who have helped me along the way.

I wish first to express my deep thanks to my supervisor, Prof. Ma Shaozhuang, who offered me meticulous and comprehensive guidance through my whole doctoral study, from topic selection, literature review, questionnaire design, and research methods to model construction, thesis writing, and paper submission, especially his patient guidance and strict control in DPR scale research and design. I am deeply impressed by his rigorous and diligent scholarship, profound academic knowledge and broad international vision. Under his careful guidance and special instructions, I have grasped basic management theories and research methods and made the transformation from a manager to a researcher. Here I want to again show my enormous respect for Prof. Ma's excelsior work style and erudite professional knowledge and wholeheartedly thank him for his tremendous help.

I also wish to offer my sincere thanks to Prof. Virginia Trigo and Elizabeth Reisand other class lecturers, who taught me professional knowledge and broadened my international vision. My profound gratitude goes to Prof.Wang Dong, Mrs. Eva Xu, and Mrs.VianOu from the School of Humanities at SMU. I have also truly enjoyed the heated discussions with my 2015 doctoral classmates and express my thanks for their generous help.

I want to offer my sincere thanks to Hospital PresidentPresident of the Fourth Affiliated Hospital of Guangxi Medical University Li Bing, Party Secretary Hu Zhuojun and Vice President Huang Haixin for their continued care, encouragement and help, as well as the opportunities they have provided for me. I am immensely grateful to the leaders and teachers from the Department of Scientific Education of the National Health Planning Commission and the Chinese Medical Doctor Association for their unselfish help and enlightenment. I want to thank Director Wang from the Human Resources Department of the fourth affiliated hospital of guangxi medical university and other colleagues for their great support in my work. Without their support, it would have been impossible for me to establish a balance between my study and work. I am deeply grateful to the office secretaries for various departments for their help in questionnaire distribution and data input. I want to thank all of the doctors involved in my study for their efforts in questionnaire response.

I am particularly indebted to my family, including my wife Zhao Na, my parents and other family members for their continued understanding and sustained support and encouragement during my doctoral study.

### 致 谢

回首博士学习的充实时光,从中国广西柳州、广东、北京、再到广西柳州, 期间凝聚着老师、亲友、领导和同事们的大量关心、支持和帮助,这些将成为我 人生中重要的回忆及宝贵人生经历。在此一一进行致谢。

首先要感谢的是我的导师马绍壮教授(Prof. Shaozhuang Ma)。马教授在我 的论文指导中倾注了大量的心血,从选题、文献综述、问卷设计、研究方法、模 型构建、论文写作及发表等方面给予我全面系统的指导,尤其在医患关系量表研 发环节进行耐心的指导及严格把关,使我深深感受到马教授科学严谨的治学态度、 渊博的学术知识、广阔的国际视野。在马教授的教导下,我掌握了一些管理学基 本理论及研究方法,完成从管理实践者向研究者的蜕变。在此,再次对马教授的 大力帮助、严谨的治学风格、深厚的学术造诣表示崇高的敬意和衷心的感谢!

在博士学习期间,得到了 Prof. Virginia Trigo、伊丽莎白等诸多授课老师的帮助,给我传授了专业知识及拓展了国际视野,在此一并表示感谢!同时也感谢南方医科大学的人文管理学院的王冬教授、许睿敏(Eva Xu)和欧玮艳(VianOu)等各位领导、老师给予的帮助!也感谢一起攻读博士的 2015 级同学们的激烈讨论及帮助!

感谢医院李兵院长、胡灼君书记、黄海欣副院长等院领导给予的机会、关心、 鼓励及提供的帮助,感谢国家卫生计生委科教司和中国医师协会各位领导及老师 提供的无私的帮助及工作上的启发;感谢人力资源部汪主任及同事在工作上的大 力支持,否则我难以在繁忙的工作之余,兼顾学业;感谢各科室秘书在问卷的发 放及录入方面的提供的帮助。也感谢医院相关科室医生积极配合问卷的填写。

感谢我的妻子赵娜、父母及家人对我学业的大力支持,在您们理解、包容和 不断的鼓励下使我按期完成学业。

## Contents

Chapter 1: Introduction	1
1.1 Research background	1
1.2 Research dilemma	
1.3 Research questions	6
1.4 Research objectives	6
1.4.1 Theoretical significance	7
1.4.2 Management practice significance	7
1.5 Thesis structure	
Chapter 2: Literature Review	9
2.1 Doctor-patient Relationship	9
2.1.1 Concept definition of DPR	9
2.1.2 China's strained DPR	
2.1.3 DPR-related stakeholders	
2.1.4 Measurement of DPR	
2.1.5 Research review	
2.2 Leader–member exchange	
2.2.1 LMX	
2.2.2 Development of LMX	
2.2.3 LMX structure and measurement	
2.2.4 Antecedents of LMX	
2.2.5 Effect of outcome variables of LMX and impact mechanis	sm35
2.2.6 LMX research review	
2.3 Occupational commitment	
2.3.1 Concepts	
2.3.2 Theory of OC and measurement	
2.3.3 Antecedent and outcome variables of OC	
2.3.4 Research review of OC	
2.4 Turnover intention	
2.4.1 Definition of TI	
2.4.2 Models of turnover	

	2.4.3 Antecedents of TI	61
	2.4.4 Measurement of TI	65
	2.4.5 Research review of TI	66
2.5	Conservation of resource theory	67
	2.5.1 Definition of resources	67
	2.5.2 Core ideas of COR theory	68
	2.5.3 Principles of resources conservation	69
2.6	Social exchange theory	70
	2.6.1 Main contents of modern social exchange theory	70
	2.6.2 Social exchange theory and LMX	71
2.7	Hypotheses	72
	2.7.1 Hypothesized relationship between LMX and DPR	72
	2.7.2 Hypothesized relationship between LMX and OC	73
	2.7.3 Hypothesized relationship between LMX and TI	74
	2.7.4 Hypothesized relationship between DPR and OC	74
	2.7.5 Hypothesized relationship between DPR and doctors' TI	76
	2.7.6 Hypothesized relationship between LMX and OC, TI, with DPR playing	g a
	mediating role	76
Chapter	3: Research Methods	79
3.1		
	Questionnaire survey	79
	Questionnaire survey	79 79
	Questionnaire survey 3.1.1 DPR questionnaire design and measurement 3.1.2 LMX measurement	79 79 82
	Questionnaire survey	79 79 82 83
	Questionnaire survey	<ol> <li>79</li> <li>79</li> <li>82</li> <li>83</li> <li>83</li> </ol>
	Questionnaire survey	<ol> <li>79</li> <li>79</li> <li>82</li> <li>83</li> <li>83</li> <li>83</li> </ol>
3.2	Questionnaire survey	<ol> <li>79</li> <li>79</li> <li>82</li> <li>83</li> <li>83</li> <li>83</li> <li>84</li> </ol>
3.2 3.3	Questionnaire survey	<ol> <li>79</li> <li>79</li> <li>82</li> <li>83</li> <li>83</li> <li>83</li> <li>84</li> <li>84</li> </ol>
3.2 3.3 3.4	Questionnaire survey	<ol> <li>79</li> <li>79</li> <li>82</li> <li>83</li> <li>83</li> <li>83</li> <li>84</li> <li>84</li> <li>85</li> </ol>
3.2 3.3 3.4	Questionnaire survey	<ul> <li>79</li> <li>79</li> <li>82</li> <li>83</li> <li>83</li> <li>83</li> <li>84</li> <li>84</li> <li>85</li> <li>86</li> </ul>
3.2 3.3 3.4	Questionnaire survey3.1.1 DPR questionnaire design and measurement3.1.2 LMX measurement3.1.3 OC measurement3.1.4 TI measurement3.1.5 Control variablesBasic information of surveyed hospital and data collectionQuality controlStatistical methods3.4.1 Questionnaire reliability analysis3.4.2 Validity analysis	<ul> <li>79</li> <li>79</li> <li>82</li> <li>83</li> <li>83</li> <li>83</li> <li>84</li> <li>84</li> <li>85</li> <li>86</li> <li>86</li> </ul>
3.2 3.3 3.4	Questionnaire survey3.1.1 DPR questionnaire design and measurement3.1.2 LMX measurement3.1.3 OC measurement3.1.4 TI measurement3.1.5 Control variablesBasic information of surveyed hospital and data collectionQuality controlStatistical methods3.4.1 Questionnaire reliability analysis3.4.2 Validity analysis3.4.3 Descriptive statistical analysis	<ul> <li>79</li> <li>79</li> <li>82</li> <li>83</li> <li>83</li> <li>84</li> <li>84</li> <li>85</li> <li>86</li> <li>86</li> <li>87</li> </ul>
3.2 3.3 3.4	Questionnaire survey	<ul> <li>79</li> <li>79</li> <li>82</li> <li>83</li> <li>83</li> <li>84</li> <li>84</li> <li>85</li> <li>86</li> <li>86</li> <li>87</li> <li>87</li> </ul>
3.2 3.3 3.4	Questionnaire survey         3.1.1 DPR questionnaire design and measurement         3.1.2 LMX measurement         3.1.3 OC measurement         3.1.4 TI measurement         3.1.5 Control variables         Basic information of surveyed hospital and data collection         Quality control         Statistical methods         3.4.1 Questionnaire reliability analysis         3.4.2 Validity analysis.         3.4.3 Descriptive statistical analysis         3.4.4 Analysis of correlation between measured variables         3.4.5 Independent sample T-test and One-way ANOVA	<ul> <li>79</li> <li>79</li> <li>82</li> <li>83</li> <li>83</li> <li>84</li> <li>84</li> <li>85</li> <li>86</li> <li>86</li> <li>87</li> <li>87</li> <li>87</li> </ul>

3.5 Questionnaire reliability and validity	38
3.5.1 DPR scale reliability and validity analysis	38
3.5.2 LMX scale reliability and validity analysis	)2
3.5.3 OC scale reliability and validity analysis	<b>)</b> 4
3.5.4 TI scale reliability and validity analysis	<b>)</b> 5
3.6 Common method variances analysis	<b>)</b> 6
Chapter 4: Empirical Analysis and Hypothesis Test	<b>)</b> 9
4.1 Data description	<b>)</b> 9
4.1.1 Sample descriptive statistical analysis	<b>)</b> 9
4.1.2 Descriptive analysis of measured variables10	)1
4.2 Correlation analysis 10	)1
4.3 Variance analysis of the effect of demographic factors on research variables. 10	)3
4.3.1 Effect of demographic factors on research variables	)3
4.3.2 Effects of different department classification on research variables 10	)7
4.3.3 Effect of other demographic factors on research variables	)9
4.3.4 Summary of significant difference regarding effect of demographic facto	rs
on research variables10	)9
4.4 SEM test and analysis of LMX-DPR-OC and TI11	0
4.4.1 Partial mediating effect M111	0
4.4.2 Completely mediating effect M211	2
4.5 Summary of research hypotheses	5
Chapter 5: Research Results Analysis and Discussions	17
5.1 Current situation of doctors' LMX, DPR, OC, and TI 11	17
5.2 Analysis and discussion based on doctor-specific Chinese DPR scale	20
5.3 Discussions of hypotheses test results	21
5.3.1 Discussion of result of hypothesized relationship between LMX and DP	R
	21
5.3.2 Discussions of result of hypothesized relationship between LMX and O	С
	22
5.3.3 Discussions of result of hypothesized relationship between LMX and	ΓI
	22
5.3.4 Discussions of result of hypothesized relationship between DPR and O	С
	23
5.3.5 Discussions of result of hypothesized relationship between DPR and TI12	23

5.3.6 Full mediating effect of DPR between LMX and OC	123
5.3.7 Partial mediating effect of DPR between LMX and TI	124
Chapter 6: Research Conclusions and Prospect	127
6.1 Research findings	127
6.1.1 Finding 1	127
6.1.2 Finding 2	127
6.1.3 Finding 3	128
6.2 Theoretical contribution	128
6.3 Managerial implications	129
6.4 Research limitations	131
6.5 Research prospect	132
Bibliography	135
Other References	159
Appendix I: Questionaire	161
Appendix II: Figures & Tables	167

## List of Tables

Table 2-1 List of Szasz-Hoender DPR models	12
Table 2-2 List of DPR measurement scales	23
Table 2-3 Definitions of occupational commitment	41
Table 2-4 Main definitions of TI	57
Table 3-1 DPR scale	
Table 3-2 Evaluation index for DPR model fitting degree	91
Table 3-3 Factor loading of DPR scale (factors rotated)	91
Table 3-4 CITC and reliability analysis of formal DPR scale	92
Table 3-5 Evaluation index for LMX model fitting degree	93
Table 3-6 Evaluation index for OC model fitting degree	95
Table 3-7 Evaluation index for TI model fitting degree	96
Table 4-1 Sample descriptive statistical analysis	100
Table 4-2 Mean of main variables and correlation between variables	
Table 4-3 Variance analysis regarding the effect of demographic factors on research	h variables
	106
Table 4-4 Variance analysis concerning the effect of department classification of	on research
variables	107
Table 4-5 Pairwise comparison results of LMX and DPR between doctors in different	ent medical
departments using LSD method	109
Table 4-6 Summary of significant variance analysis regarding effect of demographic	e factors on
research variables	110
Table 4-7 Model fitting assessment-model M1	111
Table 4-8 Path coefficient estimation-model M1	112
Table 4-9 Model fitting assessment-model M2	113
Table 4-10 Comparison of fitting degree of M1 and M2	
Table 4-11 Comparison of path coefficients between M1 and M2	114
Table 4-12 Standardized effect of SEM	115
Table 4-13 Summary of validation results of research hypotheses	115

# **List of Figures**

Figure 2-1 Evolution timeline of doctor-patient relationship	10
Figure 2-2 Research model	78
Figure 3-1 The development process of the DPR scale	
Figure 3-2 Data collection process	85
Figure 3-3 DPR constructs based on CFA	90
Figure 3-4 DPR constructs based on CFA (modified model)	90
Figure 4-1 Partial mediating model M1	
Figure 4-2 Full mediating model M2	

## List of Abbreviations

DPR	Doctor-patient relationship
OC	Occupational commitment
TI	Turnover intention
LMX	Leader-member exchange
POS	Perceived organizational support
AC	Affective commitment
CC	Continuance commitment
NC	Normative commitment
OCB	Organizational citizenship behavior
SEM	Structural Equation Model
COR	Conservation of resource theory
EFA	Exploratory factor analysis
CFA	Confirmatory factor analysis
KMO	Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin
LSD	Least-significant difference
MI	Modification index
$X^2$	Chi-Square
DF	Degree of freedom
CMIN/DF	Chi-square-DOF ratio
RMSEA	Root mean square error of approximation
RMR	Root mean square residual
GFI	Goodness of fit index
AGFI	Adjust goodness of fit index
NFI	Normal fit index
CFI	Comparative fit index
IFI	Incremental fit index
# **Chapter 1: Introduction**

# 1.1 Research background

With the doctor-patient relationship (DPR) becoming increasingly intense, China's DPR has been an area of high concern for the government and society since the new medical reform was introduced in 2009 (Lancet, 2014;Ma, Xu, Trigo, & Ramalho, 2017) and has also attracted worldwide attention (Pan et al., 2015). Based on a review of papers on China's DPR published in key journals, Li and Zhang (2015)found that the number of such papers surged from around 40 in 1981 to 2000 in 2013. In general terms, there are several problems in China's DPR, as described below.

First, medical disputes have occurred with increased frequency and have had an increasingly negative impact. Since 2002, the incidence of medical disputes in China has risen 22.9 percentevery year; 98.4 percent of hospitals reported medical disputes; 73.5 percent of medical disputed affected the normal operation of hospitals; the compensation for medical disputes occurring in hospitals above the county-level amounted to 4.2 billion yuan, accounting for 5.9 percent of the total medical incomes (Xu, Wang, & Qi, 2016).

Second, the occurrence rate of violent incidents against doctors shows an upward trend year after year. A survey by the Chinese Hospital Association indicates that the percentage of medical staffers who were seriously injured as a result of body attacks increased from 47.7 percent in 2008 to 63.7 percent in 2012 (Jia et al., 2014). Even worse, the violent incidents against doctors or even violent attacks leading to deaths of doctors show no declining trend in recent years. According to the statistics of the Chinese Medical Doctor Association, between May 28 and June 7, 2015, nine violent incidents and even killing of doctors were reported in China and many medical staff were severely injured(Wang et al., 2016). This period was pitifully marked as the "Black June" by the medical industry. With the aid of well-developed internet and We-

Media, some reports on doctor-patient conflicts triggered mass incidents or even caused events undermining political stability(Xu et al., 2016).

Third, mutual mistrust between doctors and patients has intensified. On the one hand, patients are often on guard against doctors because they have lost confidence in their medical ethics and skills. For example, some patients recorded all their conversations with doctors as evidence in case of medical disputes in future. On the other hand, due to mistrust of the information patients provided about their conditions, the doctors tend to take defensive treatment measures, such as excessive medication and unnecessary examinations, to avoid the occurrence of medical disputes. Still, for fear of any miscommunication between doctors and patients, patients are required to sign a large number of informed consent forms (ICF). Medical staff in some hospitals even work wearing helmets or collectively learn martial arts for self-protection(Miao, 2015).

The DPR is formed when health delivery occurs between doctors and patients; this is essentially a continuously adjusted social relation that can reflect the social economic conditions and ideology and also change with them (Camanho, 2013). The currently tense DPR in China will undermine the efforts of the Chinese government to achieve the strategic goals of establishing harmonious society and Healthy China 2030, while also negatively affecting the patients' recovery of disease, clinical outcome, and satisfaction (Wang, Zhang, Wu, Zheng, & Lei, 2016). However, the causes of China's worrying and nervous DPR are complicated and manifold, including historical legacy, institutional and social problems. Chen and Zheng (2014) maintained that the tense DPR can be mainly attributed to the information asymmetry between the two parties, high dependence on medical equipments but less humanistic care, an obsolete hospital management system, and market-oriented health services. Other studies have also shown that the government factors, such as a flawed medical insurance system and uneven allocation of medical resources, have the greatest influence on DPR in China (Han & Zhong, 2015). Hu and Zhang (2015) believed that the strained DPR results directly from patients' unpleasant medical experience, including very long waiting times

and poor communication. Therefore, it is unrealistic to expect to completely relax the intense DPR overnight.

The tense DPR places immense pressure on medical staff, which affects their job burnout level and confidence in career development and turnover intention(TI) (Baker, Rd, Gray, & Love, 2003; Moreno-Jimenez, Galvez-Herrer, Rodriguez-Carvajal, & Sanz Vergel, 2012; Tan, Jia, Li, & Jiang, 2016) .The current strained DPR also has an effect on doctors' occupational commitment(OC)(Qin et al., 2015; Zhang, 2015).

# 1.2 Research dilemma

According to the 2016 National Health Statistics Yearbook (Statistical Information Center of the Ministry of Health, China, 2017),the number of doctors and nurses per 10,000 people in China is 22.2 and 23.7, respectively. By contrast, the corresponding numbers in the United States are 24.5 doctors and an unknown number of nurses,28.1 and 88 in the United Kingdom, and 41 and 61.1 in Portugal(all excluding dentists). Thus, it can be seen that, compared with developed countries, the number of medical staff in China is still woefully inadequate. For example, in the proportion of medical staff in the UK, the current gap between doctors and nurses in China is 961.71 million, among which, 808,300 doctors are urgently needed, accounting for 26.5 percent of the total number of current doctors.When medical practitioners are in serious short supply in China, the Chinese medical staff should theoretically be highly valued and enjoy higher job satisfaction and professional pride. In most countries, doctorsare held in high regard, enjoying higher social status and comfortable income. In many countries, talented people aspire to become a doctor regardless of the money and time it takes (Bai, 2011).

However, the job and occupational satisfaction of Chinese medical staff is low, meaning that China will suffer from a medical human resources crisis (Gu, 2012). There is inadequate medical talent in the medical market, and the high rate of medical staff turnover, low number of applicants for medical colleges and low OC of medical staff also contribute to the worsening condition. According to reports by Jie, Xing, and Qi(2013), the number of applicants for medical colleges or universities is declining and even the career switch rate of graduating medical students is worryingly high. Over the 5 years, 600,000 Chinese medical graduates have obtained the practicing past certificate for doctors, but only one-sixth of those went on to register as medical practitioners. In the White Paper on Chinese Doctors' Practicing Situation, Liu (2015)noted that a 2014 survey indicates the percentage of Chinese doctors who expect or extremely expect their offspring to become doctors is less than one-sixth of the total; those with opposite wish account for three fifths (64.48 percent).Li et al.(2010) surveyed 933 medical staff in 29 public hospitals and found 49 percent of them have the TI. Huang and Yin (2014) found that the OC of Chinese doctors is at moderate level; only 22.6 percent show great passion for the profession and 43.8 percent are in a career slump. Given the chance to choose their profession again, 42.8 percent of doctors expressed they would not willing to work as a doctor;48.8 percent of doctors think being doctor in China is not a good profession. According to Liu (2016), 63 а percent of doctors in tertiary hospitals have TI.Mutiple studies suggest the TI of medical staff in China is high (Chang et al., 2016; Li et al., 2010). Thus it is not surprising that the job satisfaction of doctors is low and their TI is high.

The new round of health reform promoted by the Chinese government explicitly proposes to effectively mobilize the enthusiasm and initiatives of medical staff, which is also indispensable to the further development of health reform (The Central Committee of the Communist Party of China& State Council, 2009). "Effectively mobilize the initiatives of health care workers" has been mentioned four times in the document of Opinions of the CPC Central Committee and the State Council on Deepening the Health Care System Reform. The subsequently issued official documents such as Guiding Opinions on Strengthening the Performance Assessment of Health Workers in Public Health Institutions by the National Health and Family Commission, Ministry Of Human Resources Security, and Ministry Of Finance And Medicine(2015), Guiding Opinions on Comprehensive Reform Pilot in Urban Public Hospitals by the General Office of the State Council (2015a) and Outline for the National Health Services System (2015–2020) by the General Office of the State

Council (2015b) also require the establishment of a salary and incentive system suitable for the characteristics of health careindustry. Efforts to mobilize the incentives of health workers have become political priorities. Hospitals are knowledge-intensive entities with large number of knowledge employees who can freely flow and have the ability of self-management and self-realization (Drucker, 2002). It is increasingly unlikely that such employees will work in a single organization for long time and will instead achieve their ultimate career goals in multiple organizations or departments(DeFillippi& Arthur, 1994). Strong passion for a profession is seen as one of the important values of knowledge employees. Therefore, in order to mobilize the initiatives of medical staff, more attention must be paid to their passion for their job as a doctor and their work attitude.

The OC is a psychological bond built up between employee and his or her occupation, reflecting the employee's strong sense of identification with and intense liking for that occupation(Zhang, 2015).TI represents the thoughts or intention of medical staff to leave an organization, which reflects their work attitude. In order to accelerate the liberation of the health human resources, efforts have included the implementation of a policy of multiple-site practice of certified practitioners, de-administration of public hospitals, reduction of budgeted posts in public hospitals, encouraging and guiding social capital to sponsor health care undertakings, as well as promotion of the hierarchical medical system. Against this backdrop, the health departments and hospitals should not focus solely on medical staff's organizational commitment and work attitude, and should instead pay more attention to their passion for the profession in order to work out more effective methods of mobilizing the enthusiasm of health workers. Therefore, against the Chinese culture background, the health workers' passion for profession, work attitude, and influence mechanism all need close attention.

A survey on the DPR and sublimity of medical profession among 512 patients and 497 medical staff by Chen, Yin, and Wei (2015) found that only 29.2 percent of medical staff believe the DPR is harmonious or relatively harmonious, while up to 53.9 percent of patients think so; 45.9 percent of medical staff think the medical profession issublime

5

and 54.9 percent of patients hold the same view. This suggests DPR plays a crucial role in affecting doctors' work and occupational attitude in China's context.

Currently, while there are many qualitative studies on the relationship between doctors and patients in China, quantitative studies remain scarce, not to mention those from the perspective of medical staff(Yuan, 2015). Ma et al. (2017)contended that the DPR is affected by multiple factors and that it is therefore difficult to properly to deal with DPR in an action. The hospital is the place where the DPR occurs and also one of the major shareholders of DPR, which has a significant effect on DPR. The present study attempts to help resolve the DPR problem from the organizational level of hospital. Leader–member exchange(LMX)refers to the social exchange relationship through which leaders treat their subordinates differently, which can affect doctors, DPR, or hospitals to varying degrees.

# **1.3 Research questions**

Based on the above discussion, the researchquestions are listed as below:

(1) What are the connotations of DPR in China's context?

(2) What is the current situation of China's DPR, OC level, and TI? Are there any differences regarding the demographic characteristics of doctors?

- (3) How does the LMX affect the DPR?
- (4) What effect does the DPR have on doctors' OC and TI?
- (5) How are the relationships between LMX, DPR, doctors' OC and TI?

# **1.4 Research objectives**

The study aims to explore the connotation of DPR in the Chinese cultural context from the perspective of doctors and understand the current situation of LMX,DPR,OC, and TI among doctors in China; how LMX affect doctors' DPR, OC, and TI; how DPR affects Chinese doctors'OC and TI; and how DPR affects LMX,OC, and TI. The research significance of these issues is explained below.

#### 1.4.1 Theoretical significance

The present study will enrich DPR theory.First, the DPR is variously defined by Chinese and foreign scholars and it is difficult to measure, especially as the effective doctor-specific DPR measurement scale is still absent. Second, most previous studies have focused solely on the current situation of DPR, causes, and response actions. For example, the antecedent variables of DPR have been studied by China's scholars mostly from such microscopic perspectives as system, policies, and law,but rarely from the micro perspective of organization, to say nothing of LMX-based studies on DPR. Third, although studies on outcome variables of DPR can still be found, most of them focus on the patients' treatment effect rather than medical staff's work pressure and job burnout. Also, the empirical studies on doctor's OC and TI are nearly absent. In order to fill in the academic gaps, the study aims to explore the relationship between DPR and OC and TI from the organizational perspective in China's context and construct effective measurement scale.

#### **1.4.2 Management practice significance**

The current tension between doctors and patients has seriously affected the medical staff's work enthusiasm as well as their physical and mental health. However, the goals of Healthy China 2030 cannot be achieved without the health workers' active engagement and enthusiasm for work. By studying the effects of DPR on doctors' work attitudes and behaviors, this study will help hospital managers understand how harmful a tense DPR is and what its main causes are so that they can apply the knowledge of positive psychology from an organizational perspective and take targeted measures to improve the medical staff's awareness of DPR. Meanwhile, the managers can take effective measures from organizational perspective to improve doctors' OC and reduceTI. In addition, it can help the government to understand the effect of DPR on doctors'OC and TI, thus taking effective comprehensive measures to improve their awareness of DPR and OC and reduce TI, in a bid to establish harmonious DPR and achieve the goal of Healthy China 2030.

# 1.5 Thesis structure

This thesis has six parts, including the introduction; as outlined below.

Chapter 1: Introdution. This chapter provides the research background, research difficulties, research objectives, and research problems.

Chapter 2: Literature review and theoretical framework. The chapter reviews DPR, LMX, OC, theories, constructs, and measurement, antecedents, and outcome variables regarding TI. It also describes the conservation of resources theory and social exchange theory in order to lay the theoretical foundation for this study, and proposes the research hypothesis and research model.

Chapter 3: Research methods. The questionnaire design and methods of data collection and statistical analysis are provided in detail. The sample data collected are analyzed using exploratory and confirmatory factor analysis methods in order to test the reliability and validity of the questionnaire. Finally, the questionnaire is finalized and common method variances analysis is conducted.

Chapter 4: Empirical analysis and hypothesis test. First, descriptive analysis is conducted for the collected data; secondly, correlation analysis and variance analysis are carried out; finally, the research hypothesis is verified using structural equation model for the theoretical model and the hypothesis test results are summarized.

Chapter 5: Research results analysis and discussion. The results based on empirical studies and previous research are compared, analyzed, and discussed.

Chapter 6: Research and prospect. First, the previous research is summarized. Second, the theoretical contributions of this study are given and its potential insights into management practice are discussed. Finally, the defects of this study are identified and the prospect of research direction in the future is given.

# **Chapter 2: Literature Review**

# 2.1 Doctor-patient Relationship

#### 2.1.1 Concept definition of DPR

The DPR is an important concept in health field (Ridd, Shaw, Lewis, & Salisbury, 2009).Kaba and Sooriakumaran (2007)pointed out that the DPR evolves with the medical conditions and social settings in different periods. Medical conditions include the self-reflections of two parties, communication abilities, and professional skills; the social settings refer to the social politics and scientific atmosphere during a certain period. The social settings and medical practice modes can be classified into five periods: (a) ancient Egypt, (b) Greek Enlightenment, (c) Medieval Europe and the Inquisition, (d) the French Revolution, and (e) DPR from the 18<sup>th</sup> century to the present. The characteristics of DPR in different periods are depicted in Figure 2-1.

Although the DPR has existed since ancient times, the term itself has not been universally defined (Eveleigh et al.,2012). Hall et al. (2002) argued that trust is the general rule of managing different types of relationships, which includes satisfaction, communication, abilities, and privacy. The second relevant concept is the therapeutic alliance or working alliance that is often used in psychological therapy; namely, emotional ties connecting a therapist with a client hoping to engage with each other (Fuertes et al., 2007).Bordin (1979) maintained that the good therapeutic alliance consists of three components: common goal, cooperation, and emotional bond connecting a therapist with a client, hoping to engage with each other. Third, the transference (or friendly affectionate feeling) is also theorized to be one of the important factors in therapeutic relationships. Based on meta-analysis, the concept of DPR was developed by Ridd et al. (2009), who believed the DPR should consist of four components from the patients' perspective – namely, knowledge, trust, loyalty, and

regard – each of which should be reflected in the interaction between doctors and patients during treatment.



Figure 2-1 Evolution timeline of doctor-patient relationship

Source: Kaba and Sooriakumaran (2007)

Camanho (2013)argued that DPR is essentially a continuously adjusted social relationship that can reflect the social economic conditions and ideology and meanwhile change with them. Therefore, with the social progress, the medical modes are evolving. Generally, the concept of DPR can be interpreted in narrow and broad senses. In the broad sense, the two parties refer to the health workers and patients and their family members; in the narrow sense, the two parties include only a patient and his/her therapist (s) (Fu, Xiao, & Tang, 2010). The DPR is essentially a special interpretent of the doctors and patients are core stakeholders. Therefore, the DPR in this study is defined as the relationship between doctors and patients and their family members.

According to the severity of disease conditions, Szasz and Hollender (1956)classified the DPR into three models, as shown in Table 2-1. These models are explained below.

1. Doctor superiority model. This model resembles the parent-infant relationship. During treatment, the doctor makes a patient's health decisions without inviting the patient's input into the decision-making process, so there is no interaction between the two parties. For example, for a critically ill patient in need of emergency treatment, asking for the patient's consent or including a patient's decision into treatment would delay the treatment, thus endangering the patient's health. In such a relationship, the doctor is put in a position of omniscience and omnipotence over the patient(Ridd et al., 2009).

2. Instruction–cooperation mode. When the health issues are not in need of urgent treatment, the doctor plays a guiding role and the patient is required to cooperate with the treatment and unconditionally follow the doctor's instructions. During treatment, patients who may be experiencing anxiety and pain are willing to cooperate with the doctors. In this model, the doctors are viewed as superior to the patient.

3. Shared decision making. In this model, the treatment options are left open because the doctors believe the doctor-patient interaction should be based on equality

of rights, mutual independence, and joint satisfaction in order to establish a good therapeutic alliance and foster patients' ability of self-management. The typical case is the management of chronic diseases. In this mode, the patients have a high sense of responsibility and empathy and are more willing to form a working alliance with doctors. Patients have the right to provide informed consent and choose from among many treatment options according to their own treatment goals and wishes. The satisfaction of doctors comes not from the idea of "the doctor knows the best" or their authoritarian control over the patients, but from their professional services (Hellin, 2002).

Model	Role of medical staff	Role of patients	Clinical conditions	Prototype of models
Doctor superiority	Without asking for the patient's consent before giving treatment	Passively accept treatment(no opportunity to disagree or no use in disagreeing)	Seriously injured, coma, shock	parent-infants
Instruction –cooperation	Help guide treatment	Cooperate with treatment (compliance)	Acute infection	Parent-child
Shared decisionmaking	Foster patients' ability of self-management	Form therapeutic relationship with doctors	Chronic A diseases	dult–adult

Table 2-1 List of Szasz-Hoender DPR models

Source:Szasz and Hollender (1956)

## 2.1.2 China's strained DPR

# 2.1.2.1 Current situation of China's DPR

The DPR in China is poor and medical staff work in tense and risky conditions(Pan et al., 2015). The findings of a survey on DPR conducted by Wen et al. (2015)in 2013 across nine provinces in China since the medical reform in 2009 suggests DPR is far from satisfactory. Three-quarters of respondents in that survey felt that China's DPR is strained; only 3.6 percent think the DPR is harmonious. The number of violent incidents

against doctors and medical disputes continues to increase, indicating that a new round of medical reform has failed to significantly improve DPR in China (Wang, Zhang, & Xu, 2014;Wang et al., 2016). The tense DPR has become the biggest obstacle hampering the development of Chinese hospitals (Xu & Zhang, 2017).

Doctor-patient trust is the cornerstone of harmonious DPR(Chen et al., 2015). Medical staff have not received due respect and the trust crisis between doctors and patients has become a prominent problem (Wang & Wang,2016). According toLiu (2012), the declining trust among Chinese people, poor doctor-patient communication, and problems of the medical system have caused deep mistrust between doctors and patients. Zuo (2015) argued that, affected by the news reports of poor DPR, patients tend to show low trust in doctors and remain on guard when communicating with doctors. Without sufficient legal and medical knowledge, once the treatment results are not as satisfactory as expected, patients are angered and believe the doctors should be blamed for such medical failures. In extreme cases, medical violence against doctors frequently occurs. In 2013, China conducted its fifth National Health Service survey, which found that the proportion of patients who trusted their doctors had decreased by 22.1 percent compared to the previous survey, five years earlier, while their mistrust rate had increased by 6.8 percent (Wang et al., 2014)

## 2.1.2.2 Main reasons behind the tense China's DPR

DPR not only refers narrowly to the relationship between patients and doctors and hospitals, but also broadly reflects the relationship between politics, economy, culture, and the medical system as a whole in a country or region (Chen & Zheng, 2014).Therefore, China's DPR is closely related to the economic, cultural, and social background of China, which is still in a transitional period.

The medical reform in China that has occurred from 1980 to the present is closely related to the development of DPR. Zhu (2016)argued that China's medical system reform has experienced three stages since the reform and opening up policies were implemented in the 1980s. In the first stage (1985–1999), the medical reform aimed to

ease fiscal pressure and establish effective fund-raising and restraint mechanisms. The main measures included "improve compensation mechanism for health institutions based on more policies but less government investment" and "gradually transform public health care and labor insurance into medical insurance for urban workers" (Zhu,2016). In the second stage (2000–2008), the purpose of medical reform was mainly to curb the rising patients' medical expenses and solve the problems of uneven distribution of medical resources and lack of effective operation mechanism in public hospitals. Although the goals of medical insurance system reform, classification management of "for-profit" and "non-profit" medical institutions and drug distribution system reform had been fully realized, the reform in this stage was thought to be basically unsuccessful, with patients, hospitals, and government all being unsatisfied with the results (Guo, Zhang, Wu, Luo, & Dai, 2008). The SARS event in 2003 fully exposed the defects of China's medical system. After extensive preparations, the comprehensive medical reform in 2009 was initiated (Ma et al., 2017). The reform in the third stage (2009-present) has focused on the efforts to quicken the establishment of a medical insurance system, initially establish the basic drug system, improve the basic medical service system, promote the equalization of basic pubic services, and push forward the pilot reforms in public hospitals. However, the reform in this stage has led to the fragmentation of the medical insurance system, the unpopularity of grassroots hospitals, and the flooding of patients into public hospitals, which has worsened the situation of "difficult and costly access to health care services" and further intensified tension between doctors and patients.

The causes of the contradiction between doctors and patients in China are mainly divided into the following four aspects.

The first is the marketization of health care and insufficient financial support from government result in the difficult DPR. The inadequatemedical system contributes most to the tense DPR in China (Zuo, 2015). Since the reform and opening up in late 1970s, the socialist market economy has been implemented in a planned way, and that comes

with a comprehensive transformation of China's medical system. The most obvious facts are that the totally free medical services have been gradually phased out and the financial support from government has been sharply reduced. The result is that the public hospitals have to be self-financing in order to cover their operating costs and most public hospitals care solely for profits. Meanwhile, although China's total health expenditure as a percentage of GDP rose from 4.1 percent to 5.57 percent between 1991 and 2013(Qiu & Sun, 2016), it is still well below the world's average level (8.7 percent). Financial support from government accounts for only 12.6 percent of total health expenditure, while the proportion of personal health spending is as high as 44.2 percent(Ye, Zhang, Shi, & Liang, 2016). When total health expenditure jumped from 11.021 billion yuan before the reform and opening up to 2.811 trillion yuan, the per capita medical costs increased remarkably from 11.45 yuan in 1978 to 2076.67 yuan in 2012 (Wen, Du, Li, & Lu, 2016). This shows that government investment is insufficient and that patients are overburdened with excessively high medical expenses.

The surging total health expenditure, heavy individual economic burden and expensive medical costs are the main causes of the difficult DPR. Therefore, the marketization of health care and insufficient government investment has financially pitted doctors against patients (Zuo, 2015), which is the underlying cause of deteriorating DPR.

Second, profits-oriented medical practices by hospitals and medical staff have given rise to the tense DPR. China's hospitals, especially public hospitals, are still subordinate to the health administrative department and the problems such as bureaucracy and ossified system in medical institutions still exist (Fu et al., 2010), while industry self-regulation and supervision levels are low. Other challenges include low professionalism of hospital presidents, low quality of management personnel, and poor service consciousness of medical staff in public hospitals.Under the market-oriented and commercialized system, the medical charges are not reasonable. The income of medical staff comes mainly from the physical examinations and laboratory tests and the fees of treatment and surgery are still very low (Lin, Li, & Zhang, 2015). In order to achieve profit targets and pursue personal gains, some bad medical practices such as drug rebates and kickbacks for unnecessary physical examinations have become widespread in public hospitals. With the traditional concept of "practicing medicine is doing good" taking root in doctors' minds, hospital managers and health professionals have little empathy for patients seeking medical treatment; the ratio of doctors to patients in China is extremely low, while medical staff have heavy workloads and work under high pressure.Sang (2013) reported that the average diagnosis time of some doctors is less than three minutes, the short diagnosis time and poor communication skills of some doctors have negatively affected the patients' medical experience and full doctor-patient communication. When patients lose their lives despite spending large sums of money or the conditions continue to worsen after treatment, their family members blame the treatment failure or deterioration of patients' health on doctors and mistakenly think they have been cheated. In many cases, the emotionally charged patients and family members attempt to solve the medical disputes by disrupting the medical order of hospitals, or, in extreme cases, even kill doctors, which worsens the DPR(Hu & Zhang, 2015).

Third, the inadequate legal system also sours the DPR.Yang (2012)claimed that the public's legal awareness and consciousness of rights safeguarding has been greatly enhanced. However, China's inadequate legal system makes it difficult for patients and medical staff to defend their own rights and interests; for example, high costs of medical disputes lawsuits, complex judicial proceedings, lack of authoritative laws on identification and handling of medical accidents, and ambiguous guidelines of identification of medical responsibilities resulting from medical disputes (Liu, 2015), as well as an inadequate healthcare legal security system(Fu et al., 2010). When medical disputes occur, most patients are not willing to resort to law and instead attempt to resolve the disputes by disturbing the medical order of hospitals or directly attacking the doctors (this is known as "*yinao*" in Chinese). *Yi nao* refers to the organized

disturbance of normal activities of hospitals or assaults on medical staff, usually aiming to obtain compensation for actual or perceived medical malpractice, which undoubtedly adds pressure to an already tense DPR.

Fourth, the Chinese media plays a negative role in affecting DPR. In the information era, the Chinese media certainly plays an important role in harmonizing the DPR. Yang (2012) found that reports on medical incidents by Chinese media are unprofessional, one-sided, and superficial because most of them focus solely on the superficial phenomenon of tense DPR while failing to analyze its causes. In order to catch attention, the media often exaggerates the facts or falsely reports a story based only on patients' accounts in order to show sympathy for them. Some reports even intentionally highlight the claim issues regardless of what the facts really are (Fu et al., 2010). In order to cause a sensation, some reports even describe the patients and doctors as warring parties. For example, some doctors are reported to have accepted red envelops (a monetary gift in exchange for favorable services), required unnecessary physical examinations, and prescribe dexorbitant prices for medicine. Separately, some reports have improperly played up how to gain high compensation through *vinao* or offered biased opinions to condemn doctors and hospitals before revealing the truth. The sympathy for patients and biases against doctors has inadvertently fomented the aggressive behaviors of some provocative trouble-making patients, leading to other patients mistakenly believing that the more troubles one makes, the higher the compensation he/she will get in the event of medical disputes. The physical and psychological harm has severely dampened the enthusiasm of health workers and worsened the DPR.

#### 2.1.3 DPR-related stakeholders

DPR represents a complicated relationship involving multiple parties. According to the stakeholder theory, the primary stakeholders in the DPR include patients and their families, medical employees, hospitals, government, suppliers of medical equipments and drugs, the public, and the media. Huang and Cheng (2015) argued that the stakeholders in question can be categorized into three types:(1) core stakeholders, including medical employees, patients, and hospitals; (2) closelyknit stakeholders, including government and pharmaceutical enterprises; and (3) latent stakeholders, including the public and media. The three types of stakeholders have different effects on DPR. The present study focuses on the two-way influence between doctors (patients) and DPR.

#### 2.1.3.1 Interaction between patients and DPR

Patients are the starting point of DPR. The feelings and behaviors of patients while visiting doctors can directly affect DPR. The doctors are not always omniscient and omnipotent and their medical knowledge is not sufficient to cure all diseases. Jing and Jing (2014)argued that because of lack of medical knowledge, patients always place high expectations on treatment outcomes. Meanwhile, with medical resources being unevenly distributed across China, patients tend to flood into large hospitals despite having bad medical experiences, such as extremely long wait times, low service quality, and poor doctor–patient communication. In addition, the medical insurance system is flawed, government investment is insufficient, and patients are burdened with high medical fees. When atientshave died, He (2014) thinks that because of a lack of trust in doctors, patients are always on guard against them, which leads to increasing tensions between doctors and patients.

Patients are the also primary beneficiaries of good DPR. The quality of DPR depends largely on the patients' satisfaction level and treatment outcomes. Di, Harkness, Ernst, Georgiou, and Kleijnen (2001)showed that the DPR has a great impact on patients' physical and mental health. Thom, Bloch, and Segal (1999)argued that goodmutual trust between doctors and patients can improve patients' treatment compliance and enhance their ability to adapt themselves to the agonizing pains and possible unsatisfactory treatment outcome, thus improving treatment effect and reducing costs.Mohr and Spekman (1994) and Mohseni and Lindstrom (2007)claimed

that good DPR can help patients understand their health conditions and actively improve their physical and mental health. Shen (2010) considers the active patients' engagement can improve DPR and affect treatment effects. Meanwhile, good DPR can reduce the patients' likelihood of using violent means to resolve doctor-patient conflicts and improve patient satisfaction (Eveleigh et al., 2012).

## 2.1.3.2 The interaction between medical staff and DPR

The medical staff's capability, stress, and motivation can exert influence on DPR. The capability refers to the potential ability of a person to successfully complete a task, which can directly affect work efficiency. Stress refers to a worried or nervous feeling that stops a person from relaxing; it can be caused, for example, by a sudden event or special environment. Motivation refers to the act of giving someone a reason or incentive to achieve goals. In terms of the effect of capability on DPR, Duan, Qiu, Yu, and Hu (2014) found that the quality of diagnosis and examinations of doctors affects patients' satisfaction and trust. Pan et al. (2015)found that 51 percent of violent incidents against doctors are caused by patients' dissatisfaction with diagnosis and treatment results. Ma, Sun, and Zhu (2012) discovered that patients' trust level in doctors in China is largely determined by the doctors' capabilities and some medical malpractices and disputes are mainly caused by doctors' misdiagnosis. Therefore, good DPR depends heavily on doctors' medical skills(Dong & Tao, 2005).Xie, Wang, and He(2015) found that the doctor-patient trust level is related to the doctors' communication capabilities. Wang et al. (2016) pointed out that the doctors' poor communication is a significant cause of difficult DPR. Fu et al. (2010)found the poor doctor-patient communication is one of the main causes of the tense DPR, which shows that China's DPR is closely linked with doctors' communication capabilities and medical skills (Hu & Zhang, 2015; Wang et al., 2016).

In terms of the effects of doctors' stress and motivation on DPR, a survey on work stress, job burnout and health conditions among 2784 medical staff in Changsha in Hunan province by Yao (2014)found that only 20.89 percent of nursing staff feel they

19

are in good health; over half of medical staff fail to take part in any physical exercise each week; 80.86 percent have to work over eight hours each day; and up to 90 percent of medical staff feel tired or extremely exhausted after work.Xu (2014) drew the similar conclusion that the doctors are under great pressure in organizational management, career development, and workload. Ma and Zhu (2015)found that, because of high workload and long-term work pressure, most nursing staff have suffered nervous breakdowns. During doctor-patient communication, if doctors cannot control their emotions properly or explain their patients' conditions clearly, the patients might get angry at the doctors' work attitude, thus affecting the DPR.

In terms of the motivation of medical staff, the income structure of medical staff is not reasonable. Most of their incomes come from the physical examinations and laboratory tests. The lower fees of diagnosis and surgery cannot reflect the medical staff's value (Lin et al., 2015). Meanwhile, the performance assessment system in most public hospitals has become a mere formality. The salary and welfare treatment are closely linked with professional title and administrative position rather than work quality and amount of work. The distribution system, which lacks an effective incentive mechanism, cannot fully mobilize the initiatives of medical staff (Gao, 2014).Meanwhile, due to the insufficient number of health workers in China, medical staffers have been long overworked and stressed to the point of exhaustion. The relatively low income relative to their hard work has also lowered the morale of medical staff (Wang et al., 2016), which affects the doctors' work sentiment and further deterioriates medical service quality and the lack of humanistic care.Li (2013) maintained that the tense DPR has led China's doctors to act over-cautiously and take defensive treatment to avoid medical malpractice. Meanwhile, the hospitals have received very limited financial support from government, meaning that they must generate income to cover operating costs. By putting profit-making first, some hospitals and medical staff impose unnecessary examinations and treatment programs(Huang & Cheng, 2015), which puts excessive psychological and economic burdens on patients,

resulting in the tense DPR.

On the other hand, the DPR affects the attitudes and behaviors of medical staff. He (2014) believed the tense DPR in China leads to overly defensive treatment by doctors and even a disregard for medical ethics.

In terms of job burnout, Wallace and Lemaire (2007)insisted that the DPR is the source of pressure and satisfaction in daily work. A tense DPR will bring work pressure to medical staff and affect their work enthusiasm, thus generating job burnout(Moreno-Jimenez et al., 2012). Empirical study found that DPR is a good predictor of psychological capital and job burnout, tense DPR can increase doctors' job burnout, while psychological capital can reduce the positive effect of DPR on OC(Wang, 2015).

In terms of TI, a difficult DPR can significantly and positively affect the medical staff's TI (Dong, Ariana, & Xiao, 2013). A positive DPR is significantly and positively correlated with job satisfaction and negatively related to TI, with job satisfaction playing intermediary role between DPR and TI (Mo, Xu, Luo, & Gai, 2015).

In terms of work engagement, tense DPR is negatively correlated with work engagement(Chu, 2013). The work meaning, psychological safety, and psychological availability are positively correlated with work engagement (Kahn, 1990) because sound DPR makes medical staff psychologically safe, which makes them more likely to devote themselves to their work. A positive DPR is positively correlated with work engagement(Meng et al., 2014).

Dong and Proochista (2012) argued that the effect of DPR on doctors' work mood and attitudes has become a common concern in China and other countries. The job satisfaction of doctors is highly related to the respect and trust of patients (Grembowski et al., 2005). With a crucial role in the DPR, the work mood and attitude of doctors has a crucial bearing on the success of China's new medical reform. The correlation between DPR and medical staff's work pressure, job burnout, job satisfaction, and TIhas been studied extensively studied. DPR is mostly studied as an outcome variable, and rarely as an antecedent variable.

## 2.1.4 Measurement of DPR

Apart from questionnaires, various scholars have also constructed 19DPR measurement scales, as reviewed by Eveleigh et al. (2012) and mainly shown in Table 2-2. Eight of these DPR scales are used for mental health, nine for primary care or general health care, and two for specialist care.

The DPR scales measure the DPR from the perspectives of patient, doctor, and observer, respectively, or even from a comprehensive angle of the three parties combined. Among the 19 DPR scales reviewed by Eveleigh, only VTAS and RCOS-O are observer-based and the Difficult Doctor–Patient Relationship Questionnaire (DDPRQ-10) is doctor-based. Most scales are patient-based.

The doctor-based Difficult Doctor-patient Relationship Questionnaire (DDPRQ-30) developed by Hahn, Thompson, Wills, Stern, and Budner (1994) involves five dimensions: demanding irritating patient (14 items), doctor dysphasia (nine items), compliance communication (four items), self-destructive patient (two items), and seductive patient (one item). Based on Hahn's DDPRQ-30, the simplified DDPRQ-10 was designed in 1996 and includes three dimensions: Doctorsubjective experience (five items), quasi-objective questions about the patient's behavior (four items), and symptoms combine elements of the patient's behavior and of the doctor's subjective response (one item). It uses a typical six-level Likert scale; the lower the score, the worse the doctor-patient relationship (Hahn et al., 1996). The scale was successively used by Chinese scholars (Chen, 2012;Chu, 2013;Wang, 2015). A defect of the scale is that its items are not easy to understand. Based on DDPRQ-10, Yang (2011)designed a DPR scale that suits China's conditions. However, the fitting degree of the confirmatory factor analysis model is not satisfactory. The main reason for this is that the items are weakly correlated and the percentage of correlation coefficients greater than 0.2 among 10 items is less than 50 percent.

No.	Purpose	Types of DPR scales	Perspective of research
1	Used as DPR measurement in mental health or psychological therapy	<ol> <li>Working Alliance Inventory, Simplified Revised Version (abbreviated as WAI-SR)</li> <li>California Psychotherapy Alliance Scales(CALPAS)</li> <li>Agnew Relationship Measure (ARM)</li> <li>Vanderbilt Therapeutic Alliance Scale(VTAS)</li> </ol>	VTAS is observer-based and the rest are patient-based
2	Primary health care or general care	<ol> <li>Kim Alliance Scale(KAS)</li> <li>Kim Alliance Scale, Stanford Trust in Doctor scale(STP)</li> <li>Helping Alliance questionnaire-Revised(HAq- R)</li> <li>Patient-doctor relationship questionnaire</li> <li>Patient-Doctor Relationship Questionnaire)(PDRQ-9)</li> <li>Wake Forest (Doctor) Trust Scale(WFT)</li> <li>Health Care Relationship(HCR)</li> <li>Consultationand Relational Empathy(CARE)</li> <li>DifficultDoctor-Patient Relationship Questionnaire)(DDPRQ-10)</li> </ol>	DDPRQ-10 is doctor-based, others are patient-based
3	Specialist care	<ol> <li>Human Connection scale (mainly used for dying cancer patients)</li> <li>Dual-Role Relationships Inventory, revised version(DRI-R)(used in community health centers)</li> </ol>	Patient-based

Table 2-2 List of DPR measurement scales

Source: Eveleigh et al. (2012)

Van der Feltz-Cornelis, Van Oppen, Van Marwijk, De Beurs, and Van Dyck (2004)developed a simple patient-based PDRQ-15 scale, which also has three dimensions: patients' satisfaction with doctors (six items), doctors' amiability (seven items), and patient's attitude towards his/her disease (two items). A five-point Likert item format is used in this scale. PDRQ-15 has been currently translated into different language versions and widely used. Chinese scholars Yang and Wang (2011)transformed PDRQ-15 into PDRQ-13 for use in a Chinese context. After analyzing the reliability and validity of PDRQ-15, the two scholars deleted the 14<sup>th</sup> and 15<sup>th</sup> items from the original scale in order to achieve good results when it is applied. By using PDRQ-15 to survey medical staff in Deyangcity in China, Yuan (2015)found that low patient satisfaction is mainly caused by inadequate doctor–patient communication

and patient's slow psychological recovery because of insufficient knowledge of his/her condition.

American scholars Krupat al. (2000) developed a PPOS scale from perspectives of patients and doctors, which includes two dimensions – namely sharing and caring– with 18 items. It represents the perception towards DPR in modern medical model (Xue et al., 2018).

By comparing differnt DPR scales, Xue et al. (2018) found the constructs of DPR scales mainly include patient-doctor trust, patient-doctor communication, doctor's experience, and behaviors. Most scales survive the test of validity and reliability and thus perform well in stability and reliability. The DPR scales used in China are classified into two types: one measures DPR in China and is based on qualitative research or self-made questionnaire (Chen & Zheng, 2014); the other is translated from foreign scales, such as the DPR scale developed by Yang based on PDRQ-15 or DDPRQ-10 according to the Chinese context (Chen, 2012;Chu, 2013;Wang, 2015; Yang & Wang, 2011). Because China's medical system and social culture differ vastly from those in foreign countries, the translated DPR scales cannot reflect the DPR condition in China and the reliability and validity of these kinds of scales remain to be tested. However, the measurement standards are not unified and the reliability and validity of questionnaires remain to be tested. The DPR can be measured in multiple ways and the measurement contents are varied(Sun et al., 2016).Further, research on DPR measurement from the doctors' perspective is scarce. Therefore, it is necessary to develop DPR scales that suit China's actual conditions (Ma et al., 2017).

#### 2.1.5 Research review

The DPR is closely associated with socio-economic conditions and political system and has therefore attracted wide attention around the world. The concept, measurement, and causes of DPR have been profoundly studied by scholars and a new breakthrough has been made in the study of interaction between DPR and doctors/patients. While DPR has become a hot topic among Chinese scholars, those studies focus more on the current situation of DPR and how to prevent difficult DPR, while research on the effect that DPR has on medical staff needs to be strengthened.

The DPR scales used by China's scholars follow different standards and the reliability and validity of questionnaires remains to be tested. Therefore, there are still no effective China-specific DPR scales. Besides, antecedent variables of DPR are studied by Chinese scholars mostly from such microscopic perspectives as system, policies, and law, and rarely from the micro-perspective of the organization, to say nothing of LMX-based studies on DPR. Although some studies have focused on the outcome variables of DPR, most of them concern the treatment outcome of patients and only a few have discussed the effect of DPR on job pressure and job burnout of medical staff. Research into the effect of DPR on professional attitude and work attitude is rare, while empirical studies on the effect of DPR on doctors' OC and TI are even rarer.

# 2.2 Leader-member exchange

#### 2.2.1 LMX

Leadership effectiveness is a core issue of organizational behavior and has been studied extensively. Studies of leadership effectiveness have mainly been conducted from two perspectives: leader-focused and LMX (Wang & Zhu, 2006). Earlier studies have mostly been leader-focused by exploring and examining leaders' personal traits, special behaviors, interactions with individuals and groups, and the impact of leadership behaviors on organizational performance. The leader-focused perspective makes an important assumption that the leaders behaved in the same fashion with all their subordinates. However, Graen, Jr, and Minami (1972) challenged this idea, arguing that if leaders treat all followers in the same way, it will be difficult to explain why some subordinates are treated favorably by leaders, in areas such as more work autonomy, flexibility and promotion opportunities. On these grounds, the authors claimed that the leadership research should focus on the leader and member relationship, and put forward the concept of LMX, which suggests that leaders tend to form differentiated relationships with those who reported to them and take different management measures.

Western theorists believe that LMX refers to the economic and social exchanges between leaders and subordinates. Due to limited time and social resources, leaders will not give their all followers equal attention. Instead, they sort team members (often subconsciously) into two groups –the in-group and the out-group – according to the closeness of relationship, and treat them differently. The in-group members get more attention, trust, and respect from leaders and therefore feel highly motivated and maintain the good opinion of their managers. The in-group members and leaders form a solid exchange relationship based on "trust, gratitude and obligations"(Ren & Wang, 2005). By contrast, members of out-group do not receive any additional attention and have less access to the managers. With less support and motivation, the out-group forms a low-quality task-oriented relationship with leaders on a contractual basis.

After more than 40 years of development, LMX theory has integrated numerous theoretical achievements and empirical studies and has become a frontier theory and hotly-researched topic in leadership research and management psychology (Ren, Wang, & Lu, 2017).

LMX studies focus on the trust and obligation between leaders and subordinates, the effect of followers' behaviors and attitudes on performance, and what relationship should be established between leaders and members in order to maintain leadership effectiveness (Graen & Uhl-Bien, 1995). LMX was proposed based on this kind of studies of leader member relationship emphasizing the interactions between leaders and subordinates.LMX was initially interpreted by scholars based on role-playing theory, according to which new employees generally go through three stages in the process of work socialization in an organization, including role taking, role making, and role routinization. Role-taking occurs when team members first join the group. Managers use this time to assess new members' skills and abilities. In the second stage, new team members are assigned some loosely-organized tasks that are linked to leaders' work. During this last phase, if team members prove themselves loyalty, trustworthy, and skilled, a stable relationship between team members and their managers is established(Ren & Wang, 2005;Wang & Zhu, 2006).

However, in the socialization of an organization, the subordinates are not simply passive role-takers. When new tasks are assigned, they might reject or conditionally receive the assignment or even renegotiate with leaders, whereby various resources are exchanged between two parties. The role negotiation behaviors largely determine the quality and maturity of LMX and result in the differentiated relationships between leaders and subordinates, known as in-group and out-group. In the second stage, if new team members can work hard, be loyal, and prove trustworthy, high-quality LMX will be established and they are put into the in-group. On the contrary, if team members betray the trust of the manager, or show that they are unmotivated or incompetent, low-quality LMX is formed and these team members are put into the out-group(Graen & Scandura, 1987;Graen & Uhl-Bien, 1995).

#### 2.2.2 Development of LMX

Graen and Uhl-Bien (1995) used four stages to explain how LMX theory had evolved over time. During the first stage, the theory primarily involved work socialization and vertical dyad linkage, with a focus on the analysis of dyads; that is, in-groups and out-groups. The members in the inner circle are given more trust and benefits, while the out-group members only try to work enough to fulfill their contractual obligations. This indicates that leaders do not treat their followers the same, which is different from the view of traditional leadership balanced model. In the second stage, LMX studies focus on the establishment and improvement of the LMX relationship and different LMX lead to various outcomes. The focus of LMX studies in the third stage shifts from the differentiated LMX relationship to how leaders should establish one-to-one cooperation with followers. In the fourth stage, LMX moved beyond the dyad level and discussed the LM relationship at the system-level; that is, at inter-group and network levels.

#### 2.2.3 LMX structure and measurement

Scandura (1999)reviewed 147 LMX-related papers published between 1972 and 1998 and found the exchanges mentioned in the LMX-based papers in 1970s mainly included capability, trust, support, reward, and satisfaction with leaders. A review of 82 papers published in the 1990s suggests most scholars reached consensus in LMX quality, yet there is little consensus on the LMX definition and exchange contents (Scandura,1999). Most studies indicated that there are six elements that are exchanged in LMX relationship: mutual trust, mutual support, emotion, role freedom, leaders' attention, and loyalty.

Thus, it can be seen that from the 1970s to the 1990s, the LMX was defined by different scholars in different ways, and no consensus was reached on exchange contents, which largely contributed to the ambiguity of LMX structure. The situation is much the same in the 1990s. There is still no consensus on whether LMX is single dimension or multiple dimensions. Graen and Scandura (1987);Graen and Uhl-Bien (1995) argued if there are only work-related interactions between leaders and followers, then LMX should be one-dimensional. However, it is hard to ensure that leaders and subordinates only interact in working situations. The process of role-taking comes with the establishment of the LMX relationship. Role multidimensionality is just what is emphasized in role theory.

Earlier studies viewed LMX as a single dimension and used it to assess LMX quality. Dienesch and Liden (1986) argued LMX is multi-dimensional, including emotion, contribution, and loyalty. Based on this theory, Liden and Maslyn (1998) extended the three-dimensional LMX to a four-dimensional one by adding professional respect. The definitions of four dimensions are as follows.

(1) Contribution: The direction, quantity, and quality of leaders and subordinates'

efforts for the realization of a common goal.

(2) Loyalty:Leaders and subordinates express public support for each other's personal qualities and goals.

(3) Affect:Emotion refers to a strong and stable emotional ties formed between leaders and subordinates due to mutual affinity, which is not directly linked to the work and professional skills.

(4) Professional respect: Leaders and subordinates are both clearly aware of each other's reputation in a professional field. The qualifications for work are among the determining factors of LMX relationship quality. Therefore, the professional skills and qualities of the two parties have a great effect on the LMX relationship.

Based on the foreign LMX structure, Wang et al, (2004) conducted single- and four-dimensional LMX studies.Based on *guanxi*(known as connections in the Chinese context and foreign LMX research),Law, Wong, Wang, and Wang (2000) proposed indigenized supervisor subordinate *guanxi*(SSG)and defined it as a non-working exchange relationship through family visit and social activities.

Indigenization of LMX studies by Chinese scholars Ren et al. (2010, 2014) and Wang (2014)proposed the LMX outcome and measurement methods, according to which the LMX relationship refers to a superiority-subordinate relationship established based on working scenarios, with a focus on leader–member quality rather than exchange quality. The LMX relationship centers on the working relationship and gradually extends to non-working relationship, with a structure of dual perspectives and four dimensions including mutual care and support, creation of inner circle, loyalty, and contribution, and disobedience. The active relationships include care and support, and loyalty and contribution; the negative relationships involve the creation of an inner circle and contradiction. Meanwhile, there are huge differences between Western and Chinese scholars in terms of understanding the LMX dimensions. For example, the emotional dimension of LMX refers to an emotional experience of mutual affinity between leaders and followers in Western countries, while in China it represents the leaders' care and support for subordinates and the latter's empathy for and favor with the former. The two dimensions of LMX including loyalty and contribution in Western studies is merged into one dimension of China-specific LMX, called loyalty and contribution. The connotation of loyalty is also vastly different. In Western culture, loyalty refers specifically to public support, while in the Chinese context it is a concept with rich connotations, including not only public support but also having courage to provide earnest advice, being good at seeing the viewpoints of leaders, and demonstrating honesty and trust. The dimensions of China-specific LMX also include the creation of an inner circle and disobedience, but lack professional respect (Ren, Yang, Wang, & Lin, 2014; Ren, Yang, & Wang, 2010; Wang, Niu, & Kenneth, 2004) .The survey based on a self-made questionnaire by Liu and Lei (2008)reached similar conclusions to those drawn by Liden and Maslyn (1998), namely that LMX has four dimensions: contribution, respect, support, and loyalty. Because of the differences between Western and Chinese cultures, the terms "respect" and "loyalty" have wider meanings in China's context. Respect also includes the subordinates' admiration for leaders' work attitudes and other qualities unrelated to work. Chinese workers also show loyalty to leaders in other aspects except work.

## 2.2.3.1 One-dimensional measurement

Based on the assumption of the one-dimensional LMX concept,Duchon, Green, and Taber(1986)developed a five-question LMX scale. Scandura and Graen (1984)developed LMX-7 to measure the characteristics of LM work relationship, including satisfaction with work relationship, understanding of work problems and requirements. A meta-analysis by Gerstner and Day (1997)suggests LMX-7 has good reliability, with Cronbach's  $\alpha$  ranging from 0.8 to 0.9. Scandura and Graen (1984)pointed out that LMX-7 has been widely used. Hui translated LMX-7 into a Chinese version and used it in a Chinese context, which reports satisfactory internal consistency, with Cronbach's  $\alpha$  ranging from 0.73 to 0.86 (Hui, Law, & Chen, 1999;Wang et al., 2004).

#### 2.2.3.2 Multi-dimensional measurement

Liden and Maslyn (1998) put forward a four-dimensional LMX scale to measure LMX from perspectives of subordinates and leaders. The scale has 12 items, with each dimension involving three items. The reliability value of scale ranges from 0.66 to 0.86.

Wang et al. (2004)translated the scale into a Chinese version and added another four items to it. The survey results show the questionnaire has good reliability and validity; the value of Cronbach's  $\alpha$  ranges from 0.67 to 0.89. The confirmatory factor analysis shows the scale has a high fitting degree and good construct validity.

Liu and Lei (2008) developed a four-dimensional LMX scale (contribution, respect, support, and loyalty), which is similar to the research results of Liden and Maslyn (1998). The questionnaire developed by Liu and Lei (2008) has 18 items with good validity and reliability. The Cronbach's  $\alpha$  coefficient ranges from 0.84 to 0.92. The confirmatory factor analysis suggests the scale has good fitting degree and construct validity. The multi-dimensional LMX is a direct predictor of work performance.

The empirical studies on single dimensional LMX and multi-dimensional LMX by Wang et al. (2004)suggest both the multiple-dimensional LMX (emotion, loyalty, contribution and professional respect) and single-dimension LMX can be used as predictors of employees' work performance and contextual performance, but the former performs better than the latter.

## 2.2.4 Antecedents of LMX

The antecedents to the LMX relationship have been intensively researched, which mainly includes leaders' role, members' role, degree of similarity between two parties, organizational and other situational factors (Ren & Wang, 2005).

## 2.2.4.1 LMX studies from leaders' perspective

Leaders are often more willing to contribute more to the relationship in order to encourage their subordinates to bring more unexpected returns. With the power difference between leaders and subordinates, the leaders often have greater influence in the process of LMX formation. For example, the leaders' character and behaviors can affect LMX.

The leaders' character mainly includes emotions and personality traits. The LMX is correlated with leaders' positive and passive emotions (Bauer & Green, 1996). There is a significant positive correlation between leaders' negative emotions and LMX quality (Day & Crain, 1992). For organizations of the same scale, leaders with stronger negative personality traits such as self-admiration and fondness of flattery are more likely to form a high-quality LMX relationship. However, when an organization scale is expanded, the fondness of being flattered will negatively affect the LMX relationship because of the leaders' limited time and social resources (Schyns, Maslyn, & Veldhoven, 2012).

Leaders' behaviors mainly include performance, leadership style, and personality traits.Nahrgang, Morgeson, and Ilies (2009) argued leader's performance is positively correlated with LMX quality. The relationship between leadership style and LMX has been increasingly studied and most of the studies argue that the mild and positive leadership style will result in higher LMX quality. Krishnan (2005) believed transformational leadership style makes the relationship between leaders and subordinates more stable. Wang, Law, Hackett, Wang, and Chen (2005) contended that transformational leadership style can positively predict LMX and further affect organizational citizen behavior and task performance.In the empirical study of the relationship between transformational leadership and LMX, Peng (2014) found that humanistic care has a significant positive impact on LMX. Huang, Jia, Gui, Zhu, and Liu (2015) argued that servant-oriented leaders perform well in mobilizing the enthusiasm and stimulating potentials of their employees, and that they are also good listeners and show great care for employees, which will positively affect the LMX relationship. According to (Xiao & Zhao, 2017), ethical leadership can significantly affect the level of LMX.

#### 2.2.4.2 LMX studies from subordinates' perspective

Apart from the leaders' perspective, the LMX theory also studies leadership effectiveness from the perspective of subordinates. The research results of LMX's antecedent variables show that subordinates' capabilities, emotions, and behaviors have an effect on LMX quality.

Dockery and Steiner (1990) argued that subordinates' capabilities and personal traits are closely related to LMX. They pointed out that in order to achieve organizational goal, leaders intend to choose highly capable, loyal, and potential subordinates and provide them with the resources and support they need to accomplish their tasks. In such situations, a high-quality LMX relationship will easily form. Day and Crain (1992) believed that the subordinates' cognitive ability and negative emotions have an effect on LMX. LMX is not only afffected by subordinates' capabilities but also by their motivation of credibility(Graen&Scandura, achievement and degree 1987).Subordinates with postive emotions and high intelligence can significantly predict LMX, and the subordinates' positive traits can affect the perceptions of leaders towards their subordinates' contribution and work engagement. Conversely, subordinates with negative emotional traits will negatively affect LMX (Xiao & Zhao, 2017).

Subordinates who feel grateful can often achieve higher-quality LMX(Liang, Li, & Chen, 2014). The high loyalty of the subordinates is also an important contributor to high-quality LMX and has a positive effect on LMX. Meanwhile, it can affect task performance and affectivecommitment through LMX. Especially when they work for a kind leader, the influence is stronger(Zhang, Li, Liu, & Peng, 2016). Chiaburu (2005) pointed out that there is a close relationship between the achievement goaland LMX among subordinates. For example, the learning goal can effectively predict the LMX. Subordinates who tend to develop harmonious interpersonal relationships can enjoy high-quality LMX, while interpersonal conflict can negatively affect LMX (Huang & Chen, 2015).

#### 2.2.4.3 Similarity between leaders and subordinates

The similarity in some demographic variables, such as gender, as well as expectation and preference, can all affect a LMX relationship.

Affected by social attribution and social identification, members who are similar to the leader in demographic variables are more likely to establish good relationships with their leaders and develop high-quality LMX. Duchon et al. (1986) found that samegender relationships are regularly more successful than mixed-gender ones. Other research sugggeststhat a mixed-gender relationship can significantly affect LMX; the LMX of female managers and male leaders is the highest (Zhang, Yin, & Wang, 2014).Bauer and Green (1996)argued that the similarity of leaders and subordinates in positive affectivity is indirectly linked with LMX quality. The similarity between leader and subordinates in positive performance assessment and personal characteristics can positively affect LMX quality(Zhang, An, & Yang, 2012).

The perceived similarity between leader and subordinates can significantly affect LMX. If either leader or subordinates find they share perceived similarity, the LMX of the other party will be significantly affected (Liden & Maslyn, 1998). The perceived attitudinal similarity is related to LMX (Engle & Lord, 1997). The similarity between collective identification and LM identification can positively affect LMX (Jackson & Johnson, 2012).

## 2.2.4.4 Organizational and other situational variables

Green, Anderson, and Shivers (1996)argued that team size, work nature, and available organizational resources are positively related to LMX, and that the number of departments is significantly related to LMX(Henderson, Liden, Glibkowski, & Chaudhry, 2009). Dienesch and Liden (1986)claimed that LMX is affected by the number of team members, leader's power, organizational policies, and culture. In the Chinese context, Zhang et al. (2012) reached similar conclusions that the number of team members and the degree of work intensity, organizational atmosphere, post power, and organizational resources can significantly affect LMX. Organizational justice can affect organizational support and leaders' rewards and punishments can directly affect LMX (Wayne, Shore, Bommer, & Tetrick, 2002).Liang, Tang, and Wang (2008)empiricially concluded that organizational behaviors can affect LMX and organizational justice and POS can positively predict LMX.

Ren et al. (2017) studied the mediating effect of Chinese culture on LMX and considered that power distance and individual traditionalism can regulate their work outcomes and mental health. High power distance refers to the subordinates' reluctance to communicate with the leader because he/she believes that the current status of the organization is maintained through respect and obedience to the leader. When the high power distance of the subordinates is high, LMX has a stronger effect on the the work performance and organizational citizenship behavior of the subordinates. Not only the norms of reciprocity, but also the asymmetrical power between the upper and lower levels, can influence the LMX(Lu & Sun, 2016).

## 2.2.5 Effect of outcome variables of LMX and impact mechanism

LMX is essentially a social exchange relationship, and different types and quality of LMX have different effects on individuals, teams, or organizations. Studies of the outcome variables of LMX appeared relatively early and have achieved fruitful research results. Henderson et al. (2009) argued that the outcome variables of LMX can be studied from perspectives of leadership, employee, team, and organization. In general, the outcome variables are mainly researched from perspective of subordinates, which include positive and negative attitudes and behaviors.

#### 2.2.5.1 Positive attitudes and behaviors

Subordinates who enjoy high-quality LMX are given more trust, guidance, resources, and opportunities from supervisors. Feeling obliged to reciprocate the goodness, the subordinates will work harder and perform at a high level. They enjoy high job satisfaction, affective commitment, and loyalty, and have active organizational citizen behavior and high innovative ability.

# (1) Job satisfaction

LMX is positively correlated with the work attitude of subordinates and,in particular, can positively predict job satisfaction (Gerstner & Day, 1997). Because of the frequent exchanges between high-quality LMX knowledge members and leaders, they can obtain more organizational resources, opportunities and trust, and are therefore more likely to become in-group members. With the deep-rooted Chinese traditional culture concepts such as "A drop of water in need, shall be returned with a spring in deed" in mind, subordinates who perceive high-quality LMX will fully involve themselves in work and show more loyalty to their leaders and organizational loyalty(LMX) and subordinates' job satisfaction, and organizational justice plays a full mediating role between them (Graen, Novak, & Sommerkamp, 1982;Yu, 2014). Lu (2014) also confirmed that LMX (including emotion, loyalty, contribution, and professional respect) can positively predict employee job satisfaction, while organizational justice plays a mediating role between them.

(2) Organizational citizenship behavior (OCB)

Wang et al. (2005)found that LMX can positively predict subordinates' OCB. Ni and Chu (2010) found that leaders' self-esteem plays a full mediating role between them. Zeng (2012a) pointed out that the positive impact of knowledge employees' LMX on their OCB is more significant than that of other types of employees, and work attitude plays a partial mediating role between them. Tang and Song (2015) confirmed there is a significant positive correlation between LMX and OCB, and pointed out that subordinates' demand satisfaction has a moderating effect on OCB. The degree of subordinates' relationship and survival needs satisfaction has a decisive impact on LMX effectiveness.

## (3) Innovation

Innovation is crucial to the organization development, especially to the knowledge-intensive industries. Some scholars have explored the relationship between
LMX and employee innovation and performance. Qu, Wang, Jiao, and Shi (2013)found that LMX has a positive impact on the innovative behavior of R&D employees and significantly improves comprehensive performance. Pei, Li, and Gao (2013)claimed that LMX and internal motivation play a full mediating role between leadership style and the creativity of research team members.

## 2.2.5.2 Negative attitudes and behaviors

Subordinates who enjoy high-quality LMX have positive work attitudes and behaviors. They work harder and enjoy high job satisfaction Graen et al., 1982;Yu, 2014), and thus have low TI and job burnout and less reticent behavior(Gerstner & Day, 1997;Xiao & Zhao, 2017).

(1) TI

Based on the previous studies, Graen and Uhl-Bien (1995)pointed out that there is a negative correlation between LMX and TI. Gerstner and Day (1997)also noted that high-quality LMX has a positive impact on job satisfaction and a significant negative impact on turnover. Two studies by Vecchio (1985) and Vecchio and Norris (1996)failed to confirm that LMX is negatively related to TI. By studying 402 employees from a water management company and 183 employees from a distribution service organization, Harris, Kacmar, and Witt (2005) found the relationship between LMX and TI is curvilinear rather than linear. The better the LMX quality, the lower the TI. Once a tipping point has been reached, the LMX quality will positively correlate to TI. Although the relationship between LMX and positive behaviors such as OCB have been extensively studied with fruitful results, the relationship between LMX and negative behaviors such as TI is rarely studied and remains unknown. According to (Zeng, 2012b), LMX can negatively affect TI and AC plays a moderating and mediating role between the LMX and TI. Xiao and Zhao (2017) argued that LMX plays a mediating role between ethical leadership and TI.

# (2) Job burnout

Allen, Campbell, Perry, Maertz, and Griffeth (2013)noted that an important

method for subordinates to deal with job burnout is to obtain work resources from leaders and social support. Huang, Chan, Lam, and Nan (2010) found that in-group members can get sufficient work resources and psychological support to cope with work and interpersonal stress, and that LMX is negatively correlated with employee job burnout. Ren et al. (2017)argued that LMX has a significant negative impact on the job burnout of subordinates. Lu and Sun (2016)also confirmed that there is a significant negative relationship between LMX and emotional exhaustion.

However, there are also studies that suggest LMX may have a negative impact on the work attitude of subordinates. In high-quality LMX, subordinates' obligations to work with utter devotion may make them physically and mentally exhausted and lead to an increase in work pressure (Harris & Kacmar, 2006).Jiang, Law, and Sun (2014)suggested thathigh-quality LMX can give in-group members access to more work resources. According to the resource exchange theory and work requirementsresource model, high-quality LMX is related to two kinds of job burnout: in highquality LMX, the supervisors' high expectation of followers leads to the exhaustion of subordinates; in low-quality LMX, the members of the out-group do not receive any additional attention or benefits, so they feel unmotivated and become cynical.

(3) Employee silence

LMX is significantly related to employee's silence behavior. High-quality LMX can help create a highly trusted organizational atmosphere in which employees are motivated to speak up and express ideas, information, and opinions about work-related improvements. Organizational trust plays a full mediating role between LMX and employee silence (Zhou, Zhang, & Zhao, 2011). An empirical study by Zheng, Zheng, and Liu (2015) proved that LMX is negatively correlated with employee silence, and the more employees are motivated, the stronger the negative impact is.

# 2.2.6 LMX research review

With its unique perspective, the LMX theory has aroused the attention of

management scientists and psychologists and has been developed rapidly. Research results show that LMX has a positive correlation with positive variables such as job satisfaction, organizational citizenship behavior, and innovative behavior, but is negatively correlated with negative variables such as TI, job burnout, and employee silence. A review of the previous studies of LMX concept, constructs, measurement and variables by foreign and Chinese scholars shows that LMX theory is still inadequate and much work remains to be done in the future. Although cross-cultural studies of LMX have been conducted, the current LMX cross-cultural studies center mostly on Western culture.In China, most public hospitals are - unlike ordinary enterprises public institutions run for the public good and have a certain administrative level. Therefore, applying Western LMX theories in Chinese public hospitals is under speculation. The future research background should be extended to the service industry, especially the healthcare industry. Exploring the relationship among LMX and customers, work pressure, emotional labor, and performance can enrich the LMX theory and provide management guidance for the healthcare industry. Therefore, conducting LMX research according to China's conditions has important theoretical and practical significance.

# 2.3 Occupational commitment

Because of frequent job changes across organizations, researchers pay more attention to OC than organizational commitment (Blau, Chapman, Pred, & Lopez, 2009). Therefore, the OC has become increasingly important.

The profession is a complex concept. Terms such as occupation, career, profession, and vacation are all used to describe the way in which a person earns a living (Long, Fang, Ling, & Li, 2000). Meyer, Allen, and Smith (1993) argued that the academic concepts of profession are interchangeable and can all be understood as OC. The term "OC" used in the present study has been widely recognized and used by different occupations and organizations (Arora & Rangnekar, 2015; Meyer et al., 1993).

# 2.3.1 Concepts

The concepts of OC are variously interpreted and defined by scholars from perspectives of attitudes and behaviors (see Table 2-3).

Studies of OC in China started relatively late. Long et al. (2000)defined OC as the extent to which an employee desires to stay in his/her profession as a result of identification with and emotional attachment to the profession, work engagement, and internationalization of social norms. According to Long, Long, and Wang (2002a), OC refers to an employee's commitment to his profession; otherwise known as a psychological contract formed between an employee and his/her profession. Li, Shi, and Wang (2006);Pei and Liu (2006)argued that OC is how much an individual identifies with his/her profession and sets his/her heart to it.

In summary, although scholars have interpreted and defined OC in different perspectives, they all agree that OC refects an individual's affective attachment to his/her profession and willingness to take responsibilities and fulfill obligations.

Scholars	Time	Definition	Core	Theoretical
	1051		theory	Perspective
Hall, London	1971, 1983	An individual's motivational intensity of his/her profession, including three components such as career identity, career insight, and career resilience (Hall, 1971;London, 1983)	Occupational motivation intensity	Motive theory
Blau	1985	An employee's feeling and attitude towards a career and desires to stay in their current profession (Blau ,1985)	Feeling, beliefs	Attitudinal approach
Meyer, Allen	1993	Borrows the three components of organizational commitment into occupational commitment – namely, affective commitment, continuance commitment and normative commitment (Meyer et al., 1993)	Emotion	Attitudinal approach
Vanden- berg, Scarpello	1994	Identifies with and recognizes professional values and is willing to stick with a profession (Vandenberg & Scarpello, 1994)	Value recognition and willingness	Attitudinal approach
Jong	1999	A person's degree of involvement in a profession, which is the core of an individual's life and career, with emphasis on professional orientation and career plan (Jong, 1999)	Give and take	Behavior theory
Lee	2000	After meta-analysis, the occupational commitment is defined as the emotion-based psychological bond built up between an employee and his profession (Lee, Carswell, & Allen, 2000)	Emotion	Attitudinal approach
Goulet, Singh	2002	The degree to which an employee identifies with professional value and the extent to which he/she is willing to take efforts and time for career development (Goulet & Singh, 2002)	Value recognition and willingness	Attitudinal approach
Lowrey, Becker	2004	Desire of a person to involve him/herself in the activities of this profession(Lowrey & Becker, 2004)	Give and take	Behavior theory

Table 2-3 Definitions of occupational commitment

# 2.3.2 Theory of OC and measurement

Different interpretations of OC by scholars have led to various results of OC's

structure and measurement, which are summarized below.

# 2.3.2.1 Single dimension theory of OC and scale

The earlier studies of OC represented by Blau (1985)suggest that OC has only a

single dimension, namely affective commitment (AC).

The previous measurements of OC were mainly developed by Grennhaus and of Morrow their studies career characteristics.Greenhaus based on (1971,1973)employed the factor analysis method to extract three factors from 28 items, which include: (1) General work attitude, for example, "work is one of disasters a man abhors but has to face", or "only by enjoying the work can the life be satisfying"; (2)career plan, for example, "I am happy to think about and plan my future career"; and (3)importance of work (preferences for work and non-work activities), for example, "I hope to choose my profession as I wish even if my friends do not like it too much". In her study of OC, Morrow (1983)reviewed Greenhaus's (1971,1973) OC scale and found there are some overlaps between some items in Greenhaus's scale and other conceptual contents of OC, such as central life interests, work engagement, and work ethics. After studying the occupational orientation, Marshall and Wijting (1982)found two factors - namely, career centreness and OC -to suggest that OC is a general commitment to work throughout all stages of life. For example, one of the measurement items is "the degree of involvement of work into life". Meanwhile, overlaps exist between the OC definition and the importance or centreness of work in an individual's life (also known as work engagement) put forward by (Gorn & Kanungo, 1980).

The above-mentioned studies show there are significant overlaps among scales of work engagement, work centreness, professional value, and OC. Therefore, Blau (1985) put forward the one-dimensional OC and defined OC as an individual's attitude towards his or her profession. Based on the professional commitment scale (Price & Mueller, 1981)and the professional orientation scale (Liden & Green, 1980), Blau designed a one-dimensional OC scale meant to assess an employee's fondness for his/her current job and willingness to stick with it. The scale has eight items. A longitudinal empirical survey of 119 registered nurses based on this scale shows that OC is independent construct (Blau,1985). Blau's scale has been widely used. Blau's longitudinal surveys of newspapers managers and office staff in insurance companies (Blau ,1988) and full-

time telephone operators in banks (Blau ,1989)further proved the scale has good reliability and validity and can be well differentiated from work engagement and OC (Morrow, 1993). Blau (1988) revised his OC scale into a seven-item scale.

### 2.3.2.2 Three-dimensional OC theory and scale

Noe, Noe, & Bachhuber(1990);Carson and Bedeian (1994)proposed the threedimension theory of occupational motivation, while Meyer & Allen (1991) proposed the three-dimension theory of OC.

(1)The motive-based three-dimensional OC theory and scale

According to motivation theory, OC reflects an employee's will to pursue career success based on career identity. The three-dimensional OC theory was mainly developed by Hall and London. Hall (1971) defined OC as "An individual's motivational intensity of holding on his profession" and thought OC should be separated from work commitments and work engagement and studied separately. London (1983) viewed OC as career motivation, which includes work motivation, management motivation, career decision-making, and other motives related to career behaviors (career identity, career insight and career resilience).Career identity defines the direction of career motivation, while career insight and career resilience reflect the incentive intensity and pressure resistance of career motivation (Long et al., 2000).Based on his theory of career motivation, London formulated a questionnaire about employees' feelings and attitude, with 17 items under three dimensions. The reliability of the three dimensions is more than 0.8 and the correlation coefficients are high, ranging from 0.42 to 0.52 (London, 1993).

Noe et al. (1990) designed a questionnaire on career motivation that included three dimensions: career identity (eight items), career insight (five items), and career resilience (13 items). Research found the three sub-scales strongly correlate with each other, with correlation coefficients being 0.4, 0.44, and 0.58, respectively. However, their reliability is low, at 0.76, 0.64, and 0.74, respectively (Noe et al. ,1990). Because the correlation coefficients of Noe et al. (1990) questionnaires are too high and the

reliability is not high, the questionnaires have not been used widely.

Carson and Bedeian (1994)argued that OC has multiple dimensions, including career identity, career resilience, and career plan. They replaced the dimension "career insight" with "career plan" and posited that career planning is about setting future goals for personal development. By means of literature review, expert judgment, and factor analysis, Carson and Bedeian (1994)repeatedly revised 87 items and finalized three dimensions, each with four items. The reliability of the three dimensions is good, with Cronbach's  $\alpha$  ranging from 0.79 to 0.85, and good differentiation.

(2)Three-dimensional OC theory and scale based on organizational commitment

In the study of organizational commitment, Becker (1960), from perspective of economics, found that the more time and energy an employee invests in an organization, the more he/she is afraid of the high costs of losing organizational membership and the more reluctant he/she is to leave the organization. Until the 1970s, scholars argued that, in addition to the occupational investment and fear of economic losses put forward by Becker, emotional attachment is also an important factor influencing employees' organizational commitment (Buchanan, 1974). In the 1980s, from a sociological perspective, Wiener pegged normative commitment as the "obligation" component of organization because the organization may have invested resources in training the employee, who then feels a moral obligation to put effort into the job and remain with the organization to "repay the debt". It may also reflect an internalized norm customized to the requirements of organization (Scholl, 1981;Wiener, 1982).

Based on the systematical analysis and combining with the views of Becker, Buchannan and Wiener, Meyer and Allen (1991) extended the organizational commitment model, originally consisting of only affective commitment, to a widelyaccepted three-component model, including affective commitment (AC), continuance commitment (CC), and normative commitment (NC). Later, enlightened by the theory of organizational commitment, Meyer et al. (1993) found that multidimensional OC has multiple dimensions, which can roundly reflect a person's psychological state; they also applied the theory to the study of OC and thought that OC should also include the AC, CC, and NC because, compared with organizational commitment, it is just a change of object commited from organization to profession. Affective commitment is defined as the employee's desire to keep to his/her profession in line with his/her career goals, interests, and aspirations. This employee commits to the profession because he/she "wants to". An individual may commit to the profession because he/she perceives a high cost of leaving the current profession or cannot find other job elsewhere temporarily; higher continuance commitment can be understood as a "need" to stick with a profession. An individual commits to and remains with a profession because of feelings of obligation evoked by a professional code of ethics; higher normative commitment means the employee stays with a profession because he/she feels they "ought to" (Meyer et al., 1993). AC and NC represent the active behavior of remaining with a profession, while CC is a passive behavior of holding on a job. Based on the organizational commitment scale, Meyer et al. (1993) designed the OC scale with 30 items. After the factor analysis of the survey among registered nurses and nursing students, the scale was condensed into 18 items; three dimensions with six items each.

After Chinese scholar Long(2000)first introduced the OC concept into China in 2000, Long and Li (2002) used the three-dimension OC scale to measure the OC of China's teachers and found the validity of each dimension is good, with validity coefficients ranging from 0.74 to 0.88. Long et al. (2002a) applied the scale to the survey of nurses and also found the scale has high reliability, with Cronbach's  $\alpha$  ranging from 0.77 to 0.86.

# 2.3.2.3 Four-dimensional OC theory and scale

Based on the studies of occupational entrenchment by Carson, Carson, and Bedeian (1995), Blau (2003)put forward the four-dimensional OC theory.

Carson et al. (1995) believed career entrenchment includes three dimensions:

occupational investment, emotional costs, and limitedness of occupational alternatives. Occupational investment refers to an individual's accumulated investment or costs such as time, money, and trainings received in his/her career development. The losses of occupational investment may occur if an individual changes his/her profession. Emotional costs refer to the expected emotional losses of finding a new profession, such as disrupted friendship ties with co-workers and the emotional disturbance caused by a switch to a totally new profession (Becker, 1960). The limitedness of occupational alternatives refers to the degree to which an individual perceives the unavailability of alternatives. By sustaining the occupational investment and reducing the loss of emotional costs, an employee can shift his/her perception of the working environment in the process of finding a new job. As time passes, shortsightedness will lead to diminished job opportunities (Carson&Carson, 1997).Carson et al. (1995)measurement of occupational investment suggests that losses such as time and trainings may occur if an individual changes his/her job. In fact, the connotation of occupational entrenchment partially overlaps with that of continuance commitment (CC) in organizational commitment. However, occupational entrenchment mainly focuses on the perceived costs and availability of occupational alternatives related to personal career (Becker, 1960).

After revisiting the continuance commitment of Meyer et al.'s (1993) threecomponent OC scale, Blau (2001) pointed out that CC is mainly employed to measure an employee's perceived costs of leaving an organization, but fails to identify the limited alternatives and losses in time and training (Blau, 2001) because all these factors will have effects on an individual's change of profession (Carson, Carson, Phillips, & Roe, 1996). For example, the higher the accumulated costs (such as education and training received), the more difficult it is for an individual to change profession. However, although an individual continues to be given other material benefits, such as paid vacation and tuition reimbursement by the organization, he/she is still likely to leave(Bradford, 2001;Fletcher, 2001). The perceived limited occupational choices give a person a sense of unavailability of alternatives (Carson & Carson, 1997). Therefore, Blau (2003) believed the occupational entrenchment theory is helpful to measure the accumulated costs and limitedness of occupational alternatives.Based on his fourdimensional OC theory, Blau (2003)designed a 24-item scale and used it in the surveys of three group samples including 230 pharmacists, 412 ordinary staff, and 227 MBA graduate students. The survey results show the internal consistency of each dimension is more than 0.81. Blau further revised the scale.Blau and Holladay (2006) further subdivided Meyer's continuance commitment into accumulated costs and limitedness of occupational alternatives, among which accumulated costs include occupational investment and emotional costs. Based on this, Blau and Holladay (2006) proposed a four-dimensional OC model, including affective commitment, normative commitment, costs (accumulated costs) commitment, and opportunities commitment (limited alternatives).

The four-dimensional OC scale is widely used by Chinese scholars. After a survey of 330 employees in Chinese enterprises using this scale, Chen and Li (2006)used confirmatory factor analysis to confirm that the OC of Chinese enterprises includes affective commitment, normative commitment, cost commitment and limited occupational alternatives. Based on Blau's (2003) four-dimensional questionnaire, Pei, Liu, and Tao (2007) divided cost commitment into emotional cost commitment and economic cost commitment and designed a five-dimensional, 24-item OC scale specifically for Chinese doctors, which includes affective commitment, normative commitment, emotional cost commitment and limited alternatives commitment. The Cronbach's  $\alpha$  of the questionnaire is 0.91.

# 2.3.3 Antecedent and outcome variables of OC

### 2.3.3.1 Antecedent variables of OC

Studies of the antecedent variables of OC have mainly focused on demographic variables, personality traits, and environment variables.

## (1) Demographic variables

The OC-related demographic variables in the foreign and China's studies mainly include gender, age, working age, and educational background.

In terms of the correlation between gender and OC, scholars have reached different conclusions. Irving, Coleman, and Cooper (1997)study of doctors showed that gender correlates to continuance commitment (CC) and the CC of men is higher than that of women; there is no significant correlation between gender and affective commitment (AC) or normative commitment (NC).Some scholars have argued that the OC level of women is higher than that of men because the former might encounter more difficulties after joining the workforce (Parasuraman & Nachman, 1987).Liu, Sun, and Su (2011)surveyed 7877 workers in large electronic enterprises in China and found that gender correlates to OC and male employees have high OC. However, other scholars have drawn the opposite conclusion (Lee et al., 2000).

Some scholars have argued that time variables such as age and working age positively correlate to OC (Colarelli &Bishop,1990)because the accumulated occupational investment (Becker, 1960) generates a strong sense of career identity. Research by London and Blau suggests the working age of nurses is significantly and positively correlated with OC (Blau, 1985; London, 1983). Meyer and Allen (1984)posited that age could be correlated with OC because, as time passes, age (also known as seniority) can help long-time employees get promoted. Age might also correlate to continuance commitment because age is also a consideration for talent investment in an organization. Meyer et al. (1993) found that age is correlated with affective commitment and normative commitment, but has no correlation with continuance commitment. Chinese scholars Li(2013);Long,Long,andWang (2002b);Zhang (2015)all argued that age and working age have a significant positive effect on OC. Long et al. (2002b) believed working age negatively correlate to AC. Irving et al. (1997); Lee et al. (2000) claimed that age has no correlation with OC.

The correlation between education background and OC is also highly debated

among scholars.Education background positively correlates to OC and there is a significant difference between employees' accumulated costs, while there is no statistically significant difference between employees' ideal commitment, affective commitment and limited alternatives. A possible reason for this is that highly-educated people have high occupational investment and can therefore try to avoid the huge losses because of profession change(Su, 2014). However, some other studies claim the opposite. Morris and Sherman (1981) believed that the higher the education background, the lower the OC.Long et al. (2002b) surveyed 426 nurses in Wuhan and found the higher the education background, the lower the AC. Irving et al. (1997);Meyer et al. (1993) hold that there is no correlation between education background and OC. Chinese scholar Liu et al. (2011)holds the same view.

The correlation between marital state and OC is less studied and, if anything, has no consistent conclusions. Blau (1985) argued that marital state is significantly correlated with OC and that married employees have higher OC. Marital state negatively correlates to normative commitment(Wang, 2007;Yi, 2013). A survey of 100 nurses in Tangshan in China by Zhang, Meng, Lu, and Liu (2012)found that the OC level and occupational pressure of married nurses are both higher than those of unmarried nurses. Lee et al. (2000) insisted that marital state has no correlation with OC.

(2) Personality traits

Personality traits refer to the totality of a person's distinctive thoughts, feelings, attitudes, and behavioral patterns. Because OC reflects an employee's attitude or behavioral tendency towards his/her profession, it is inevitable that OC will be affected by an individual's personality. Contemporary Chinese studies on the correlation between personality traits and OC have mainly focused on such aspects as locus of control, big five personality, and 16PF (16 personality factors).

Scholars found that locus of control is negatively correlated with affective commitment but positively correlates to continuance commitment; the OC level of

internal locus of control is higher than that of external locus of control (Irving et al., 1997;Lee et al., 2000).Blau (2003) found that employees with internal locus of control have stronger affective commitment, which further supports the views of Lee and Irving. The reason is that when employees with internal control orientation feel unhappy, they will just do what they are supposed to do in order to enjoy their work, and thus have higher affective commitment. After studying the correlation between big five personality traits and OC, Rodney and Wise (2002)found that neuroticism has a negative impact on OC and extraversion is positively related to OC.

A correlative study of 16PF and OC among 693 students of police school in Xinjiang China by Zhang(2014) suggests that sensitiveness in personality characteristics is negatively correlated with OC; conscientiousness negatively correlates to continuance commitment; intelligence is negatively related to affective commitment; agreeableness and stability are positively correlated with affective commitment; and stability and intelligence positively correlate to normative commitment.

(3) Environment variables

Environmental influencing factors mainly include work–family conflict and social environment. Liu (2011)found that work–family conflict is negatively correlated with OC among teachers. A survey of nurses and teachers by Goulet and Singh (2002)suggested that there is no significant correlation between family support and OC, and that their relationship therefore needs to be further studied.

A survey of 596 pharmacists by Wolfgang (1995)found that OC is positively correlated with the support of coworkers. Perceived organizational support (POS) has a significant positive effect on the AC, CC, and NC of new generations of highlyeducated employees. The "well-being care" among the three dimensions of POS has a positive impact on OC(Yi, 2013). Yu (2009) found the POS of knowledge talents has an effect on affective commitment and career dynamics, but exerts no influence on continuance commitment and loyalty. Liu (2012) found that emotional support has no

significant effect on OC, but that the practical support has a significant effect on OC. Support from students, students' parents, school leaders, co-workers, and friends can effectively predict or explain OC level; among these, student support has the biggest effect on OC, followed by school leaders.

The environmental factors of OC also include work factor, work security, and leadership style. Blau (1985) found that job role ambiguity and leadership style are good predictors of OC.Lee et al. (2000)found that role ambiguity and job pressure correlate to OC. Goulet and Singh (2002)argued that work adapt ability and work security are important predictor variables of OC. Chinese scholars Liu et al. (2011) held that work diversity and work-individual match are positively correlated with OC. Liu, Liu, and Cai (2014) found that the service-oriented leadership behaviors of head nurses positively correlate to nurses' OC. Wang and Zhang (2007) found that Chinese employees' working place and salary are associated with OC.

#### 2.3.3.2 Outcome variables of OC

The outcome variables of OC, including positive variables and negative variables, mainly reflect an individual's psychological behaviors. The positive variables include organizational citizenship behavior, work engagement, job satisfaction, organizational commitment, career success, and work performance(Blau, 1985;Carson & Carson, 1998;Lee et al., 2000); negative variables include TI and job burnout (Lee et al., 2000;Meyer et al., 1993).

(1) Positive variables

Scholars found that OC positively correlates to organizational citizenship behavior, job satisfaction, organizational commitment, career success, and work performance, but its correlation with work engagement remains unclear.

Carson and Carson (1998) found that nurses with high OC have high organizational citizenship behavior. Wang (2007) argued that affective commitment and normative commitment are both significant predicators of organizational citizenship behavior. However, continuance commitment and ideal commitment have no significant prediction on organizational citizenship behavior. Li (2001)held that affective commitment, normative commitment, and continuance commitment have a significant positive correlation with organizational citizenship behavior. After surveying rural teachers, Xie, Gong, and Zhang (2011) concluded that the affective commitment of rural teachers can effectively predict organizational citizenship behavior, and that normative commitment is a good predictor of in-role behavior, organizational citizenship behavior, and self-fulfilling behaviors.

The relationship between OC and work engagement remains ambiguous. Some scholars think the leaders can improve employees' work engagement through incentives, thus improving OC level. A longitudinal study by Blau (1985) found that work engagement is linked to OC. By surveying 400 employees in Changchun State - owned and private enterprises in Jilin province, Wo (2013)found that work engagement has a significant positive relationship with OC and a significant relationship with AC, NC, and cost commitment, but no relationship with limited alternatives. Other scholars argued that OC level can affect work engagement and that OC is associated with work engagement (Lee et al.,2000).Morrow and Mcelroy (1986) showed that five variables, arranged in a logical order are work ethics, OC, continuance commitment, affective commitment, and work engagement, and that OC is directly affected by personality traits and further affects work engagement. Therefore, whether the OC is a precondition of work engagement needs to be further studied.

Irving et al.(1997) and Meyer et al. (1993) found job satisfaction to be positively correlated with affective commitment and normative commitment and that the correlation between job satisfaction and affective commitment is stronger than that between job satisfaction and normative commitment.Lee et al. (2000) argued that OC significantly and positively corrrelates to overall work satisfaction and satisfaction with work itself. Wang, Tao, Ellenbecker, and Liu (2012) claimed that the OC of Chinese nurses has a significant positive correlation with job satisfaction.Tang, Ma, Li, and Wang (2008)reached the same conclusions that the overall satisfaction, satisfaction with work itself and coworker satisfaction among China's doctors are related to OC.

The OC and organization commitment, both reflecting the employees' attitude towards profession or organization, are closely linked to each other. OC is positively correlated with organizational commitment. Employees with high OC will devote more efforts to their professions Meyer et al. (1993);Irving et al. (1997)argued that OC has a significant positive correlation with organizational commitment. Organizational commitment and OC are more closely linked to each other among professionals remaining on their original profession than they are among career-changing professionals; the same applies to the relationship between organizational commitment and OC when comparing non-professional staff with professional staff (both engaging in their original profession) in an organization. Blau (2003) verified the correlation between OC and organizational commitment concluded by Meyer and Irving, and further concluded that the AC of organizational commitment has a complete positive correlation with the AC of OC, and the same applies to the correlation between the NC of organizational commitment and NC of OC; the CC of OC is partially correlated with accumulated costs and limited alternatives.

Li (2001) argued that the AC, NC, and CC of OC have a significant positive effect on organizational commitment. OC positively correlates to organizational commitment and their interactions have a positive impact on job satisfaction(Li et al., 2006).Zhang (2008)argued that knowledge employees often find themselves in a dilemma when choosing between OC and organizational commitment because the increase of OC will inevitably lead to the decrease of organizational commitment, and vice versa. However, the empirical studies reveal that most dimensions of OC are positively correlated with organizational commitment.

Poon (2004) argued that OC is a good predicator of subjective and objective career success. A survey of 149 knowledge employees by Yu (2009) suggests that OC reflects an employee's passion, loyalty, persistence, and active emotions towards his/her profession, and that OC has significant effect on career success. Yi (2013) concluded that OC has positive effects on various dimensions of career success among new generations of knowledge employees.

OC is closely correlated with work performance. According to Lee et al. (2000), there is a moderate positive correlation between OC and work performance. The OC-performance relationship is slightly closer than the relationship of performance and work engagement (or organizational commitment). Lee et al. also noted that it would be interesting to explore the variables that could modulate the OC and work performance relationship. For example, does OC affect work performance through the influence of work motivation, or accumulated personal skills and knowledge, or both? Li (2001)found that the AC, NC, and CC of OC have significant positive effects on work performance. Based on theoretical studies, Wang and Zhang (2007) concluded that OC positively correlates to work performance. Song (2014) found that OC plays a moderating role between emotional labor and work performance.

# (2)Negative variables

Studies have found that OC is negatively correlated with career switch intention, TI, and job burnout. Blau (1985) considered there to be a significant negative correlation between OC and career switch intention; TI negatively correlates with different kinds of commitments. The conclusions apply to both OC and organizational commitment. The relationship between TI and affective commitment is particularly significant(Meyer et al., 1993;Meyer & Allen, 1991). In contrast to Meyer's findings,Irving et al. (1997) found that TI is negatively correlated with NC, but has no significant correlation with AC or NC. Lee et al. (2000)believed OC is most closely connected with TI, which also proves it is the best singe predictor variable. Lee et al.also found that OC has a close relationship with TI and resignation. Li (2001)argued OC is a good predictor of career switch and TI. Wang (2007) found that AC and NC have significant predictive power towards TI, but that CC and ideal commitment have no significant predictive power towards TI. Pei (2014)considered OC to be negatively correlated with TI.

OC has a negative effect on job burnout (emotional burnout; reduced sense of accomplishment, depersonalization) (Lee et al., 2000). A survey of 457 library employees by Yi, Wang, and Zhan (2012)showed that the lower the OC, the higher the job burnout level. Therefore, job burnout is an important predictor of OC. Cui, Wang, Xu, and Qian(2015)found that higher OC of doctors can effectively offset the negative effect of work requirements on job burnout. Liu, Li, Long, and Zhan (2009) surveyed traditional Chinese medical doctors and concluded that OC has a significant negative effect on job burnout and that different dimensions of OC perform differently in terms of predicting job burnout; that professional efficacy is the main predictor variable of depersonalization; and that AC is the main predictor variable of personal accomplishment.

#### 2.3.4 Research review of OC

Since the concept of OC was proposed, it has attracted a great deal of attention in psychology and management circles and the relevant studies have made rapid progress.Progress has been made in OC's influencing factors, impact mechanism, and outcome variables. The research results show that OC is positively correlated with positive variables such as work engagement and negatively correlated with negative variables such as TI and job burnout. Studies by foreign and Chinese scholars on OC's concept, constructs, measurement scales, and relationship between variables show that OC has broad prospects of application. However, a review of previous studies suggests that the OC still needs to be further studied. Relevant studies by scholars,both in China and elsewhere, are mainly oriented towards the OC among groups such as teachers, nurses, policemen, doctors, and knowledge employees. In terms of the OC among doctors and nurses, studies have mostly focused on the OC's current situation and influencing factors, while systematic research of OC among doctors and nurses in the same social setting and organization – especially on the relationship between LMX, DPR, and OC – has not been found. Besides, the impact mechanism of OC remains unclear and research on impact mechanism of OC from perspectives of conservation of resources theory and social exchange theory is rare. Because of the major role of doctors and nurses in new health reform, the systematic research of OC among doctors and nurses has important theoretical and practical significance.

# 2.4 Turnover intention

According to the willingness of employees, Price (1977)classified turnover into two types: voluntary and involuntary. Price's voluntary research was further developed by other scholars. According to the effect of turnover on organization, Dan, Todor, and Krackhardt (1982) categorized voluntary turnover into functional and dysfunctional turnover. Functional turnover occurs when a low-performing employee leaves the organization of his or her own accord. Dysfunctional turnover occurs when a highperforming employee attempts to leave the organization, which can be potentially costly to the organization. Most voluntary turnover will have a negative effect on the organization, which is something the organization hopes to avoid. Thus, properly controlling the turnover rate by predicting voluntary turnover has aroused a high level of academic attention.

#### 2.4.1 Definition of TI

Turnover intention (TI) refers to employees' thoughts or willingness to leave an organization, reflecting the employees' psychological tendency before the actual turnover occurs. TI and turnover are two different but closely linked concepts. TI represents the thoughts of wishing to leave before actual action is taken, which is the antecedent variable of voluntary turnover. By contrast, turnover refers to the employee's actual act of terminating the employment relationship with the employer and leaving the organization. A review of 23 studies on TI by Bluedorn (1982)found

there is significant correlation between TI and turnover behavior and TI is consistent with employees' attitude, desire, and behavior. TI is an important concept of turnover theory because TI can effectively predict employees' turnover behavior (Lee & Mowday, 1987).Therefore, scholars pay high attention to the research on TI. The TI is variously defined by different scholars.

British scholars March and Simon (1958)held that employees' turnover behavior is directly affected by their satisfaction with work and perceived alternative work opportunities, which reflects the extent to which employees want to leave an organization and seek a job elsewhere. Turnover behavior includes willingness to resign and possibilities of leaving.

Scholars	Definition
March and Simon (1958)	TI reflects the extent to which employees want to leave an organization and seek work elsewhere. Turnover behavior includes willingness to resign and possibilities of leaving.
Porter and Steers (1973)	TI is employees' next avoidance behavior after experiencing dissatisfaction. After an employee feels dissatisfied with his/her current job, he/she might have thoughts of leaving and seeking work elsewhere. After weighing up the pros and cons and comparing alternatives, he/she has a TI, which represents the employees' psychological state before actual turnover behavior occurs.
Mobley, Horner,and Hollingsworth (1978)	After experiencing dissatisfaction, employees tend to leave their jobs. Following employees' turnover thought, job hunting and comparison of other job opportunities, TI is the last step before the actual turnover behavior occurs.
Meyer (1993)	TI manifests the employees' willingness to leave an organization after careful consideration.

|--|

#### 2.4.2 Models of turnover

In order to conduct an in-depth study of turnover behaviors, an array of turnover models have been constructed since the first turnover model was established by March and Simon in 1958. Based on these models, the influencing factors of employee TI and turnover behavior and impact mechanism have been explored extensively. Several representative turnover models are discussed in this study.

(1) March–Simon model

The first turnover model was proposed by March and Simon (1958), which posited that the reasonability of turnover and possibility of leaving are two deciding factors for employee turnover. Alternative work opportunities determine how easy it is for employees to leave.

#### (2) Mobley Intermediary Chain Model

Based on March and Simon (1958), Mobley (1977) constructed the intermediary chain turnover model, which states that an employee's final decision to leave comes after 10 steps. The steps are: (1)evaluate current job; (2) feel satisfied or dissatisfied with current job (withdraw; behaviors such as being late for work, asking for leave, and having a negative attitude towards work); (3) generate thoughts of leaving; (4) evaluate expected work results; (5) assess costs of leaving; (6) have the intention of finding a new job; (7) seek jobs elsewhere; (8) evaluate potential job opportunities; (9) compare current job and alternatives; and(10) foster turnover. The model adds other influencing factors such as finding and evaluating different job opportunities between job satisfaction and turnover behavior, which presents the impact mechanism of job satisfaction or dissatisfaction on the actual turnover behaviors of employees. According to the core ideas of the model, employees will compare their current work conditions with further work conditions and assess the expected return of a new job and the costs of losing organizational membership. When an employee is not satisfied with his/her current work and has thoughts of resigning, this does not mean the employee is certain to leave, because he/she must consider the availability of alternatives. A high chance of finding other jobs leads to higher turnover.

(3) Price's turnover model

Price (1977) turnover model states salary, relationship with organization, performance feedback, communication, and centralization of power as the five antecedents of turnover. Job satisfaction serves as a mediating variable between these

antecedents and turnover behavior. Availability of alternatives plays a moderating role between job satisfaction and turnover. Except for the negative correlation between centralization of power and job satisfaction, the remaining four antecedents are positively related to job satisfaction. An employee's job satisfaction can significantly predict turnover behavior. Employees who are highly dissatisfied with their current work and have other job offers in hand will choose to quit. The major contribution of this model is that it combines individual and organizational variables and uses job satisfaction as the core mediating variable in the study of turnover.

### (4)Price-Mueller Model

The Price-Mueller model was constructed based on Price (2001) turnover model, which consists of three assumptions: (1) employees enter an organization with certain expectations; (2) interest exchanges exist between employees and organization; and (3) employees tend to pursue the benefits maximization. The model is the representative of mainstream turnover models, which categorizes influencing factors of turnover into two types: external variables and internal mediating variable. Specifically, the external variables include environment variables, individual variables and structured variables, each of which are further subdivided and discussed separately. For example, the structure variables include seven constructs: work autonomy, distribution justice, work pressure, salary, promotion opportunities, work routinization, and organizational support. The internal mediating variables include job satisfaction and organizational commitment as mediating variables; job satisfaction and organizational commitment negatively affect the employees' behaviors of finding alternatives. The environment variables affect employees' TI and behavior in terms of finding other jobs.

(5) Lee-Mitchell Unfolding Model

Lee and Mitchell (1994)proposed an"unfolding" turnover model based on image theory, according to which the turnover decision is essentially an image-matching process with image compatibility test as the main standard. Unlike traditional turnover models, whichfocus on job satisfaction, there are four paths leading to turnover. The unfolding model is anchored in a concept of "shocks to the system"I, defined as external events that have implications on work and further result in the relationship change between employees and organization such as major change of current situation of family. The shocks might have positive, negative, or no effect on the work relationship. Three of the four turnover paths are caused by shocking events.

Path 1: If an employee is shocked by external events, he/she will compare these events with things in his/her memory, such as previous relevant decisions, rules, and previous similar shocks. If the two match each other, the employee will take action based on previous experiences.

Path 2: After being rocked by shocks, employees will reassess their psychological attachment (or known as organizational commitment) to the organization based on their values and development tendency. If the assessment results are consistent with existing images in memory, they will stay with the organization. If the opposite occurs, the image is damaged and they will leave.

Path 3: After being shocked by external events, employees will match the unexpected events with their values, development tendency, and strategic images. If no match is found, they will grow dissatisfied with the work. Such dissatisfaction will lead employees to find or assess job alternatives or even choose to leave.

Path 4: After a period of time, employees will assess the organization's commitment to them. If the new assessment results are in conflict with their values and career development, feelings of dissatisfaction will be stirred up among employees. This may have two implications: first, employees will choose to leave; second, employees continue to find or assess job alternatives before making decision to leave.

Contrary to most studies of turnover, which overly focus on job dissatisfaction, the unfolding model identifies the causes of turnover from other perspectives, which holds that there are multiple reasons for employee turnover, among which the implications of sudden events on turnover should not be neglected (Wu, 2009).

#### 2.4.3 Antecedents of TI

Muchinsky and Morrow (1980)categorized antecedents of TI into three types: individual factors, work-related factors, and economic variables. The individual factors reflect the effect of demographic variables on turnover. The work-related factors reflect the influence of work and organization on employee turnover. The economic factors reflect the effect of macro economic environment and labor market on turnover. Zeffane (1994)argued that the antecedents of TI include external factors (such as unemployment rate and labor market), individual factors (work capabilities, working years, etc.), institutional factors (for example, organizational atmosphere, working conditions, and salary level), and employees' perceptions towards work (such as job satisfaction and work engagement).Iverson (1999) classified antecedents of TI into individual factors (gender, family conditions), work-related factors (support from leaders and coworkers, role ambiguity), external environment (work opportunities), and employee orientation (job satisfaction, organizational commitment). Fu, Ling, and Fang (2002)found that, in China, employees' salary, leaders' attitude, and opportunities for promotion and training have a great influence on TI.

According to the above-mentioned studies, the antecedents of TI can be classified into four types: (1) individual factors (demographic variables such as age and gender); (2) organizational factors, such as management mode, salary fairness, organizational justice, and POS; (3) person–organization fit factors, such as job satisfaction, organizational commitment; and (4) external factors such as macro-economic environment, industry environment, and labor market condition.

# (1) Individual factors

Theoretical and empirical studies suggest that the personal characteristics of employees are related to their TI. Personal characteristics mainly include education background, age, and gender (Cotton & Tuttle, 1986;Mobley, 1982).

Mobley (1982)argued that employees' age, gender, and education background are closely related to TI(Cotton & Tuttle, 1986;Cui, 2003).Han (2008) confirmed that gender is an important influencing factor of turnover and the TI of male employees is stronger than that of females.Lin and Zhao (2014) also concluded the optimism is significantly and negatively correlated with TI; that is, the more optimistic an employee, the lower the TI.

(2) Organizational factors

From organizational perspectives, the influencing factors of TI include organizational justice and POS.

Interviews and a questionnaire survey among 823 psychological counselors from drug rehabilitation center revealed a negative correlation between procedural fairness and outcome fairness on TI(Knudsen, Ducharme, & Roman, 2008).Fields, Pang, and Chiu (2000)noted that distributive justice can effectively predict TI. Jiang (2007) argued that distributive justice and procedural justice have significant negative effects on TI, with POS as the mediating variable. Yu, Yin, Huang, Sun, and Wei (2016) studied the relationship among salary fairness, job satisfaction and TI, and found that salary fairness has an important effect on job satisfaction and work stability among doctors in public hospitals and significant and a negative prediction on TI. Salary fairness reflects employees' feeling towards organizational justice and industry fairness, which can directly influence employee job satisfaction and further affect turnover.

POS can significantly and negatively predict TI (Rhoades & Eisenberger, 2002).Eisenberger, Stinglhamber, Vandenberghe, Sucharski, amd Rhoades (2002) found that supervisor support is positively correlated with POS and that POS plays a mediating role between supervisor support and turnover behavior. By studying the effect of LMX difference on employees' altruistic behavior and TI based on structural equation modeling, Zhou, Shi, and Mo (2016) found that LMX difference is significantly and positively correlated with employees' perceived procedural justice and the perceived procedural justice affects employees' altruistic behaviors and TI; that is, the

greater the difference in procedural justice, the less altruistic behavior the employees have and the stronger the TI.

(3) Person–organization fit

When an employee's values and working style are highly aligned with those of the organization, the employee can easily achieve high performance and experience high satisfaction and low pressure. In this regard, job satisfaction and organizational commitment have been heavily studied. Theoretical and empirical studies suggest that job satisfaction and organizational commitment is significantly and negatively correlated with employee turnover. According to Mobley's intermediary chain model and Price's job satisfaction model, job satisfaction plays a mediating role in predicting TI and employees with low satisfaction report high TI (Mobley, 1977; Price, 1977), and employees with lower job satisfaction have higher TI. By empirically studying 253 nursing staff in a hospital in Taibei, Teng, Lotus Shyu, and Chang (2007) found that organizational commitment has a significant effect on job satisfaction and that job satisfaction is a predictor of TI. Lambrou, Kontodimopoulos, and Niakas (2010) studied 208 health workers in Turkey and found that the organizational justice perceived by employees is more influential to TI, job satisfaction, and organizational citizenship behavior than envisaged by organization, and there is a significant negative correlation between job satisfaction, organizational citizenship behavior and TI. Zhou, Chen, and Yang (2012) argued that higher job satisfaction and more organizational citizenship behaviors can significantly reduce TI.Chen et al. (2012) sampled 1272 nurses from 19 hospitals in Beijing and found that nurses with low professional identity and job satisfaction and high working pressure have stronger TI. Job satisfaction plays a full mediating role between psychological captial and TI among medical staff. Optimisim and hope – two dimensions of psychological captial- are significantly and negatively correlated with TI(Wu, Xu, Wang, Zhang, & Zhao, 2017).

Zeffane (1994) pointed out that a higher degree of P-O fit will lead to a higher level of organizational commitment among employees. Multiple studies have shown that organizational commitment is significantly negatively related to employee TI(Bluedorn, 1982; Morris & Sherman, 1981).Su and Zhao (2005)confirmed that there is a significant negative correlation among organizational commitment, organizational citizenship behavior and TI. Liu and Quan (2016) conducted an empirical study of 500 doctors in 23 hospitals in Guangdong and confirmed that OC has an indirect effect on TI, while job satisfaction and self-expectation play a full mediating role between OC and TI. Bai, Ling, and Li (2011)pointed out that career plateau has negative effects on job satisfaction and organizational commitment and thus leads to increased employee TI; in addition, career plateau and job satisfaction have partial mediating effects on TI through organizational commitment.

Many studies have been conducted on the influence that job burnout has on TI. Research shows that long-term job burnout can easily lead to stronger TI(Maslach, Schaufeli,&Leiter,2001;Price,1977).Chinese scholars reached similar conclusions.Zhao and Li (2012)studied since the 1980sknowledge workers and concluded that job burnout has a positive predictive effect on TI. Sun et al. (2014) pointed out that higher job burnout of medical staff can significantly reduce their job satisfaction and increase TI. Using the multiple stepwise regression method, Yang and Zhang (2015)found the job burnout and depersonalization, two dimensions of emotional exhaustion, can effectively predict medical staff turnover; that is, the higher the level of job burnout, the higher the employee turnover.

(4) External environment

The influencing factors of employee turnover regarding the external environment mainly includes the political and economic environment. The turnover of nearly all employees is more or less affected by the macro environment (Zhen, 2011).

From the perspective of the macro labor market, March and Simon (1958)pointed out that when the labor market is in short supply, the turnover rate is higher than that when labor is in oversupply.Mobley (1982)argued that occupational characteristics are also important influencing factors of TI. Employees from different industries have different perceptions towards their own labor market, which means that the effects of different labor markets on the TI are vastly different. Wang and Ye (2001) studied the influencing model of TI among high-tech employees in China and found that external factors such as labor market and industry life cycle can affect TI.

The correlation between DPR and TI has also been studied considerably, but the research conclusions are different. A survey of doctors in Fujian conducted by Lin et al. (2014) found that job satisfaction and workplace violent attack against doctors are behind TI.Moreno-Jimenez et al. (2012) found that strained DPR can lead to mental fatigue and job burnout and increased TI among medical staff. (Liang et al., 2014) concluded that a harmonious DPR can improve medical staff's job satisfaction and reduce their work pressure, job burnout, and negative feelings, thus reducing TI. Low trust of patients will make doctors experience high work pressure and mental fatigue,resulting in high TI(Liu, Wang, Qin, Deng, & Chen, 2015). However, other scholars view this differently. With the third-level grade A hospitals in Guangdong as research objects, Xu et al. (2014) discussed the effect of DPR and organizational commitment on the hospitals' core health professionals and concluded that DPR reflects the entire social environment. The resignation of doctors does not help the improvement of DPR unless they will no longer work as doctors. Therefore, the DPR has little influence on medical staff's TI.

Based on this literature review, the study summarized the influencing factors of employee TI from perspectives of individuals, organization, person-organization fit, and environment. The research results show employee turnover is a result of the interactions of four factors rather than any single factor (Zeng & Wang, 2015).

#### 2.4.4 Measurement of TI

Most early studies measuredTI using turnover rate and survival curve. To measure TI, many studies must first identify whether they are voluntary or involuntary, which makes it difficult to measure actual turnover. Therefore, the best way to measure turnover is to measure TI(Xiao, 2015).

The TI scale developed by Mobley et al. (1978) has been widely used by foreign and Chinese scholars and measures employee TI from four aspects: employee's perceptions of his organization, thoughts of leaving, ways of seeking work elsewhere, and possibilities of finding a new job. The scale focuses on exploring the thinking process of employee turnover. The employees first self-assess their satisfaction with their current work. When satisfaction is low, TI arises.

Weng (2010) indigenized Mobley (1978)'s scale according to China's conditions and applied it in an empirical study. The scale includes four items, such as "I basically have no thought of leaving my current organization". The scale's internal consistency reliability is good and Cronbach's  $\alpha$  is 0.755.

The TI scale constructed by Michaels and Spector (1982) includes six items, which constitute three indicators of TI: the possibility of leaving the current job, the motivation to find another job, and the possibility of obtaining new work. The scale's connotation is in good agreement with that of Mobley (1978). After being translated and revised by Taiwanese scholar Li, the scale was used for Chinese employees. The revised scale has good reliability and Cronbach's  $\alpha$  is 0.773 (Li, 2000).

TI scale developed by Hong Kong scholar Farh has been widely used in China. The surveys based on the scale by Farh, Tsui, Xin, and Cheng (1998) show the scale has good internal consistency and test-retest reliability. Lin and Zhao (2014) used the scale to study the relationship between employees' optimistic spirit and TI and confirmed the scale's Cronbach's  $\alpha$  is 0.886 and its internal consistency is good.

#### 2.4.5 Research review of TI

According to the above literature research, the concept of TIhas been variously defined by different scholars and many exemplary TI models are proposed. The TI measurement and research on antecendents of TI have been actively researched and a series of important research results have been achieved. For example, scholars universally agree that job satisfaction has a decisive effect on employee TI. However, further studies are still required. For example, TI among doctors has been insufficiently researched, while the effect of doctors' social support (DPR, for example) on TI from the perspective of LMX remains unclear. The research on outcome variables of TI is insufficient. In particular, the effect of doctor turnover on the health industry and the occupational attitude of medical staff remains scarce.

# 2.5 Conservation of resource theory

The conservation of resource (COR) theory was first put forward by Hobfoll (1988) while studying pressure, which is based on the assumption that people always actively maintain, conserve, and build various kinds of valuable resources. Any actual or potential loss of such resources will pose a threat to a resource's possessors (Hobfoll, 1989). According to COR, people's main motivation is to save and build resources and when people lose a resource or face the prospect of losing it, or fail to get the desired resources after resource input, psychological pressure will arise. Therefore, apart from valuing the resources themselves, people also pay attention to which other resources they can acquire by using available resources.

# 2.5.1 Definition of resources

Hobfoll (1989)defined resources as useful or valuable individual characteristics, conditions and abilities, or the way to help an individual to acquire these personal qualities. Generally, resources are divided into four types: material resources, individual resources, identity resources, and energy resources. Specifically, material resources refer to rare and expensive resources that can show an individual's socioeconomic status. Individual resources the individual characteristics, knowledge, and experience, such as personal traits and psychological resources that determine an individual's stress tolerance. Identity resources refer to key resources that can create opportunities for an individual, such as marriage, job title, and qualifications. Finally, energy resources refer

to resources that can help an individual acquire other resources, such as fame and reputation (Hobfoll, 1989).

Work resources refer to resources that can provide material, physical, psychological, social, and organizational support for employees in order to help them accomplish organizational goals, reduce their psychological and physiological costs, and ultimately promote their growth, which mainly includes interpersonal relationship, organization system, and personal resources (Bakker & Demerouti, 2007). Thus, sound DPR and LMX are regarded as valuable work resources.

#### 2.5.2 Core ideas of COR theory

The COR theory deals with resource consumption and gains and states that people are very sensitive to resources consumption; in order to prevent the consistent loss of resources, they must first invest in resources. Individuals with more resources are less vulnerable to the loss of resources than people with fewer resources, as they can find more opportunities to invest in resources and harvest other resources. However, in the process of avoiding the loss of resources and acquiring new resources, it is inevitable to consume and reduce the existing resources(Hobfoll & Shirom, 2001).When the resources are in danger of being lost, or have actuallybeen lost, people with fewer resources tend to feel the pressure of resources loss. Although people attempt to prevent continued resource loss by investing in other current resources, the fact that invested resources; this is often referred to as the "loss spiral effect". By contrast, individuals with sufficient resources are willing to take risks and find more opportunities to invest and gain more resources. In such cases, the gains of resources are far greater than the input; this is known as "incremented spiral effect"(Cao & Xu, 2014).

The conservation of resources theory put forward by Hobfoll (2001) focuses on discussing how people cope with pressure in order to better adapt to the changing social environment from the perspective of the input-output imbalance of individual resources.

Specifically, the loss spiral effect occurs as people feel their resources are insufficient. When resource loss occurs, people will mobilize other resources to make up for the losses in order to cope with pressure and adapt to the circumstances. If there is excessive pressure or the lost resources cannot be effectively and timely supplemented, people will experience job burnout that can negatively affect them both physically and mentally (Hobfoll, 2002).

#### 2.5.3 Principles of resources conservation

(1) Priority principle: People do not feel the incremented spiral effect as easily as they feel the loss spiral effect. People who lack resources are more likely to suffer loss spiral effect. The same amount of losses and gains produce different psychological effects on people because they care more losses than gains. The pain caused by resources loss is greater than the happiness brought by the same amount of gains (Kahneman & Tversky, 1979). In other words, as the resource losses and gains are equal in amount, the former has more effect than the latter. Therefore, people's awareness of protecting resources is higher than that of gaining extra resources. When there is a loss of resources, people will adopt active strategies to prevent the loss of resources and avoid the occurrence of the loss spiral effect (Cao & Xu, 2014).

(2) Resource input principles: When the existing resources are guaranteed to be safe, people will take active measures to acquire more resources. Such efforts can help prevent the loss of resources and also improve the ability to endure risks; on the other hand, they can help create opportunities to gain more resources, thus achieving an incremental spiral effect. In the event of resource loss, peole tend to adopt different strategies according to their actual resource conditions. When the resources are sufficient, the best strategy is to prevent the loss of resources (Liao & Yan, 2014;Wen & Hou, 2018).Therefore, the first thing people should do is not to input the newly acquired resources, but to choose the most suitable environment for the remaining resources so that they meet the environmental requirements.When the resources do not

match or the best strategy cannot be selected because of the depletion of the resources, the resource compensation strategy should be adopted and the additional resources can be used to meet the requirements of the environment. When the cost of input resources exceeds the expected benefits, the adaptive strategy will be adopted. In general, the following positive strategies can be adopted: (1)obtain and preserve resources as far as possible; (2) take active action and send early warning signals before the resources are threatened; (3) select the environment that suits their own characteristics so as to better adapt to the circumstances (Hobfoll, 2001).

# 2.6 Social exchange theory

Social exchange theory originated in the United States in the 1950s, developed rapidly in the 1960s, and has become an important part of contemporary sociological theory. Social exchange theory holds that the interpersonal interaction is essentially a social exchange. According to the principle of reciprocity and fairness in social exchange, people who are given positive treatment will treat others kindly. Meanwhile, social exchange is restricted by social and cultural norms, which contains material and nonmaterial exchange.

#### 2.6.1 Main contents of modern social exchange theory

The main representatives of modern social exchange theory include Homans (1958) and Blau (1964). According to Homans' (1958) social behavior as exchange theory, the interaction between people is actually a kind of exchange aimed at pursuing the maximization of interests in a rational way. The American sociologist Blau (1964), based on Homans (1958), divided the social structure into micro and macro structures and expanded the research angle from the exchange of individuals to the exchange of both parties. He argued that, unlike economic exchange, social exchange can generate individual's obligation, trust, and gratitude, while social exchange is restricted by social and cultural norms. Based on the fairness principle, the social exchange is conducted

between two parties that are mutually beneficial. One party needs to pay the other party for the beneficial action on a voluntary basis. In social exchange, the reward behavior, social approval, and social recognition can be regarded as reward resources. Social exchange is a long-term behavior, while economic exchange is a short-term behavior based on cost-benefit analysis and the comparison of alternatives.

#### 2.6.2 Social exchange theory and LMX

Apart from explaining LMX based on role play, scholars have also interpreted LMX using social exchange theory. Due to the limited organizational resources and leaders' time and energy, leaders tend to treat their subordinates differently and classify them into in-group and out-group members. The in-group members are regarded as reliable and are therefore arranged in key posts. Their work tasks far exceed their contractual obligations and involve a large number of social exchange activities based on "mutual trust, respect and obligation" (Liden & Graen, 1980; Ren & Wang, 2005). According to social exchange theory, leaders maintain close relationship with members in the inner circle and both sides enjoy high-quality LMX. On one hand, leaders show more care and give more support and resources to in-groups, hoping they can work harder to achieve their effective leadership or contribute more to the realization of organizational goals. On the other hand, driven by a sense of obligation, trust, and gratitude, in-group subordinates will perform tasks more seriously than the out-group ones in order to gain leaders' approval and cognition and also achieve personal goals such as promotion and salary increase. However, it is difficult for out-group members to acquire these benefits from high-quality LMX. Therefore, LMX can be seen as social exchange. In this study, the good DPR and OC can be regarded as the resources acquired in social exchange as a doctor.

# 2.7 Hypotheses

### 2.7.1 Hypothesized relationship between LMX and DPR

According to LMX theory, in-group members receive more attention, trust, and respect from leaders and therefore feel highly motivated and maintain the good opinion of their managers. The in-group members and leaders form a solid exchange relationship based on "trust, gratitude and obligation"(Ren & Wang, 2005). Compared to the in-group members, members of the out-group do not receive any additional attention and have less access to the managers. With less support and motivation, the out-group forms a low-quality relationship with leaders. Therefore, subordinates enjoying high-quality LMX can gain more trust, guidance, resources, and opportunities from their superiors. In return, the subordinates will work harder. According to the literature review in this thesis, LMX is positively correlated with the subordinates' positive attitudes and behaviors such as job satisfaction and organizational citizenship behavior (Gerstner & Day, 1997;Graen et al., 1982;Wang et al., 2005)and negatively correlated with negative attitudes and behaviors such as TI, job burnout, and reticent behavior (Gerstner & Day, 1997;Graen & Uhl-Bien, 1995;Huang et al., 2010;Zhou et al., 2011).

Job insecurity, as its name implies, means that an individual feels threatened in his/her workplace and has concerns about the future permanence or the perceived continuance of their job (Greenhalgh & Rosenblatt, 1984). Employees with job insecurity feel their resources are threatened, which reduces their work engagement and increases their TI (Zhang, Lin, & Zhang, 2013). According to the conservation of resources theory, the strained DPR will result in work pressure and job insecurity. When doctors sense their resources are under threat, they will consume other resources to protect existing resources. However, individuals with more resources are less likely to suffer a loss of resources, while people with more resources (Hobfoll &Shirom,
2001).

According to the social exchange theory, the LMX relationship among doctors is a transactional psychological contract, which is a two-way effort-reward process. When a doctor forms a good relationship with his supervisor, he can acquire more organizational resources, opportunities, and trust, thus enjoying high job satisfaction. This satisfaction can, in turn, increase the self-control ability and value identification of the doctor. Thus, the doctor is willing to put more resources into the organization. On one hand, doctors with more resources are less likely to suffer resources loss; on the other hand, even if there is resource loss, they can make up for the resources loss caused by tense DPR, which gives doctors more psychological safety and psychological support, thus effectively relieving stress and job insecurity, and improving the doctors'perception towards DPR.

As discussed above, the following hypothesis is put forward:

H1: LMX is positively correlated with doctors' perceived DPR.

#### 2.7.2 Hypothesized relationship between LMX and OC

Subordinates with high-quality LMX can obtain more trust, guidance, resources and opportunities. According to social exchange theory, subordinates who have more resources will work harder, enjoy higher job satisfaction and foster better AC and OC. A large number of studies have shown that LMX is positively correlated with job satisfaction (Gerstner & Day, 1997;Graen et al., 1982;Yu, 2014). Meyer et al. found that job satisfaction is positively correlated with AC and NC of OC(Irving et al., 1997;Meyer et al., 1993).The job satisfaction of Chinese medical and nursing staff is positively related to OC(Tang et al., 2008;Yan et al., 2015). An empirical survey of 302 Korean Airlines employees by Han, Kang, Yeoun-Kyung, Yoon, and JiHwan (2015) suggested that LMX has a positive effect on OC.

As discussed above, the following research hypothesis is proposed:

H2: There is a positive correlation between LMX and doctors'OC.

#### 2.7.3 Hypothesized relationship between LMX and TI

Subordinates with high LMX can acquire more resources and opportunities from leaders. According to COR and social exchange theory, subordinates with sufficient work and psychological resources can more easily handle stressful situations in work and interpersonal relationship(Huang et al., 2010)and thus develop positive attitude and behaviors such OCB and high job satisfaction(Gerstner & Day, 1997;Graen et al., 1982;Wang et al., 2005)and reduce negative attitude and behaviors such as TI,job burnout, and reticent behavior (Gerstner & Day, 1997;Graen & Uhl-Bien, 1995;Huang et al., 2010;Zhou et al., 2011).

High-quality LMX can positively affect job satisfaction and has a significant negative impact on turnover rate (Gerstner & Day, 1997). Harris et al. (2005)showed that the relationship between LMX and TI is curvilinear rather than linear. The better the quality of LMX is, the lower the TI is. Once a tipping point has been reached, the LMX quality will positively correlate to TI.According to Zeng (2012b), LMX can negatively affect TI and AC plays a moderating and mediating role between the LMX and TI.

As discussed above, the following research hypothesis is proposed:

H3: There is a negative correlation between LMX and doctors'TI.

#### 2.7.4 Hypothesized relationship between DPR and OC

Bakker and Demerouti (2007) argued that interpersonal relationships can be regarded as work resources. The DPR essentially represents a kind of interpersonal relationship. A good DPR helps improve patient compliance, treatment outcome, patient satisfaction, and patient's health, and also reduces medical costs (Di et al., 2001), thus enhancing medical staff's sense of professional achievement.Therefore, a good DPR can be viewed as a work resource of medical staff. Work resources are key influencing factors of doctors'OC(Huang & Yin, 2014). A good DPR shows that there are fewer conflicts between doctors and patients, which can not only bring positive

treatment outcomes to patients, but also reflect the work value of medical staff. Chinese hospitals are currently witnessing frequent occurrences of *Yinao*, violence against doctors, and even killing of doctors, which show that the DPR in China is tense and strained. A tense DPR suggests that medical staff in China lack work resources and suffer from anxiety and stress. Meanwhile, a difficult DPR also affects medical staff's job burnout and confidence in career development (Baker et al., 2003;Li, Gao, & Feng, 2006;Moreno-Jimenez et al., 2012;Tan et al., 2016;Xu, 2014).

According to COR and the resources input principle, when the existing resources are guaranteed to be safe, people will take active measures to acquire more resources. Such efforts can help prevent loss of resources and meanwhile improve ability of risk tolerance; on the other hand, they can help create opportunities to gain more resources thus achieving incremented spiral effect. A good DPR can bring medical staff more psychological resources and psychological support. According to the social exchange theory, the more resources medical staff can get, the higher the OC.

The impact of the DPR on medical staff has been confirmed. A positive DPR can positively affect the work engagement and work enthusiasm of medical staff (Chu, 2013;Dong & Proochista, 2012;Meng et al., 2014). The DPR is related to doctors' job burnout and TI (Mo et al.,2015;Moreno-Jimenez et al.,2012). There is a positive correlation between doctors' DPR satisfaction and nurses' professional identity (Dong & Proochista, 2012;Li, 2013;Mo et al., 2015;Wang, 2015). Occupational stress is related to OC (Lee et al., 2000), and work safety is an important predictor of OC (Goulet & Singh, 2002). Qin et al. (2015) arguedthat the DPR affects the doctor's OC. The social support of doctors and primary school teachers is positively correlated with affective commitment and normative commitment of OC, but is not related to continuance commitment(Zhang, 2015), and the social support of high school teachers is also significantly correlated with OC. Support from students, students' parents, school leaders, colleagues, and friends was able to significantly predict high school teachers' affective commitment, normative commitment, and cost commitment, but had

no significant effect on opportunity commitment, of which the students' support has the biggest effect on high school teachers (Liu, 2012). As special knowledge-based professional groups, teachers and doctors are required to have high professional ethics, and parents and patients are their main objects of service, respectively. The empirical study shows that social support from students and parents has a significant effect on teachers' OC(Liu, 2012). The DPR, which is similar to the social support from students and parents for teachers, can also affect the doctor's OC.

As discussed above, the following research hypothesis is proposed:

H4: There is a negative correlation between DPR and doctors'OC.

#### 2.7.5 Hypothesized relationship between DPR and doctors'TI

According to COR, a good DPR brings medical staff more psychological safety and psychological support, thus improving their work engagement and job satisfaction. Meanwhile, a good DPR can help medical staff to reduce psychological resources input and mental consumption and improve job satisfaction. Several studies have confirmed that job satisfaction is the antecedent variable of TI (Mobley, 1977;Price, 1977).Teng et al. (2007), based on survey of nursing staff in Taipei, China, also confirmed that job satisfaction could predict TI. Chinese doctors' perceived DPR has a significant negative impact on TI, while job satisfaction plays a mediating role between DPR and TI (Mo et al., 2015). Dong et al. (2013) also confirmed that DPR can significantly affect doctors' TI.

As discussed above, the following research hypothesis is proposed:

H5: There is a positive correlation between DPR and doctors'TI.

# 2.7.6 Hypothesized relationship between LMX and OC,TI, with DPR playing a mediating role

According to COR and social exchange theory, doctors with high-quality LMX can get more resources and properly handle DPR; meanwhile, doctors with more

resources are good at planning resources and continuously input resources in order to resist greater risks. Even if resource consumption occurs, they can offset such loss caused by tense DPR in a timely manner. A harmonious DPR can bring more psychological safety and support to doctors, thus improving their work engagement, job satisfaction and reducing TI. LMX is an organizational resource, while the DPR is a psychological resource of job accomplishment. From the perspective of social exchange theory, LMX as an organizational resource can affect the DPR, while the DPR can affect job satisfaction in the form of a reasonable degree of doctor turnover. Therefore, it can be speculated that DPR plays an intermediary role between LMX and TI.

Doctors derive their job satisfaction from the professionalized special service that is developed on the basis of good DPR (Hellin, 2002). A good DPR not only constitutes the foundation of the improvement of diseases for patients, but also allows doctors to realize their occupational values in terms of saving lives. In this sense, a good DPR is a psychological resource of self-realization in the career development of doctors. According to the social exchange theory, higher-quality LMX enables doctors to embrace more resources at the organizational level; better DPR indicates that doctors could get access to more psychological resources of self-realization in their job and thus promoting their OC. In this respect, it can be concluded that DPR plays an intermediary role in the relationship between LMX and the OC of doctors.

According to the above hypothesis, LMX is positively correlated with the DPR, while the DPR is positively related to OC and is negatively related to TI.A large number of empirical studies confirm that LMX is positively correlated with employee job satisfaction (Graen et al., 1982;Yu, 2014). Job satisfaction is positively correlated with OC (Irving et al., 1997;Meyer et al., 1993)and negatively correlated with TI (Gerstner & Day, 1997). The job satisfaction of Chinese medical staff positively correlates to DPR (Ma et al., 2017).

As discussed above, the following hypotheses are put forward:

H6: DPR plays a mediating role between LMX and the OC of doctors.

H7: DPR plays a mediating role between LMX and the TI of doctors.

According to the above hypotheses, the research model in this study is constructed as depicted in Figure 2-2:



Figure 2-2 Research model

# **Chapter 3: Research Methods**

In order to obtain objective and reliable research results, the quantitative method is used to carry out the questionnaire design and data collection. Meanwhile, the scale items are tested using exploratory and confirmatory factor analysis and common method variance.

#### **3.1 Questionnaire survey**

The questionnaire survey method is used in this study to collect data and the questionnaires are sent out and completed by respondents. The format of the questionnaire is based on a typical six-point Likert scale, with categories 5–6 representing "agree" and "completely agree", 3–4 representing"somewhat disagree", "somewhat agree", and 1–2 representing "totally disagree" and "disagree".

#### 3.1.1 DPR questionnaire design and measurement

In this study, the DPR is measured using self-made doctor-specific DPR scale(Zeng, Ma, & Gou, 2018). In the process of questionnaire design, the research methods such as literature review, expert interviews, and questionnaire modification are used.

(1)Literature review. The literature review was conducted to clarify the connotations of DPR-related variables, based on which the DPR-related measurement scales are selected.

(2) Expert interview. On the basis of the literature review and expert interviews and in strict accordance with questionnaire design procedure, the items of doctor-based questionnaire were initially developed.

(3) Questionnaire modification. In order to develop scale items that can be wellsuited to doctors and make language expression more clear and easy to understand, the expressions of some scale items were further modified and polished.

According to China's actual conditions, the study developed a doctor-based DPR scale to be used in the Chinese context. This scale under went the following processes. First, asemi-structured questionnaire survey was conducted among 21 medical experts from eight third-grade general hospitals in Beijing, Guangdong, Jianxi, and Guangxi, and 20 questionnaire items were initally built. Second, from June to July 2017, the pilot questionnaire surveys based on the initial scale items were conducted among four thirdlevel Grade-A hospitals: the Fourth Affiliated Hospital of Guangxi Medical University, Liuzhou Maternal and Child Healthcare Hospital of Guangxi, Jiangxi People's Hospital, and the First Affiliated Hospital of Jiangxi Nanchang University; 162 valid questionnaires were retrieved. After conducting exploratory factor analysis(EFA) and confirmatory factor analysis(CFA), two factors with eigenvalues greater than 1 were extracted. Third, the generality and validity of the DPR questionnaire was further testified. The questionnaire survey was conducted among around 3000 dotorspaticipating in the Summit Forum of China Resident Standardization Training in September 2017. A total of 1971 valid questionnaires were collected and these were sorted into eight sample groups according to hospital classification level and type. After EFA and CFA and validity test, the self-made DPR scale in this study shows good validity and reliability. The development process of the DPR scale is shown in Figure 3-1.

The final scale consists of two dimensions: "Doctor-patient trust" (four subitems) and "patient-centered treatment "(five subitems). See details in Table 3-1.



Figure 3-1 The development process of the DPR scale

Item	disagree	Totally	Disagree	Partially disagree	Partially agree	Agree	Completely agree
DPR1.Patients trust that you will	1		2	3	4	5	6
put their treatment needs first.	-		-	U	•	C	0
DPR 2.Patients have confidence in	1		2	3	4	5	6
your treatment plan.	1		2	5	-	5	0
DPR 3.Patients are willing to	1		r	2	4	5	6
follow your treatment plan.	1		2	3	4	5	0
DPR 4.Patients trust that the							
physical examinations you prescribe are	1		2	3	4	5	6
necessary.							
DPR 5. You always tell patients							
about the risks potentially caused by	1		2	3	4	5	6
treatment plan.							
DPR 6. You always help patients	1		2	2	4	~	6
and their families wholeheartedly.	I		2	3	4	3	6
DPR 7. You always provide							
patients with the best treatment plan	1		2	3	4	5	6
after comparing alternatives.							
DPR 8. You are proud that your	1		2	2		-	6
professional skills can help cure patients	1		2	3	4	3	6
DPR 9.You are very happy to receive patients for return visits.	1		2	3	4	5	6

Table3-1 DPR scale

#### 3.1.2 LMX measurement

In this study, LMX is a single-dimension construct referring to the exchange relationship between leaders and subordinates. The LMX-7 scale proposed by Scandura and Graen (1984) is used in this study, including seven items such as "I have maintained good work relationship with my supervisor". The scale was translated into Chinese by Wang et al. (2004) and is used in the Chinese context. After changing the word "supervisor" to "leader" in Wang's scale items, the translated scale is directly used in this study. See details in Table 1 of Appendix II.

#### 3.1.3 OC measurement

The study adopts the definition of OC proposed by Blau (1985), who argued that OC refers to an employee's feelings and attitude towards a career and desire to remain in his/her current profession. Affective commitment is core content of organizational commitment. Therefore, the "affective commitment" dimension in Blau (2003)four-dimension OC scale is extracted to form the OC scale in this study. The scale was used by Pei et al. (2007) among nurses in China.The Cronbach' s  $\alpha$  in Pei's study is 0.89,which suggests the scale has good reliability. In the present study, the word"nurse" in Pei's scale is changed to "doctor" or "health service". The OC scale in this study includes six items, such as "I feel glad to be a doctor";see Table 2 in Appendix II.

#### 3.1.4 TI measurement

The study adopts the definition of TI proposed by Mobley et al. (1978), who argued that TI refers to the mental state of employees after experiencing turnover thought, job hunting, and comparison of other job alternatives. TI is the last step before the actual turnover behavior occurs. TI scale in this study is based on Rosin and Korabik (1991) scale, which was used by Jiang (2007)in the Chinese context. The word"company"in Jiang's TI scale has been changed to "hospital" in the present study and the TI scale has four items, including"I have the thought of leaving the hospital"; see Table 3 in Appendix II.

#### 3.1.5 Control variables

In this study, gender, age, marital status, education background, doctor type, professional title, post, department classification, length of service, and working years in the surveyed hospital were selected as the control variables. For example, the types of doctors include clinicians, doctors in supporting departments, and others (such as administrative staff). See Questionnaire 1 in Appendix I.

### 3.2 Basic information of surveyed hospital and data collection

The Fourth Affiliated Hospital of Guangxi Medical University is a third-level Grade-A comprehensive hospital with 2500 beds and 3200 employees, 900 of whom are doctors. In 2017, it ranked among China's top 100 hospitals in terms of the number of beds. Annually it receives 1.6 million outpatient visits and 100,000 hospitalized patients and carries out 50,000 operations. The research lasted from September to Dececember 2017 and 10 specialist secretaries were selected as investigators. The questionnaire survey was conducted in the Fourth Affiliated Hospital of Guangxi Medical University on two occasions. Prior to the questionnaire surveys, the investigators received training regarding the survey principles and procedures. They were also informed that the survey should be carried out on a voluntary basis and that respondents' information must be kept confidential.

In the first survey focusing on DPR and OC, 460 questionnaires were randomly distributed and 431 valid questionnaires were recovered (see Questionnaire 1 in Appendix I). According to the codes of the first batch of questionnaires and job number of respondents, the second survey, which focused on LMX and TI, was anonymously conducted among 431 doctors whose questionnaire responses in the first survey were valid (see Questionnaire 2 in Appendix I). The data collected from the two surveys were matched according to the respondents' department classification and the posts. Finally, 381 valid questionnaires were retrieved, with the recovery rate being 82.8 percent.

# 3.3 Quality control

The collected data were inputted and cross-checked by two research team members to prevent human error and missing data and to handle outliers.



Figure 3-2 Data collection process

# 3.4 Statistical methods

This part introduces the statistical methods used in the study. The collected data are analyzed statistically using SPSS20.0 and AMOS17.0 software. Because the four variables involved in this study are all latent variables, the structural equation model

(SEM) is used to test the relationship between these variables. Specifically, SPSS20.0 is mainly used for statistical analysis, EFA, correlation analysis, independent sample T test and variance analysis. AMOS17.0 is mainly used for CFA and SEM.

#### 3.4.1 Questionnaire reliability analysis

Reliability refers to whether, if the testing process was repeated with the same testtaker under consistent conditions, similar results would be produced. The reliability analysis methods include the coefficient of internal consistency, test-retest reliability, alternate-form reliability, and split-half reliability. The study adopts the coefficient of internal consistency (also known as Cronbach' s  $\alpha$ ) to test scale reliability. The higher the Cronbach's  $\alpha$ , the higher the consistency of measured variables in a group and the higher the reliability. When the Cronbach's  $\alpha$  of a scale is higher than 0.7, the scale has good reliability; when 0.35<Cronbach' s  $\alpha$ <0.7, the reliability is acceptable; when Cronbach' s  $\alpha$ <0.35, the reliability is low (Rong, 2010).

#### 3.4.2 Validity analysis

Validity is the extent to which a measurement is well-founded and likely corresponds accurately to the real world. Validity is classified into face validity, content validity, and construct validity. The factory analysis is commonly used to test the scale validity. The higher the validity coefficient, the more it can measure what it is supposed to measure. However, before factor analysis is conducted, a precondition must be satisfied; namely, there must be a strong correlation between measured variables. Inaddition, two principles must be followed: (1) when the Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin(KMO)<0.6, factor analysis is not preferred; when 0.6<KMO<0.7, factor analysis is preferred; when 0.7<KMO<0.8, factor analysis is highly preferred; when KMO>0.9, factor analysis is perfectly preferred. (2) The Bartlett test is used to measure the coherence of a set of variables. As P<0.05, factor analysis is preferred (Zhou, 2017).

The EFA and CFA are used to test the construct validity of the questionnaire

scale. The measurement criterion is that when KMO>0.7, the factor loading of items is greater than 0.4 and the proportion of cumulative variance explained by extracted factors whose eigenvalue is greater than 1 is not less than 60 percent, which indicates that the construct validity of the scale is better(Wu, 2003; Zhou, 2017).

#### 3.4.3 Descriptive statistical analysis

The demographic profiles of doctors mainly include gender, education background, age, and working years. The descriptive statistical analysis in this study is concerned with the mean value, standard deviation, extreme value, skewness and kurtosis regarding these demographic variables.

#### 3.4.4 Analysis of correlation between measured variables

Correlation analysis is used to measure the strength of the association between measured variables. According to the Pearson's correlation analysis in this study, the greater the absolute value of correlation coefficient, the stronger the correlation between measured variables.

#### 3.4.5 Independent sample T-test and One-way ANOVA

The independent sample T-test is used to analyze the differences among groups with different marital status and gender. One-way ANOVA is conducted for the differences among groups with different professional technical titles and age. Multiple comparisons are carried out by the least significant difference (LSD) method to test their influence on each research variable.

#### 3.4.6 SEM analysis

SEM is a blend of multivariate statistical methods, ranging from path analysis and factor analysis to linear regression analysis. Based on SEM theory, various models can be estimated and verified, and the measurement errors of variables are allowed, so both

discrete and continuous data can be applied. Therefore, it can greatly improve the accuracy of the study. The criteria for evaluating the fitting degree of the SEM in this study are based on the standards proposed by Rong (2012): Chi-Square( $X^{2}$ // degree of freedom (df)<5,root mean square error of approximation(RMSEA)<0.1, root mean square residual (RMR)<0.05, goodness of fit index(GFI), adjust goodness of fit index(AGFI)>0.9, normal fit index (NFI), comparative fit index(CFI), and incremental fit index(IFI)are expected to be closer to 1.

# 3.5 Questionnaire reliability and validity

The rationality of test items and how much the respondents understand these items can affect the statistical results and ultimmately lead to questionable research results.Therefore,in order to ensure the questionnaire design is effective and scientific, the factor analysis is used to continuously modify the deficiencies of questionnaire. CFA is carried out first, followed by EFA, and then CFA to finalize the scale items.

#### 3.5.1 DPR scale reliability and validity analysis

According to the DPR CFA results shown in Figure 3-3, the factor loading of measured items is greater than 0.5. However the fitting degree of the DPR model, as seen in Table 3-2, is not satisfactory.

Before conducting EFA analysis of the DPR scale, KMO and Bartlett testswere conducted. According to Table 4 in Appendix II, the KMO is 0.847 and  $\chi^2$  reaches a significant level (P<0.001), so it can be judged that data is suitable for EFA analysis.

Principal component analysis is used to conduct EFA analysis of the DPR scale. According to the EFA results in Table 5 of Appendix II, two factors whose eigenvalue is greater than 1 are extracted and the principal factor cumulative variance explained is 70.054 percent (>60 percent). According to the contents of the items involved in the DPR scale, the two principal factors are named "doctor–patient trust" and "patientcentered treatment". Table 3-3shows that except for item DPR5, factor loading of all other items is greater than 0.7. The factor load of DPR5 is close to 0.7, which shows that the scale has good convergent validity.

Based on the above analysis, the DPR model needs to be further modified. The covariation relationships are established between residuals with covariant relations. The results show the modification index (MI) is 30.1 between residual e4 (DPR4) and residual e3(DPR3) and 15.98 between residual e4 (DPR4) and residual e2(DPR2); the MI scores between residual e5 (DPR5) and residual e9 (DPR9) and residual e6 (DPR6) are 21.85 and 11.17, respectively. The large MI between these items indicates that the differentiation between them is poor; therefore, DPR4 and DPR5 are deleted. The factor loading of items is greater than 0.6 (see Figure 3-4). According to Table 3-2, the model fitting degree is significantly improved after model modification and various measured index values have met the standards set by the study. Therefore, the DPR scale passed the test.

The reliability analysis results of the formal DPR scale are shown in Table 3-4. The table shows that the overall Cronbach' s  $\alpha$  value of the DPR scale is 0.844>0.7, indicating that the scale's internal consistency is good and the reliability is high. The CITC of the seven items is greater than 0.5. If any of the items is deleted, the Cronbach' s  $\alpha$  will be lower than the overall value of the original scale, so all the items should be retained.







Figure 3-4 DPR constructs based on CFA (modified model)

(Data comparison before and after model modification)							
Evaluation index	Desired value	Measured value	Fitting degree	Measured value after model modification	Fitting degree after model modification		
X²/df	<5, <3(preferably)	X <sup>2</sup> /df=5.927 (X <sup>2</sup> =154.108, df=26)	Poor	X <sup>2</sup> /df=3.699,( X <sup>2</sup> =48.083,df =13)	Good		
RMR	< 0.05	0.028	Very good	0.023	Very good		
AGFI	>0.9	0.855	Acceptable	0.925	Very good		
GFI	>0.9	0.916	Very good	0.965	Very good		
RMSEA	<0.1,<0.0 5(preferably)	0.114	Poor	0.084	Good		
NFI	>0.9	0.922	Good	0.966	Very good		
IFI	>0.9	0.935	Good	0.975	Very good		
CFI	>0.9	0.934	Good	0.975	Very good		

# Table 3-2 Evaluation index for DPR model fitting degree

(Data comparsion before and after model modification)

 Table 3-3 Factor loading of DPR scale (factors rotated)

Item	Compone	ent
	1	2
DPR1	.272	.789
DPR2	.218	.884
DPR3	.118	.907
DPR4	.191	.842
DPR5	.698	.205
DPR6	.775	.227
DPR7	.840	.149
DPR8	.789	.111
DPR9	.782	.211

	Maan if	Variance		Cuentralt'	
Item	Mean 11	if Item	(CITC)		Cronbach' s a
	Item Deleted	Deleted		if Item Deleted	
DPR1.Patients believe you will	l				
place their treatment needs	31.67	9.569	.670	.813	
first.					
DPR2. Patients have					
confidence in your treatment	31.68	9.791	.699	.806	
plan.					
DPR3. Patients are willing to	21.91	10 124	506	825	
follow your treatment plan.	51.01	10.124	.390	.823	
DPR6. You always help					
patients and their families	31.15	11.426	.569	.828	844
wholeheartedly.					.011
DPR7. You often provide					
patients with the best treatment	31.11	11 651	574	829	
plan after comparing	51.11	11.001	.571	.027	
alternatives.					
DPR8. You are proud to have	31 17	11 449	526	833	
medical skills to cure patients.	51.17	11.119	.520	.055	
DPR9. You are very happy to					
receive patients for return	31.20	11.063	.617	.821	
visits.					

Table 3-4 CITC and reliability analysis of formal DPR scale

#### 3.5.2 LMX scale reliability and validity analysis

According to the LMX CFA results shown in Figure 1,the factor loading of measured items is greater than 0.6. However, the fitting degree of DPR model as seen in Table 3-5 is not satisfactory.

Before EFA analysis of the LMX scale is conducted, KMO and Bartlett tests are conducted. According to Table 6 in Appendix II, KMO is 0.898, and  $\chi 2$  reaches a significant level (P<0.001), so it can be judged that data is suitable for EFA analysis.

According to the EFA results in Table 7 of Appendix II, we can see that one factor whose eigenvalue is greater than 1 is extracted, and the principal factor cumulative variance explained is 66.845 percent (>60 percent). The factor loading of items 1-7 is 0.81, 0.81, 0.89, 0.83, 0.86, 0.77, and 0.75, respectively (all >0.7), which shows that <sup>92</sup>

the scale has good convergent validity.

The above analysis indicates that the LMX model requires further modification. The covariation relationships are established between residuals with covariant relations. The items with large MI, such as LMX4,LMX6, and LMX7, are deleted. The factor loading of all items is greater than 0.7 (see Figure 2 in Appendix II). According to Table 3-5, the model fitting degree is significantly improved after model modification and various measured index values have met the standards set by the study. Therefore, the LMX scale passed the test.

Table 3-5 Evaluation index for LMX model fitting degree

Evaluation	Desired	Measured	Fitting	Measured value	Fitting degree
index	value	value	degree	after model modification	after model
X²/df	<5,<3 (preferably)	X <sup>2</sup> /df=9.249 (X <sup>2</sup> =129.486,df =14)	Not Good	X <sup>2</sup> /df=4.175,P=0.015 (X <sup>2</sup> =8.351,df=2)	Good
RMR	< 0.05	0.040	Very Good	0.016	Very Good
AGFI	>0.9	0.821	Poor	0.949	Good
GFI	>0.9	0.910	Good	0.990	Very Good
RMSEA	<0.1, <0.05 (preferably)	0.147	Not Good	0.091	Good
NFI	>0.9	0.927	Good	0.991	Very Good
FI	>0.9	0.934	Good	0.993	Very Good
CFI	>0.9	0.934	Good	0.993	Very Good

(Data comparsion before and after model modification)

The reliability analysis results of the formal LMX scale are shown in Table 8 of Appendix II. The table shows that the overall Cronbach' s  $\alpha$  of the LMX scale is 0.889, which is greater than 0.7, indicating that the scale's internal consistency is good and the reliability is high. The CITC of the seven items is more than 0.7. If any of the items was deleted, the Cronbach' s  $\alpha$  would be lower than the overall value of the original scale, so all the items should be retained.

#### 3.5.3 OC scale reliability and validity analysis

According to the CFA results shown in Figure 3 of Appendix I, the factor loading of measured items is greater than 0.7. However, the fitting degree of OC model, as seen in Table 3-6, is not satisfactory.

Before conducting EFA analysis of OC scale, KMO and Bartlett tests are conducted. According to Table 9 in Appendix II, KMO is 0.903, and  $\chi^2$  reaches a significant level (P<0.001), so the data can be judged as suitable for EFA analysis.

According to the EFA results in Table 10 of Appendix II, we can see that one factor with an eigenvalue greater than 1 is extracted, and the principal factor cumulative variance explained is 78.695 percent (>60 percent). The factor loading of items 1-6 is 0.89, 0.90, 0.92, 0.89, 0.90, and 0.83 respectively (>0.8), which shows that the scale has good convergent validity.

Based on the above analysis, the OC model needs to be further modified. The covariation relationships are established between residuals with covariant relations. The results show that the MI between residual e2 (OC2) and e1, e3, e5, e6 are 16.2, 15.28, 27.53 and 12.30 respectively; the MI between residual e3 (OC3) and e6 is 14.63. The large MI between these items indicates the differentiation between them is poor. Therefore, OC2 and OC3 are deleted. The factor loading of all items is greater than 0.8 (see Figure 4 in Appendix II). According to Table 3-6, the model fitting degree is significantly improved after model modification (P=0.5>0.05) and various measured index values have met the standards set by the study. Therefore, the OC scale passed the test.

The reliability analysis results of the formal OC scale are shown in Table 11 of Appendix II. The table shows that the overall Cronbach' s  $\alpha$  of the OC scale is 0.912>0.7, indicating that the scale's internal consistency is good and the reliability is high. The CITC of the seven items is more than 0.7. If any of the items is deleted, the Cronbach' s  $\alpha$  will be lower than the overall value of the original scale, so all the items should be retained.

	(Data )	comparsion before	and and m			
Evolution	Desired	Maggured	Ditting	Measured value	Fitting degree	
Evaluation	Desired	Measured	Fitting	after model	after model	
index	value	value	degree	modification	modification	
	<5<3	X <sup>2</sup> /df=12.767		$X^{2}/df = 0.694$		
$X^2/df$	(,,,)	(X <sup>2</sup> =114.9	Poor	$(\mathbf{Y}^2 + 297 + 16 - 2)$	Very Good	
	(preferably)	03,df=9)		$(X^2=1.38/,dI=2)$		
RMR	< 0.05	0.029	Very Good	0.005	Very Good	
AGFI	>0.9	0.775	Poor	0.991	Very Good	
GFI	>0.9	0.904	Good	0.998	Very Good	
DMCEA	<0.1,<0.05	0 176	Door	0.000	Vom Good	
RIVISEA	(preferably)	0.170	FOOI	0.000	very Good	
NFI	>0.9	0.947	Good	0.999	Very Good	
IFI	>0.9	0.951	Very Good	1.000	Very Good	
CFI	>0.9	0.951	Very Good	1.000	Very Good	

# Table 3-6 Evaluation index for OC model fitting degree (Data comparison before and after model modification)

#### 3.5.4 TI scale reliability and validity analysis

According to the CFA results shown in Figure 5,the factor loading of measured items is greater than 0.8. However, the fitting degree of DPR model as seen in Table 3-7 is not satisfactory.

Before the EFA analysis of TI scale was conducted, KMO and Bartlett testswere run. According to Table 12 in Appendix II, KMO is 0.792, and  $\chi 2$  reaches a significant level (P<0.001), so the data can be considered suitable for EFA analysis.

According to the EFA results in Table 13 of Appendix II, one factor with an eigenvalue greater than 1 is extracted, and the principal factor cumulative variance explained is 86.168 percent (>60 percent). The factor loading of items 1-4 is 0.92, 0.91, 0.95, and 0.93, respectively (>0.9), which shows that the scale has good convergent validity.

The above analysis indicates that the TI model needs to be further modified. The covariation relationships are established between residuals with covariant relations. The results show that the MI between residual e1 (TI1) and e2 (TI2), e4 (TI4) is 112.46 and

14.61. The large MI between these items indicates the differentiation between them is poor;therefore, TI1 is deleted. After the deletion, the factor loading of remaining items is greater than 0.8 (see Figure 6 in Appendix II). According to Table 3-7, the model fitting degree is significantly improved after model modification and various measured index values have met the standards set by the study. Therefore, the TI scale passed the test.

Evaluation index	Desired value	Measur ed value	Fitting degree	Measured value after model modification	Fitting degree aftermodel modification
X²/df	<5,<3 (preferably)	X <sup>2</sup> /df=65.108 (X <sup>2</sup> =130. 216,df=2)	No Fitting	X <sup>2</sup> /df=0 (X <sup>2</sup> =0.000,df=0)	Very Good
RMR	< 0.05	0.052	Good	0.000	Very Good
AGFI	>0.9	0.310	Poor	-	Very Good
GFI	>0.9	0.862	Poor	1.000	Very Good
RMSEA	<0.1,<0.0 5(preferably)	0.411	Poor	0.980	Good
NFI	>0.9	0.922	Good	1.000	Very Good
IFI	>0.9	0.923	Good	1.000	Very Good
CFI	>0.9	0.922	Good	1.000	Very Good

Table 3-7 Evaluation index for TI model fitting degree

(Data comparsion before and after model modification)

The reliability analysis results of the formal TI scale are shown in Table 14 of Appendix II. The table shows that the overall Cronbach' s  $\alpha$  of the TI scale is 0.917>0.7, indicating that the scale's internal consistency is good and the reliability is high. The CITC of the seven items is more than 0.7. If any of the items were deleted, the Cronbach' s  $\alpha$  would be lower than the overall value of the original scale; therefore, all the items should be retained.

#### 3.6 Common method variances analysis

In this study, in order to avoid the effect of common method variances on the

results, two questionnaires were conducted on the same respondents over a timespan of three months. The first questionnaire focused on DPR and OC and the second questionnaire on LMX and TI. Meanwhile, we used Harman's single factor analysis method to carry out common-method bias test. The basic assumption was that if there is common-method bias, the EFA principal component analysis will only extract a single factor, or the variable variation is mainly explained by an extracted common factor. EFA analysis of all measured items shows that the first largest common factor can explain 34.2 percent variable variation, accounting for 43.6 percent (less than 50 percent) of the variation of the total variables, which is acceptable. Therefore, it can be considered that there is no common-method bias that can seriously affect the research results.

[This page is deliberately left blank.]

# **Chapter 4: Empirical Analysis and Hypothesis Test**

The collected data were analyzed with descriptive statistical analysis, correlation analysis and variance analysis, and the SEMwas used to verify the theoretical model constructed in this study.

## 4.1 Data description

#### 4.1.1 Sample descriptive statistical analysis

The sample descriptive statistics are shown in Table 4-1. There were 224 male respondents, accounting for 58.8 percent of the total; 188 respondents were aged 30–39 (49.3 percent of the total) and 103 were aged 40–49 (27.0 percent); 324 are married, accounting for 85.0 percent of respondents; most respondents hold a bachelor or master's degree, and the number is 178 respectively, with each group accounting for 46.7 percent of the total. 334 clinicians made up 87.7 percent of respondents; 144 respondents (37.8 percent) held intermediate titles and 106 (27.8 percent) held vice senior titles; there are 293 general professional technicians, accounting for 76.9 percent of respondents.150 respondents (39.4 percent of the total) came from departments of internal medicine and 169 (44.4 percent) came from departments of surgery.The number of respondents who have worked in the medical field for fewer than five years and for 6–15 years was 150 (27.3 percent) and 169 (36.2 percent), respectively.Similarly, most respondents had worked in the surveyed hospital either for fewer than five years (123,32.3 percent) or for 6–15 years (147, 38.6 percent).

Classification		No.of respondents	Percentage (%)	Cumulative percentage (%)
	Male	224	58.8	58.8
Gender	Female	157	41.2	100.0
	29 or below	43	11.3	11.3
	30-39	188	49.3	60.6
Age	40-49	103	27.0	87.7
	50 or above	47	12.3	100.0
	Unmarried	55	14.4	14.4
Marital status	Married	324	85.0	99.5
	Others(divorce)	2	5	100.0
	College or below	5	13	13
Education	Bachelor	178	46.7	48.0
background	Master	178		40.0 04.8
odekground	Doctor	20	-+0.7 5 2	100.0
	Clinician	20	5.2 87 7	100.0 87 7
Doctor type	Doctors in	554	07.7	07.7
	supporting	47	12.3	100.0
	department	1,	12.5	100.0
	Primarv	86	22.6	22.6
Professional title	Intermediate	144	37.8	60.4
	Vice senior	106	27.8	88.2
	Senior	44	11.5	99.7
	Ungraded	1	3	100.0
	Middle-level	1		100.0
	managers or	88	23.1	23.1
Post	above			
	Generalprofes-	202	76.0	100.0
	sional technician	293	/0.9	100.0
	Department of			
	internal medicine	150	39.4	39.4
	(including			••••
	emergency care)			
	Department of	169	44.4	83.7
Department	Department of			
classification	medical	47	12.3	96.1
	technology			,
	Other medical			
	systems (e.g.	15	3.0	100.0
	community	15	5.9	100.0
	health centers)			
	Five years or	104	27.3	27.3
Length of	below	120	26.2	(2.5
service	6-15 years	138	36.2	63.5
	16–25 years	94	24.7	88.2
	25 years or above	45	11.8	100.0
Working years	Less than 5 years	123	32.3	32.3
in the surveyed	6–15 years	147	38.6	38.6
hospital	16–25 years	81	21.3	21.3
-	25 years or above	30	7.9	7.9

Table 4-1 Sample descriptive statistical analysis

#### 4.1.2 Descriptive analysis of measured variables

Sample normal distribution can be tested by testing the skewness and kurtosis of a single variable. The samples are considered to conform to the normal distribution when the absolute value of skewness is less than 3 and the absolute value of kurtosis is less than 10 (Pei, 2014). The statistical results of the extreme values, skewness, and kurtosis of the measured variables in the questionnaire are shown in Table 15 of Appendix II. According to the table, the absolute value of skewness is 0.470–1.922 (less than 3) and the kurtosis is 0.019–5.608 (less than 10), indicating that the samples are in accordance with the normal distribution.

# 4.2 Correlation analysis

As can be seen from Table 4-2, LMX Mean±Std is  $4.79\pm0.86$ ; DPR Mean±Std is  $5.23\pm0.54$ ; OC Mean±Std is  $5.01\pm0.85$ ; TI Mean±Std is  $1.67\pm0.81$ . On the condition that P<0.01, there is a significant positive correlation between LMX and DPR and OC (correlation coefficientsare 0.22 and 0.26, respectively); there is a significant negative correlation between LMX and TI (the correlation coefficient is -0.34); there is a significant positive correlation between DPR and OC (the correlation coefficient is 0.52); and there is a significant negative correlation between DPR and TI as well as between OC and TI (the correlation coefficientsare -0.20 and -0.28, respectively). There is no significant correlation between demographic factors such as age, education level, professional title, department classification, length of service, and working years in surveyed hospital and research variables such as LMX, DPR, and OC. There is no significant correlation between all demographic factors and TI.

			_			anabies an			anabics					
Variable	Mean±St d	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13
1.Gender	1.41(0.49)	1												
2.Age	38.27(7.97)	087	1											
3.Marital Status	1.86(0.36)	061	.323**	1										
4.Education Background	2.56(0.62)	024 *	305*	052	1									
5.Doctor Type	1.12(0.33)	.156**	.005	032	198**	1								
6.Professional title	2.29(0.95)	004	.788**	.332**	095	073	1							
7.Post	1.77(0.42)	.041 *	561*	159**	120*	.092	644**	1						
8.Department classification	1.81(0.80)	.041	.014	001	252**	.530**	089	.071	1					
9.Length Of service	13.56(9.12)	062	.965**	.306**	379**	.044	.770**	551**	.057	1				
years in surveyed hospital	12.00(8.59)	.000	.854**	.283**	402**	.055	.753**	534**	.016	.882**	1			
11.LMX	4.79(0.86)	126*	.012	.030	004	173**	.006	077	071	.012	.015	1		
12.DPR	5.23(0.54)	037	.016	.123*	016	105*	.057	055	.031	.024	.047	.224**	1	
13.OC	5.01(0.85)	037	.056	.021	.008	001	.079	121*	.022	.051	.048	.262**	.521**	1
14.TI	1.67(0.81)	.048	019	.013	044	.002	044	.092	009	012	.021 *	343*	202**	275* *

Table 4-2 Mean of main variables and correlation between variables

Note: Pearson. N=381. \*\*.represents two measured variables are significantly correlated (P=0.01, double- sided); \*.represents two measured variables are significantly correlated (P=0.05, double- sided).

# 4.3 Variance analysis of the effect of demographic factors on research variables

According to the grouping of demographic factors, we used an independent sample T-test (two groups) and one-way ANOVA (more than two groups) to test the influence of each factor on each research variable. In the independent sample T-test, the homogeneity of variance is first tested. If the homogeneity of variance is confirmed (P>0.05), the significance of mean difference is then further tested. In the one-way ANOVA, if the population variance of variable shows significant difference (P<0.05), the homogeneity of the variance is then tested. If the variance homogeneity is confirmed (P>0.05), the LSD pairwise T-test is used to determine whether the mean value shows significant difference. The independent sample T-test is conducted for gender, marriage, education background, doctor type, and post. The other demographic variables are analyzed using one-way ANOVA.

#### 4.3.1 Effect of demographic factors on research variables

The effects of demographic factors such as gender, marital status, doctor type and post on research variables are analyzed and the results are summarized in Table 4-3. In the case of gender, the significance levels (P value) of homogeneity of variance tests for LMX,DPR,OC, and TI are 0.145,0.093,0.073, and 0.085, respectively (P >0.05 for all), which indicates the assumptions of homogeneity of variance for LMX, DPR, OC, and TI are all supported. Therefore, the effect of gender on research variables can be measured using an independent sample T-test. According to Table 4-3, the LMX mean for male and female doctors is 4.88 and 4.67 (mean difference=0.22), and the LMX mean significance (P value) is 0.014(<0.05), indicating male doctors have higher LMX than female doctors. The mean significances (P values) for DPR, OC, and TI are 0.469, 0.466, and 0.351, respectively (P>0.05 overall), which suggests there is no significant difference regarding the effect of gender on DPR, OC and TI.

In terms of marital status, the significance levels (P values) of homogeneity of variance test for LMX,DPR,OC, and TI are 0.763, 0.947, 0.093, and 0.65, respectively (P>0.05 overall), which indicates the assumptions of homogeneity of variance for LMX, DPR, OC, and TI are all supported. Therefore, the effect of marital status on research variables can be analyzed using an independent sample T-test. According to Table 4-3, the DPR means for unmarried and married doctors are 5.06 and 5.26 (mean difference=-0.2), and the DPR mean significance (P value) is 0.011(<0.05); this suggests that married doctors enjoy better DPR than unmarried ones. The mean significances (P values) for LMX, OC, and TI are 0.243, 0.363, and 0.952 (P>0.05 overall), which suggests there is no significant difference regarding the effect of marital status on LMX, OC, and TI.

From perspective of doctor type, the significance levels (P values) of homogeneity of variance test for LMX,DPR,OC, and TI are 0.594, 0.574, 0.048, and 0.067 respectively (P>0.05 for all except OC), which indicates the assumptions of homogeneity of variance for LMX, DPR, and TI are all supported. Therefore, the effect of doctor type on LMX, DPR and TI can be measured using an independent sample T-test. According to Table 4-3, the LMX mean for clinicians and doctors in supporting departments are 4.85 and 4.40 (mean difference=0.45), and the LMX mean significance (P value) is 0.001(<0.05), which indicates that clinicians have higher LMX than doctors in supporting departments. The DPR mean for clinicians and doctors in supporting departments is 5.25 and 5.08 (mean difference=0.17), and the DPR mean significance (P value) is 0.04(<0.05), which indicates that clinicians enjoy better DPR than doctors in supporting departments. The mean significance (P value) for OC is 0.979 and for TI it is 0.968 (P>0.05 for both), which suggests there is no significant difference regarding the effect of doctor type on OC and TI.

As measured by post, the significance levels (P values) of homogeneity of variance test for LMX,DPR,OC, and TI are 0.54,0.831,0.841, and 0.092,respectively (P>0.05 for all), indicating that the assumptions of homogeneity of variance for LMX, DPR, and TI

are all supported. Therefore, the effect of post on LMX, DPR, and TI can be measured using an independent sample T- test. According to Table 4-3, the OC mean for middle-level managers or above is 5.20 and for general professional technicianit is 4.95 (mean difference=0.24), and the OC mean significance (P value) is 0.017(<0.05); this indicates that middle-level managers or above foster higher OC than general professional technician. The mean significance (P values) for LMX, DPR, and TI are 0.132, 0.284, and 0.073, respectively (P>0.05 overall), which suggests there is no significant difference regarding the effect of post on LMX, DPR, and TI.

No.		Homog	Homogeneity of		Comparison of mean difference		
Variabi	Demographic	OI	Mean	varia	nce Test	-	
e	factors	sam		Г 1	Sig.	Sig.	Mean difference
	M.1	pies	4.00	value			
		157	4.88	2.128	.145	.014	.22
	Female	157	4.0/				
	Married	224	4.68	.091	.763	.243	15
	Cliniaire	324 224	4.82				
	Clinician	334	4.85				
TMV	Doctors in	47	4.40	.285	.594	.001	.45
LMA	supporting	4/					
	department						
	wild-level managers	88	4.91				
	or above			276	540	122	16
	General	202	176	.370	.340	.132	.10
	professional	293	4./0				
	technician M-1-	224	5.25				
		157	5.25	2.828	.093	.469	.04
	Female	157	5.21				
	Married	224	5.06	.004	.947	.011	20
	Unmarried	324	5.26				
	Clinician	334	5.25				
	Doctors in	47	5.00	.317	.574	.040	.17
חחר	supporting	4/	5.08				
DPK	department						
	Mid-level managers	88	5.29				
	or above			0.4.6	021	204	07
	General	202	5.00	.046	.831	.284	.07
	professional	293	5.22				
	technician	224	5.02				
	Male	224	5.03	3.221	.073	.466	.065
	Female	157	4.97				
	Married	22 224	4.92	2.833	.093	.363	11
	Unmarried	324	5.03				
	Clinician	334	5.01				
	Doctors in	17	5.01	3.952	.048	.979	.003
00	supporting	4/	5.01				
0C	department						
	Mid-level managers	88	5.20				
	or above			0.40	0.4.1	017	24
	General	202	4.05	.040	.841	.017	.24
	professional	293	4.95				
	technician	224	1.64				
	Male	224	1.64	2.990	.085	.351	08
	Female	157	1.72				
	Married	<u> </u>	1.66	.206	.650	.952	007
	Unmarried	324	1.67				
	Clinician	334	1.67				
TI	Doctors in	47	1 (7	3.363	.067	.968	005
11	supporting	47	1.67				
	department						
]	Mid-level managers	88	1.53				
	or above			2.956	000	072	10
	General	202	1 71	2.836	.092	.0/3	18
	technician	293	1./1				

Table 4-3 Variance analysis regarding the effect of demographic factors on research variables

Note: There are only two samples whose marital status is abnormal (such as divorced), so these have not included in this study. The sig level of homogeneity of variance test and mean difference test is 0.05.

#### 4.3.2 Effects of different department classification on research variables

The samples in this study come from four kinds of medical departments. Considering there are only 15 samples (less than 30) from other medical systems (for example, community health centers), they are classified into the department of medical technology. From Table 4-4, which shows the variance analysis concerning the effect of department classification on research variables, it can be seen that when the confidence level is below 95 percent, there is no significant difference regarding the effect of department classification on OC and TI. However, there is a significant difference in relation to the effect of department classification on LMX and DPR. Therefore, the effect of department classification on research variables is conducted based on the LSD method.

	research variables								
		Sum of	16	Mean	Mean differen	ce test	Homogeneity of variance test		
Variable		squares	di	square	F value	Sig.	Homogeneous or not?		
	Inter-group	18.156	2	9.078	13.158	.000			
LMX	Intra-group	260.795	378	.690			Yes		
	Total	278.951	380						
	Inter-group	2.461	2	1.230	4.311	.014			
DPR	Intra-group	107.877	378	.285			Yes		
	Total	110.338	380						
	Inter-group	2.343	2	1.172	1.618	.200			
OC	Intra-group	273.758	378	.724			Yes		
	Total	276.101	380						
	Inter-group	3.114	2	1.557	2.404	.092			
TI	Intra-group	244.772	378	.648			Yes		
	Total	247.886	380						

Table 4-4 Variance analysis concerning the effect of department classification on

Table 4-5 shows the pairwise comparison results between different medical departments using LSD method. The LMX mean among doctors in department of surgery, department of internal medicine and department of medical technology is  $5.00\pm0.84$ ,  $4.72\pm0.83$  and  $4.40\pm0.80$  (Mean±Std); the LMX mean difference between department of surgery and department of internal medicine, department of medical technology is 0.28 and 0.61 (P=0.003 and 0.001<0.05); the LMX mean difference between departments of internal medicine and departments of medical technology is 0.33(P=0.008<0.05), which indicates there is significant LMX difference between doctors in any two of these medical departments. Compared with doctors in departments of internal medicine, doctors in surgical departments enjoy high LMX, while doctors in departments of medical technology have low LMX.

Table 4-5 also shows the DPR mean difference between departments of surgery and departments of internal medicine is -0.16 and between departments of survery and departments ofmedical technologyis -0.18 (P=0.01and 0.028<0.05, respectively), which indicates there is a significant DPR difference between doctors in departments of internal medicine ( $5.17\pm0.53$ ), departments of surgery department ( $5.33\pm0.54$ ), and departments of medical technology ( $5.15\pm0.52$ ). Relative to doctors in department of surgery, doctors in department of internal medicine and department of medical technologyhave low DPR.
Variable	Analysis method	Department classification (I)	Department classification (J)	Mean difference (I-J)	Sig.
LMX		Donortmont	Department of internal medicine	.28	.003
	LSD	of surgery	Department of medical technology	.61	.000
		Department of internal medicine	Department of surgery	.33	.008
מתרו	ISD	Department of internal medicine	Department of surgery	16	.010
DPK	LSD	Department of medical technology	Department of surgery	18	.028

Table 4-5 Pairwise comparison results of LMX and DPR between doctors in different medical departments using LSD method

#### 4.3.3 Effect of other demographic factors on research variables

According to the independent sample T-test and one-way ANOVA, there is no significant difference in population variance between doctors regarding the effect of age, education background, professional title,length of service, and working years in surveyed hospital on LMX,DPR,OC, and TI (P>0.05).

# 4.3.4 Summary of significant difference regarding effect of demographic factors on research variables

According to the above analysis and Table 4-6, there is a significant difference regarding effect of gender on LMX, marital status on DPR, doctor type on LMX and DPR, post on OC, as well as department classification on LMX and DPR. However, the effects of other demographic factors such as age, education background, professional title, length of service, and working years in the surveyed hospital on research variables are statistically insignificant. There is no significant difference regarding the effect of

all demographic factors on TI.

 Table 4-6 Summary of significant variance analysis regarding effect of demographic factors on research variables

Variable	Gender	Marital status	Doctor type	Post	Department classifica tion	age	Education back- ground	Professional title	Length of service	Working years in surveyed hospital
LMX	Yes		Yes		Yes					
DPR		Yes	Yes		Yes					
OC				Yes						
TI										

# 4.4 SEM test and analysis of LMX-DPR-OC and TI

In this study, the partial mediating effect model (M1) and full mediating effect model (M2)are analyzed and compared. The optimal model is selected according to the fitting degree of mediating model. According to the M1 model, LMX affects OC, with DPR playing a moderating role between them. Based on M1, M2 deleted the direct impact path of LMX on OC. The fitting process of M1 and M2 are shown below.

#### 4.4.1 Partial mediating effect M1

According to Table 4-7,  $X^2/df < 3$ , AGFI, GFI, NFI, IFI, CFI>0.9, RMSEA is close to 0.05. The analysis results show that M1 has a good degree of fit.

Table 4-8 shows the analysis result of AMOS. According to that table and Figure 4-1, the standardized path coefficient of LMX->DPR is 0.31 (P<0.001), indicating LMX has significant and positive impact on DPR; the standardized path coefficient of DPR->OC is 0.69 (P<0.001), suggesting LMX has a significant and positive impact on DPR; the standardized path coefficient of LMX->OC is 0.07 (P>0.05), suggesting LMX has no direct significant on OC.



Figure 4-1 Partial mediating model M1

Evaluation	Designed in day value	Maccurad in day value	Fitting	
index	Desired index value	weasured index value	degree	
<b>V</b> 2/ <b>J</b> C	$\sqrt{5}$ $\sqrt{2}$ (number of the second	$X^{2}/df=2.030$	Very good	
$X^2/dt$	<5,<5 (preferably)	(X <sup>2</sup> =257.825,df=127)		
RMR	< 0.05	0.035	Very good	
AGFI	>0.9	0.912	good	
GFI	>0.9	0.935	good	
DMSEA	<0.1,<0.05	0.052	and	
NVISLA	(preferably)	0.032	good	
NFI	>0.9	0.947	good	
IFI	>0.9	0.972	Very good	
CFI	>0.9	0.972	Very good	

Table 4-7 Model fitting assessment-model M1

Table 4-8 shows ,when P<0.001, the standardized path coefficient of DPR->TI is -0.25,which shows that DPR is significantly and negatively correlated with TI;the standardized path coefficient of LMX->TI is -0.24,showing that LMX has a direct significant and negative effect on TI, with DPR playing partial mediating role between them.

	Path		In	dex	
From	То	Estimation of non- standardized path coefficient	C.R.	Р	Standar- dized path coefficient
LMX	DPR	.163	4.204	***	.31
DPR	OC	1.300	6.692	***	.69
DPR	TI	452	-3.577	***	25
LMX	TI	230	-4.209	***	24
LMX	OC	.065	1.119	.263	.07

Table 4-8 Path coefficient estimation-model M1

Note:\*\*\*represents P<0.001

#### 4.4.2 Completely mediating effect M2

According to Table 4-9,  $X^2/df < 3$ , AGFI, GFI, NFI, IFI, CFI>0.9, RMSEA is close to 0.05. The analysis results show M2 has a good degree of fit. By comparing the fitting degree of M1 and M2 shown in Table 4-10, the  $X^2/df$  of M2 and M1 are 2.023 and 2.030, respectively, which shows M2 performs better in fitting degree than M1.

According to Table 4-11 and Figure 4-2, the correlation between all variables show statistical significance on the condition that P<0.001. LMX is significantly and positively correlated with DPR and the standardized path coefficient is 0.35.DPR is significantly and positively correlated with OC and significantly and negatively correlated with TI; the standardized path coefficients 0.73 and -0.25, respectively. LMX significantly and negatively correlates to TI; the standardized path coefficient is -0.23. A comparison of M1 and M2 found M2 is the most ideal model (see Table 4-10 and Table 4-11). Therefore, it can be concluded that DPR plays a full mediating role between LMX and OC and plays a partial mediating role between LMX and TI.

According to the M2 path coefficient shown in Table 4-11, LMX is positively correlated with DPR and therefore H1 is supported. LMX is negatively correlated with TI; therefore, H3 is supported; DPR is positively correlated with OC, so H4 is supported;



DPR is negatively correlated with TI, so H5 is supported.

Assessmen	Desired index value	Measured index	Fitting degree	
t index	Desired index value	value	Fitting degree	
		$X^{2}/df = 2.023$		
$X^2/df$	<5,<3 (preferably)	(X <sup>2</sup> =257.308,df=1	Very good	
		27)		
RMR	< 0.05	0.036	Very good	
AGFI	>0.9	0.912	Good	
GFI	>0.9	0.934	Good	
	<0.1, <0.05	0.052	<b>C</b> 1	
KMSEA	(preferably)	0.052	Good	
NFI	>0.9	0.947	Good	
IFI	>0.9	0.972	Very good	
CFI	>0.9	0.972	Very good	

Table 4-9 Model fitting as	ssessment-model M2
----------------------------	--------------------

The mediating effect of DPR in the relationship between LMX and OC is reported in Tables 4-12. The indirect effect of LMX on OC was influenced by DPR ( $\beta$ = 0.25), therefore H2 hypothesis is supported. LMX predicted DPR significantly ( $\beta$ = 0.35) which, in turn, predicted OC significantly ( $\beta$ = 0.73), therefore confirming H6.

Similarly, the mediating effect of DPR in the relationship between LMX and TI is also illustrated in Table 4-12. LMX has significant direct effect on TI

 $(\beta = -0.229)$  whereas the indirect effect of LMX on TI was mediated by DPR  $(\beta = -0.088)$ . This suggests that LMX have both direct and indirect effect on TI (overall  $\beta = -0.317$ ) and DPR plays a partial mediating role between LMX and TI, therefore H7 hypothesis is supported.

Evaluation	M1	242
index	IVI 1	MLZ
X <sup>2</sup> /10	X <sup>2</sup> /df=2.030	X <sup>2</sup> /df=2.023
X²/dI	(X <sup>2</sup> =257.825,df=127)	(X2=257.308,df=127)
RMR	0.035	0.036
AGFI	0.912	0.912
GFI	0.935	0.934
RMSEA	0.052	0.052
NFI	0.947	0.947
IFI	0.972	0.972
CFI	0.972	0.972

Table 4-10 Comparison of fitting degree of M1 and M2

Table 4-11 Comparison of path coefficients between M1 and M2

	M1						M2		
Hypo- thesis	Impact path	Р	Standar -dized path coeffi- cient	Hypothesis supported or not?	Hypothe- sis	Impact path	Р	Standardized path coefficient	Hypothesis supported or not?
H1	LMX->DPR	***	.31	Yes	H1	LMX->DPR	***	.35	Yes
Н3	LMX->TI	***	24	Yes	H3	LMX ->TI	****	23	Yes
H4	DPR-> OC	***	.69	Yes	H4	DPR ->OC	***	.73	Yes
Н5	DPR->TI	***	25	Yes	Н5	DPR->TI	***	25	Yes
H2	LMX->OC	.335	.07	No					

Note: \*\*\*represents P<0.001.

SEM	path	Direct effect	Indirect effect	Overall effect
LMX→	DPR	0.347**	-	0.347**
I MV	OC	-	0.252**	0.252**
LMX→	TI	-0.229**	-0.088**	-0.317**
תתכו	OC	0.727**	-	0.727**
DPR→	TI	-0.252**	-	-0.252**

Table 4-12 Standardized effect of SEM

Note: \*\*represents P<0.01

# 4.5 Summary of research hypotheses

The study verified seven research hypotheses based on EFA, CFA, and SEM analyses and reached the following conclusions. The seven hypotheses are all supported, as shown in Table 4-13.

No.	Research hypothesis	Result
H1	LMX is positively correlated with DPR	Supported
H2	LMX is positively correlated with OC	Supported
Н3	LMX is negatively correlated with TI	Supported
H4	DPR is positively correlated with OC	Supported
Н5	DPR is negatively correlated with TI	Supported
H6	DPR plays a mediating role between LMX and OC	Supported
H7	DPR plays a mediating role between LMX and TI	Supported

Table 4-13 Summary of validation results of research hypotheses

[This page is deliberately left blank.]

# **Chapter 5: Research Results Analysis and Discussions**

This chapter analyzes the results of empirical research and compares them with previous studies. Based on COR and social exchange theory, the research results are discussed.

### 5.1 Current situation of doctors' LMX, DPR, OC, and TI

According to the descriptive statistical analysis, the mean of the doctors' LMX is 4.79, which is close to a good level. The mean of DPR and OC is 5.23 and 5.01, respectively, which are good. The mean of doctors' TI is 1.67, indicating that the doctors have low TI.

According to the data analysis, the sampled doctors in surveyed hospital enjoy the healthiest DPR, which contradicts the conclusion concerning doctor-based DPR drawn by Chinese scholars (Chen et al., 2015;Wang et al., 2016;Wen et al., 2015), but is consistent with the research conclusion by (Fang, 2016;Miao, 2015;Wang, 2015), who found that medical behavioral norms, service level, service attitude, and quality of medical equipments have impact on DPR. The interviews with heads of related departments in surveyed hospital offer the possible reasons behind the healthy DPR. First, the sampled doctors are all from the third-level Grade A hospitals with a high average level of medical skills. Secondly, in recent years, the surveyed hospital has attached high importance to DPR management and taken multiple measures to improve DPR, such as medical dispute risk assessment management for special patients and a one-stop alarm system to prevent violent incidents. No violent incidents such as killing doctors have been reported in the past 10 years. Wang and Wu (2014) and Wang and Wang (2015)argued that violent attacks against doctors have had adverse effects on DPR. In addition, the relatively complete medical equipment and standardized medical

behaviors in the surveyed hospital contribute to the high satisfaction of patients and medical staff. A third-party evaluation by local health administrative department in 2016 shows the satisfaction levels of outpatient patients, hospitalized patients, and medical staff is 97.3 percent, 99.8 percent, and 99.8 percent, respectively. The satisfaction of patients and doctors is positively and significantly correlated with the DPR. Therefore, the sampled doctors in surveyed hospital enjoy a healthy DPR.

From the perspective of marital status, married doctors enjoy a healthier DPR than unmarried ones, which is consistent with Xiong (2014). A possible reason for this is that, compared to unmarried doctors, the married doctors take more social roles and a strong sense of responsibility (Zhu, 2013), therefore they have paid more attention to effective communication with patients, treatment quality, and safety. In terms of doctor type, clinicians enjoy a healthier DPR, which agrees with the research conclusion of (Chen, 2016). The likely reason for this is that, due to the direct contact and communication with patients, clinicians can show their medical skills before patients and thus easily get a positive response and trust from patients if the treatment result is satisfactory. By contrast, doctors in the supporting department only play a supplementary role and therefore have little chance to face patients. The more that patients trust clinicians, the better the doctor-patient communication will be (Baker et al., 2003). Therefore, clinicians' DPR is better than that of supporting doctors. As measured by medical departments, surgeons generally enjoy healthier DPR than their counterparts in departments of internal medicine and departments of medical technology, possibly because the surgical operation has a more immediate and obvious treatment outcome than therapy of internal medicine, which means that surgeons are easier to get a positive response from patients and develop a sense of professional achievement (Wang & Zhang, 2008). Meanwhile, surgeons have higher job satisfaction than doctors in departments of internal medicine and departments of medical technology (Li, Zhang, Zhou, Zhang, & Liu, 2015).

The LMX mean of sampled doctors in this study is satisfactory, indicating there is

a high-quality exchange relationship between doctors and leaders, which is in agreement with Wang's (2016) conclusion. In terms of gender, the LMX of male doctors is higher than that of female doctors, which is consistent with Lu (2014). A possible reason for this is that male doctors are less entangled by family affairs than female doctors. Particularly with the full implementation of the universal second-child policy in China, female doctors are more likely to be burdened with the tasks of having and taking care of more children. In this context, male doctors are given more opportunities and resources by leaders so that they can assume more responsibilities, which leads to the higher LMX of male doctors. In terms of doctor type, the LMX of clinicians is higher than that of doctors in supporting departments, possibly because clinicians are the main contributors of hospital revenues and therefore enjoy higher status, more care, support, and resources from leaders than supporting doctors. It is also possible that clinicians pay more attention to team cooperation than those clinicians in auxiliary departments. With good team cooperation, clinicians often receive more resources and LMX is higher. Zhang et al. (2012)claimed that work resources are significantly and positively correlated with LMX. From the perspective of department classification, surgeons enjoy higher LMX than internists and medical technicians, among which medical technicians have the lowest LMX. Meanwhile surgeons have a higher level of job satisfaction than their peers in departments of internal medicine (Li et al., 2015) and can obtain more work resources and foster high POS. POS significantly and positively correlates to LMX(Liang et al., 2008). Because of low status in hospital, medical technicians have less access to sufficient work resources and therefore have low POS and LMX.

The sampled doctors in this study have a good level of OC, which is consistent with the research conclusions of other scholars (Tang et al., 2008). Mid-level managers and above have higher OC because they have high POS and value identification(Yi, 2013). According to social exchange theory, high POS results in increased work engagement and high OC. There is no correlation between doctors'OC and the

demographic factors such as gender, marital status, doctor type, classification of departments, age, education level, professional titles, length of service, and working years in the surveyed hospital, which is consistent with the conclusion of Irving et al. (1997);Lee et al. (2000), andLiu et al. (2011) regarding the relationship between gender, marital status, age, length of service, education level, and OC.

Doctors in the surveyed hospital have low TI, which contradicts the research conclusions of most Chinese scholars regarding TI(Chang et al., 2016;Li et al., 2010;Liu, 2016). Meanwhile, the research conclusion that there is no correlation between doctors'TI and the demographic factors such as gender, marital status, doctor type, classification of departments, age, education level, professional titles, length of service, and working years in the surveyed hospital, is also inconsistent with other researchers' research results (Cotton & Tuttle, 1986; Mobley, 1982). According to interviews with the leaders of human resources in the surveyed hospital, the sampled hospital has carried out performance reform from 2015 and implemented the principle of distribution according to more pay for more work. Therefore, the income and welfare of doctors in surveyed hospital is four times higher than that of local urban workers and the turnover rate in recent three years has been hovering at only 2 percent, far lower than that in other third-level grade A hospitals (10 percent). Dong and Proochista (2012) argued low salary and lack of work motivation lead to poor medical service quality and tense DPR and pay fairness is a negative predictor of TI (Yu et al., 2016). With high satisfaction with salary, sufficient work motivation and high job satisfaction, the doctors in surveyed hospital enjoy healthier DPR and low TI.

# 5.2 Analysis and discussion based on doctor-specific Chinese DPR scale

Although DPR measurement has been heavily conducted by China's scholars, yet considering the vast differences of culture and medical system between China and foreign countries, the foreign DPR scales cannot be directly applied in China. According to China's actual conditions and based on literature review and expert interviews, the study developed the doctor-based DPR scale that suits China's conditions. Among large-scale experimental survey among large samples across China, the DPR scale shows good reliability and validity and is proved to be universally applicable in China, which has laid solid foundation for further DPR research based on the DPR scale.

The DPR scale consists of two dimensions including "doctor-patient trust" and "patient-centered treatment", whose dimensions are similar to those of DPR scale developed by Eveleigh and Ridd (Eveleigh et al., 2012; Ridd et al., 2009). The dimension "doctor-patient trust" includes the items such as "Patients trust that you will put their treatment needs first", "Patients have confidence in your treatment plan" and "Patients are willing to follow your treatment plan", which covers all core elements related to doctor-patient trust. The dimension "patient-centered treatment" includes the items such as "help patients and their families whole heartedly", "provide patients with the best treatment plan" and "happy to receive patient's return visit", which comprehensively reflect the doctors' medical motivation (sense of pride and mission), work attitude and key medical behaviors such as doctor-patient communication and treatment plan in process of treatment.

## 5.3 Discussions of hypotheses test results

#### 5.3.1 Discussion of result of hypothesized relationship between LMX and DPR

The hypothesis H1 is supported by the empirical study, that is, LMX is positively correlated with DPR. According to social exchange theory, doctors with high-quality LMX can gain more work resources, opportunities, trust. The good doctor–patient communication skills and treatment level can increase mutual trust between doctors and patients, thus improving doctors' job satisfaction (Zeng, 2012a) and compensating for the doctors' consumed resources caused by strained DPR. The more psychological

safety and support doctors have, the better the DPR. The organizational support plays a critical role in improving DPR. Aside from counting on social environment to harmonize DPR, the hospital can take direct and controllable measures to effectively manage DPR

#### 5.3.2 Discussions of result of hypothesized relationship between LMX and OC

The hypothesis H2 is supported, namely, LMX is positively correlated with OC. The better the LMX quality, the more resources doctors can acquire from leaders. According to social exchange theory, doctors with rich resources will work harder and enjoy high job satisfaction. According to Tang et al.(2008) job satisfaction of Chinese doctors is positively correlated with OC. Therefore doctors with high LMX foster high OC, whichfills the blank of research on correlation between LMX and OC in China. Since the organizational factors have significant impact on doctors' work attitude, hospital managers should make more efforts to strengthen management from organizational perspective.

#### 5.3.3 Discussions of result of hypothesized relationship between LMX and TI

The hypothesis H3 is supported, namely, LMX is negatively correlated with TI, which is consistent with the research results of Gerstner and Day (1997) and Chinese scholar Zeng (2012b). According to COR and social exchange theory, doctors with high-quality LMX can obtain sufficient work resources and psychological resources to deal with difficulties encountered in work(Huang et al., 2010), thus improving job satisfaction and increasing work engagement and reducing TI. Since the organizational factors have significant impact on doctors' work attitude, hospital managers should make more efforts to strengthen management from organizational perspective.

#### 5.3.4 Discussions of result of hypothesized relationship between DPR and OC

The hypothesis H4 is supported, namely, DPR is positively correlated with OC. According to social exchange theory, the better the doctors' perceived DPR is, the higher their job satisfaction and the more abundant their social resources. The social resources are important resources acquired by doctors through different kinds of exchange relationships in work, which is positively related to doctors' OC (Huang & Yin, 2014). Therefore, better DPR leads to higher OC, which is consistent with the research results of (Lin, 2013;Qin et al., 2015).

#### 5.3.5 Discussions of result of hypothesized relationship between DPR and TI

The hypothesis H5 is supported, namely, DPR is negatively correlated with TI, which is consistent with the research results of (Dong et al., 2013;Mo et al., 2015). According to social exchange theory, the better the doctors' DPR is, the more social resources they have and the higher their job satisfaction, the more psychological resources they have, and thus the lower their TI. According to COR, healthier DPR can help doctors reduce psychological input and consumption and increase work engagement (Chu, 2013), thus reducing TI.

#### 5.3.6 Full mediating effect of DPR between LMX and OC

The study found the direct effect of LMX on OC is 0 after LMX is added to the impact path of LMX->OC, indicating that DPR plays a full mediating role between LMX and OC.

Good DPR not only forms the basis of the improvements of diseases for patients, but also guarantees doctors to realize their occupational value in saving lives. So it can be regarded as a kind of psychological resource for self-realization in doctor's career development. According to the social exchange theory, doctor in higher-quality LMX will step into the loop more easily to obtain better resources, engage more in work with higher level of job satisfaction and thus developing better DPR that in turn indicates getting more resources in their jobs for doctors. According to the reciprocal principle of social exchange theory, doctors have higherOC. One possible reason for DPR's full intermediate role in the relationship between LMX and OC is that LMX is a kind of organizational resource while DPR is a kind of mental resource for self-relization that is involved in doctor's career development. From the perspective of the social exchange theory, LMX, as a kind of organizational resource, can directly influence DPR and then job-related DPR will directly affect OC. OC refers to a person's emotion of positive identification andhis/her willingness to assume an obligation. LMX is an organizational resource, which cannot directly affect the personal professional emotion and identification, but affects the individual's OC through influencing the psychological resource of professional accomplishment such as DPR, thus, DPR has a full effect on LMX's impact on OC.It imply the quality of DPR has a direct impact on the doctor's OC and plays a very important role in improving the professional attractiveness and level. Currently when the medical profession is not attractive and the doctor turnover rate is high (Jie et al., 2013), the government, hospital and society should pay high attention to DPR and make every attempt to improve DPR from organizational perspective, such as improving LMX.

#### 5.3.7 Partial mediating effect of DPR between LMX and TI

The research found DPR plays a mediating role between LMX and TI. The mediating effect is -0.088, accounting for 27.76 percent of overall effect. This shows DPR has a partial mediating effect between LMX and TI. Therefore, LMX can not only directly influence TI but indirectly affect TI through DPR. According to COR and social exchange theory, doctors with high-quality LMX can obtain more resources, improve DPR through their own efforts, increase work engagement and job satisfaction, thus reducing TI. Therefore, DPR plays a crucial role in affecting doctors' TI.

According to the study, the standardized path coefficient of DPR->OC and DPR->TI is 0.73 and -0.25 respectively, signifying DPR affects OC more than TI. This

further shows DPR is mostly affected by the whole social environment and no matter what hospital a doctor chooses to work for, there is no significant change of DPR condition (Xu et al., 2014). Therefore, DPR has little impact on TI. When the DPR condition is similar in the whole medical industry, DPR has big impact on the career development of doctors and further on their OC.

The study found DPR plays a full mediating role between LMX and OC and a partial mediating role between LMX and TI, which shows DPR is an important antecedent variable of OC. The reasonability of turnover and possibility of leaving are two deciding factors of employee turnover. The former is closely associated with employee's promotion opportunities and job satisfaction. According to social exchange theory, the reasonability of turnover is largely decided by whether employees can acquire sufficient resources in an organization. DPR plays partial mediating role between LMX and TI, possibly because LMX is regarded as internal resources while DPR is associated with doctors' psychological resources related to external relationships and sense of achievement. LMX as internal organizational resources can directly and indirectly affect TI while DPR can only affect job satisfaction. Therefore, DPR plays a partial effect between LMX and TI.

In order to achieve the goal of Healthy China 2030, Chinese government must attach high importance to DPR and improve the attractiveness of medical profession and increase the number of medical practitioners. [This page is deliberately left blank.]

# **Chapter 6: Research Conclusions and Prospect**

Going through from research difficulties, literature review and proposition of theoretical framework to definition of concepts, questionnaire design, empirical analysis and hypothesis test, the study consists of qualitative thinking based on relevant theories and quantitative analysis based on empirical research. On the basis of COR and social exchange theory, a theoretical model is constructed based on previous scholars' research. The empirical analysis is carried out using SEM with doctors as the research objects. The doctors' perceived DPR and its impact mechanism on OC and TI are deeply discussed and analyzed from organizational perspective. The research conclusions are summarized as follows:

## 6.1 Research findings

#### 6.1.1 Finding 1

In strict accordance with the questionnaire development procedure, the study designed doctor-based DPR scale that well suits China's conditions, which gives researchers a new tool to measure DPR from perspective of doctors. The experimental survey based on the doctor-specific DPR scale is conducted among large samples nationwide. The DPR scale consists of two dimensions, namely doctor-patient trust and patient-centered treatment, which not only covers the main contents of foreign DPR scales but comprehensively reflects the actual conditions of China's DPR. Therefore, it has provided a reliable China-specific DPR scale for DPR research.

#### 6.1.2 Finding 2

The LMX of doctors in surveyed hospital is close to good level; the DPR and OC level are good; TI is low.

According to the correlation analysis shown in Table 4-2, LMX is significantly and positively correlated with DPR, OC and negatively associated with TI; DPR is a significant and positive predictor of OC and negative predictor of TI; OC significantly and negatively correlates to TI. The analysis results also suggest LMX is positively correlated with DPR; DPR has a full mediating effect between LMX and OC and partial mediating effect between LMX and TI. DPR affects OC more than TI. Improving LMX from organizational perspective can improve doctors' DPR and increase their work resources, ultimately improving OC and reducing TI.Moreover, DPR, as a occupationrelated psychological resource, can fully mediate LMX influence on doctors' OC.

#### 6.1.3 Finding 3

There is no significant difference regarding the effect of all demographic factors on TI; the difference of the effect of age, education background, professional title, length of service, and working years in the surveyed hospital on research variables is not statistically significant; there is significant difference regarding the effect of gender on LMX, marital status on DPR, doctor type and department classification on LMX and DPR, as well as post on OC.

#### 6.2 Theoretical contribution

(1)The study developed China-specific doctor-based DPR scale consisting of two dimensions including doctor-patient trust and patient-centered treatment, which shows satisfactory validity and reliability after experimental survey among large sample across China. Meanwhile it provides a new tool of measuring DPR from perspective of doctors that is previously absent.

(2) In this study, DPR is studied from perspective of organization. The study first empirically explored the relationship between LMX and doctor-focused DPR and proved LMX has positive effect on DPR, which enriches the studies on antecedent variables of DPR and provides a new way of studying DPR from organizational perspective for China's scholars. Meanwhile, it also validates and complements the impact mechanism of organization support on DPR by foreign scholars.

(3) Based on COR and social exchange theory, the study discussed the impact path of DPR->OC and DPR->TI, finding DPR plays a partial mediating role between LMX and TI and a full mediating role between LMX and OC. And the two impact paths are compared and analyzed. Meanwhile the study also enriches the outcome variables of DPR and fills the gap of research regarding the impact mechanism of DPR on doctors' work and occupational attitudes. The relevant theories related to OC and TI are also enriched.

## 6.3 Managerial implications

(1) It is helpful for doctors to correctly understand and handle DPR and improve oc level. Through research, it is found that a good DPR includes "doctor-patient trust" and " patient - centered diagnosis and treatment". On the one hand, doctors should be reminded to pay attention to the construction of a good doctor-patient trust relationship in their work, on the other hand, they should always keep in mind the need to carry out patient-centered diagnosis and treatment and improve their awareness of managing DPR. At the same time, it is suggested that doctors can choose doctor-patient communication skills, professional skills and other courses to improve themselves and improve DPR processing ability. And when doctors face the poor DPR, they can seek the support from the hospital organization level to improve the DPR's coping ability and finally improve the OC level.

(2) The research found DPR is positively related to OC and negatively associated with TI, which implies hospital managers should not only pay attention to the effect of DPR on patients but also that of DPR on doctors' occupational and work attitudes. Hospital managers can take multiple measures to effective intervene DPR thus controlling TI and OC level, for example, improving LMX quality. The hospital should provide more care and support for unmarried doctors, doctors in department of internal

medicine and department of medical technology, properly resolve doctor-patient conflicts and strengthen DPR management, for example, active construction of internetbased medical services in order to improve the patients' treatment experience and constantly harmonize DPR.

(3) The hospital should improve DPR management from organizational perspective. First, actively provide trainings for middle-level managers on leadership and management skills and guide them to establish high-quality LMX. Leaders should establish effective communication channel with subordinates and listen to doctors' real ideas through daily routine meetings or unscheduled communication meetings. In response to doctors' actual needs, leaders should show care for their work and life and promote the work-related and emotional exchanges; second, appoint employees with transformational and ethical leadership as middle managers; select and appoint middle-level leaders according to merits and on grounds of personal ability instead of gender.

(4) The research results help China's health administrative departments to realize the harm of DPR and therefore formulate effective policies to manage DPR. The empirical study shows DPR produces partial moderating effect between LMX and TI and full moderating effect between LMX and OC. DPR influences OC more than TI. Considering the insufficient number of doctors and high turnover rate in China, Chinese government must take measures to improve the attractiveness of medical profession to increase the number of medical practitioners and ultimately achieve the goal of Healthy China 2030. According to the research results, government and relevant departments must pay high attention to the prevention and management of DPR in order to improve doctors' occupational level. When resolving medical disputes and dealing with medical violence, government should not passively require hospitals to make concessions and in most cases offer compensation jointly raised by hospital, department and concerned doctor to patients, but realize the negative effect of difficult DPR on doctors' work attitude and actively take comprehensive measures to establish harmonious DPR. First, health departments in coordination with publicity department and media should actively create the environment of respecting and honoring doctors and strictly control the negative reports of defaming images of doctors; severely crack down on professional YiNao and violent attacks against doctors in concerted efforts with public security department and judicial department; the Chinese Medical Doctor Association should play its due role in safeguarding doctors' rights and interests when medical violence occurs in order to minimize the doctors' mental and physical injury. Second, the research results provide basis for relevant departments to establish scientific medical talent assessment system. The performance of medical staff should be assessed on grounds of personal ability such as doctor-patient trust level and patient-center treatment ability as well as service quality and workload, rather than on grounds of number of published papers and education background. Thus doctors can focus on improving doctor-patient trust and patient-centric treatment ability, doctor-patient trust and patient-centered treatment thereby harmonizing worsening DPR. Third, government should speed up reform efforts to reduce the number of budgeted posts in public hospitals and accelerate de-administration of public hospitals so that they have more autonomy to recruit employees, especially to appoint leaders according to hospital culture and leader characteristics. Fourth, the empirical research proves the construction of healthy DPR is concerned with the doctor-patient trust and patient-centric treatment ability. Therefore the Ministry of Education, the health departments at various levels, medical universities and hospitals should make concerted efforts to establish competency-oriented education and training system in college education and on-thejob continuing education focusing on improving doctors' communication ability, service awareness and medical skills in a bid to fundamentally improve doctors' ability to deal with DPR and ameliorate worsening DPR, ultimately improving OC and attractiveness of medical profession and reducing TI.

# 6.4 Research limitations

(1) All research variables in the self-made DPR questionnaire in this study are self-

evaluated by doctors and some objective outcome variables are absent. The subjective feelings of the respondentscan affect the validity of the questionnaire. Meanwhile, because the questionnaire survey is only conducted in the Fourth Affiliated Hospital of Guangxi Medical University and the survey data are collected from a limited sample, whether the research results are universally valid everywhere remains to be tested.

(2) Because this research is only based on cross sectional research, the conclusions are essentially concerned with the correlation between LMX, DPR, OC and TI, and the causal relationship between them still needs to be further studied in the future longitudinal research.

(3) Limited by the sample size, this study failed to study whether doctors in different departments have different perceptions about DPR and its impact path. The perceptions of nurses and other medical staff and patients toward DPR, doctors' occupational and work attitude remain to be further studied.

## 6.5 Research prospect

(1) Expand the study of DPR's antecedent variables. The study found that LMX has a direct impact on DPR, but whether the organizational support, organizational justice, group citizenship behaviors and department categories have effect on DPR and how need to be further studied. Particularly, the effect of leadership style on DPR is worthwhile to study.

(2) The influence of DPR on doctors' professional attitude and work attitude can be further studied. With rich connotations, DPR represents a process of dynamic change. Therefore it is not enough to study DPR only by questionnaire survey. In the future research, multiple cases and longitudinal studies can be carried out to provide suggestions for further understanding the background and reasons of the research conclusions.

(3)The DPR research is to be carried out in different kinds of hospitals. Chinese doctors are employed in different types of hospitals at various levels including military

132

hospital, public hospital (primary hospital, secondary hospital and tertiary hospital), private hospital and foreign joint venture hospital. The surveyed hospital in this study is a secondary public hospital. Constrained by budgeted posts and administrative level, the hospital's management level and style is vastly different from private and other kinds of hospitals. Therefore, doctors in different types of hospitals may have different perceptions towards LMX, which can affect DPR, OC and even TI. The future research can be conducted in different types of hospitals in order to comprehensively and accurately reflect the impact mechanism of LMX on DPR, OC and TI, base on which, effective measures to improve DPR, OC and reduce TI can be proposed and taken.

(4) DPR research is to be further conducted from perspective of patients. Patients serve to be the starting point and ending point of DPR. The patients' feeling and perceptions towards DPR is viewed as the barometer of modern hospital service quality and also the goal of Chinese medical reform. Therefore, under the current background of internet plus, patient-focused DPR scale is advised to be developed and relevant DPR research will be further conducted in an effort to provide suggestions for easing nervous DPR.

[This page is deliberately left blank.]

# **Bibliography**

Allen, D. G., Campbell, N. S., Perry, S. J., Maertz, C. P., & Griffeth, R. W. (2013). All you need is ... resources: The effects of justice and support on burnout and turnover. *Human Relations*, 66(6), 759-782.

Arora, R.& Rangnekar, S. (2015). The joint effects of personality and supervisory career mentoring in predicting occupational commitment. *Career Development International*, 20(1), 63-80.

Bai, G. L., Ling, W. Q., & Li, G. H. (2011). Research on the relationship between career plateau and job satisfaction, organizational commitment and turnover intention.*Soft Science*, 25(02), 108-111.In Chinese.

Bai, J. F. (2011). *Chinese Doctor-patient Relationship*. Bei Jing: The Western Regions Library.In Chinese.

Baker, R., Rd, M. A., Gray, D. P., & Love, M. M. (2003). Exploration of the relationship between continuity, trust in regular doctors and patient satisfaction with consultations with family doctors. *Scandinavian Journal of Primary Health Care*, 21(1), 27-32.

Bakker, A. B.& Demerouti, E. (2007). The Job Demands-Resources model: state of the art. *Journal of Managerial Psychology*, 22(3), 309-328.

Bauer, T. N. & Green, S. G. (1996). Development of leader-member exchange: A longitudinal test. *Academy of Management Journal*, 39(6), 1538-1567.

Becker, H. S. (1960). Notes On the Concept of Commitment. *American Journal of Sociology*, 66(1), 32-40.

Blau, P. M. (1964). Exchange and Power in Social Life.New York: J. Wiley.

Blau, G. J. (1985). The measurement and prediction of career commitment. *Journal of Occupational Psychology*, 58(4), 277-288.

Blau, G. J. (1988). Further exploring the meaning and measurement of career commitment. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 32(3), 284-297.

Blau, G. (1989). Testing the Generalizability of a Career Commitment Measure and Its Impact on Employee Turnover. *Academy of Management Annual Meeting Proceedings*, 35(1), 88-103.

Blau, G. (2001). On assessing the construct validity of two multidimensional constructs : Occupational commitment and occupational entrenchment. *Human Resource Management Review*, 11(3), 279-298.

Blau, G. (2003). Testing for a four-dimensional structure of occupational commitment. *Journal of Occupational & Organizational Psychology*, 76(4), 469-488.

Blau, G., Chapman, S., Pred, R., & Lopez, A. (2009). Can a four-dimensional model of occupational commitment help to explain intent to leave the emergency medical service occupation? *Career Development International*, 38(3), 177-186.

Blau, G.& Holladay, B. E. (2006). Testing the discriminant validity of a fourdimensional occupational commitment measure. *Journal of Occupational & Organizational Psychology*, 79(4), 691, 704.

Bluedorn, A. C. (1982). A unified model of turnover from organizations. *Human Relations*, 35(2), 135-153.

Bordin, E. S. (1979). The generalizability of the psychoanalytic concept of the working alliance. *Psychotherapy Theory Research & Practice*, 16(3), 252-260.

Bradford, M. (2001). Sabbatical programs becoming valuable way to retain employees. *Business Insurance*, 35(26):10-12.

Buchanan, B. I. I. (1974). Building Organizational Commitment: The Socialization of Managers' Work in Organizations. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 19(4).

Camanho, G. L. (2013). The difficult doctor-patient relationship. *Revista Brasileira De Ortopedia*, 48(6), 469-470.

Cao, X. & Xu, J. J. (2014). The origin and main contents of resource preservation theory and Its Enlightenment. *The development of human resources in China*(15), 75-80.

Carson, K. D., Carson, P. P., & Bedeian, A. G. (1995). Development and construct validation of a career entrenchment measure. *Journal of Occupational & Organizational Psychology*, 68(4), 301-320.

Carson, K. D. & Bedeian, A. G. (1994). Career Commitment: Construction of a Measure and Examination of Its Psychometric Properties. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 44(3), 237-262.

Carson, K. D. & Carson, P. P. (1997). Career entrenchment: A quiet march toward occupational death? *Academy of Management Executive*, 11(1), 62-75.

Carson, K. D. & Carson, P. P. (1998). Career Commitment, Competencies, and Citizenship. *Journal of Career Assessment*, 6(2), 195-208.

Carson, K., Carson, P., Phillips, J., & Roe, C. (1996). A Career Entrenchment Model: Theoretical Development and Empirical Outcomes. *Journal of Career Development*,

## 22(4), 273-286.

Chang, G. M., Wang, S., Meng, D. X., Wei, H. J., Luo, Q. D., Fan, C. (2016). Study of turnover intention level and its influencing factors among general practitioner. *Chinese General Practice*, 19(25), 3008-3012. In Chinese.

Chen, J. D. (2012). Investigation of the influence of occupational stress on the behavior and attitude of clinicians in a Chinese medicine hospital. Master Thesis, Jilin University.In Chinese.

Chen, J., Lu, Q., Yin, S. Y., Li, X. G., Wen, C. J., Pang, D. (2012). Survey on professional identity, job stress, job satisfaction and turnover intention among nurses. *Chinese Nursing Management*, 12(06), 43-46. In Chinese.

Chen, Q. W. & Zheng, H. E. (2014). Review of the research on doctor-patient relationship at home and abroad. *Medicine and Philosophy* (A), 35(03), 44-48. In Chinese.

Chen, S. F., Yin, R. F., & Wei, L. Y. (2015). Investigation and analysis of the doctorpatient trust in hospitals in Shandong province. *China Medical Ethics*, 28(04), 558-562. In Chinese.

Chen, S. P. & Li, F. F. (2006). Research on structural model of occupational commitment of enterprise employees. *Psychological Science*, 29(05), 1183-1185. In Chinese.

Chen, X. (2016). A correlative study of doctor-patient relationship, organizational support and work engagement among medical staff. Master Thesis, Guangxi University. In Chinese.

Chiaburu, D. S. (2005). The effects of instrumentality on the relationship between goal orientation and leader-member exchange. *Journal of Social Psychology*, 145(3), 365-367.

Chu, S. (2013). Influence of doctors' perceived doctor-patient relationship and interpersonal trust on the work engagement. Master Thesis, Harbin Engineering University. In Chinese.

Colarelli, S. M. & Bishop, R. C. (1990). Career CommitmentFunctions, Correlates, and Management. *Group & Organization Management*, 15(15), 158-176.

Cotton, J. L. & Tuttle, J. M. (1986). Employee turnover: A meta-analysis and review with implications for research. *Academy of Management Review*, 11(1), 55-70.

Cui, M., Wang, F., Xu, Y., & Qian, Y. Q. (2015). The moderating effect of doctors' OC on relationship between occupational burnout and work requirements. *Chinese Mental Health Journal*, 29(02), 134-138. In Chinese.

Cui, X. (2003). The influence of employee's personal characteristics on organizational

commitment and turnover intention. nankai business review, 6(04), 4-11. In Chinese.

Dan, R. D., Todor, W. D., & Krackhardt, D. M. (1982). Turnover Overstated: The Functional Taxonomy. *Academy of Management Review*, 7(1), 117-123.

Day, D. V. & Crain, E. C. (1992). The Role of Affect and Ability in Initial Exchange Quality Perceptions. *Group & Organization Management*, 17(4), 380-397.

DeFillippi, R. J. & Arthur, M. B. (1994). The boundaryless career: A competency-based perspective. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 4(15), 307-324.

Di, B. Z., Harkness, E., Ernst, E., Georgiou, A., & Kleijnen, J. (2001). Influence of context effects on health outcomes: a systematic review. *Lancet*, 357(9258), 757-762.

Dienesch, R. M. & Liden, R. C. (1986). Leader-Member Exchange Model of Leadership: A Critique and Further Development. *Academy of Management Review*, 11(3), 618-634.

Dockery, T. M. & Steiner, D. D. (1990). The role of the initial interaction in leadermember exchange. *Group & Organization Management An International Journal*, 15(4), 395-413.

Dong, X. S., Ariana, P., & Xiao, X. (2013). Turnover intention of rural doctors in China based on the empirical analysis of work income, hospital management and doctor-patient relationship. *Economic Review*, 180(2), 30-39.In Chinese.

Dong, X. S. & Proochista, A. (2012). Why are rural doctors dissatisfied with their work? -- An empirical study on work income, doctor-patient relationship and job satisfaction.. *Management World*(11), 77-88.In Chinese.

Dong, Y. R. & Tao, P. D. (2005). A Statistic Analysis on the Factors of Influencing Patient Satisfaction. *Application of Statistics & Management*. 24(1), 50-55. In Chinese.

Drucker, P. F. (2002). *Managing in the Next Society* (Firsted.). Newyork: Truman Talley Books.

Duan, G., Qiu, L., Yu, W., & Hu, H. (2014). Outpatient service quality and doctorpatient relationship: a study in Chinese public hospital. *International Journal of Services Economics & Management*, 6(1), 97-111.

Duchon, D., Green, S. G., & Taber, T. D. (1986). Vertical dyad linkage: A longitudinal assessment of antecedents, measures, and consequences. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 71(1), 56-60.

Eisenberger, R., Stinglhamber, F., Vandenberghe, C., Sucharski, I. L., & Rhoades, L. (2002). Perceived supervisor support: Contributions to perceived organizational support and employee retention. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 87(3), 565-573.

Engle, E. M. & Lord, R. G. (1997). Implicit Theories, Self-Schemas, and Leader-

Member Exchange. Academy of Management Journal, 40(4), 988-1010.

Eveleigh, R. M., Muskens, E., Van, R. H., Van, D. I., Van, R. E., Lucassen, P. (2012). An overview of 19 instruments assessing the doctor-patient relationship: different models or concepts are used. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology*, 65(1), 10-15.

Fang, M. (2016). *Current situation of DPR, cognitive emotion regulation strategies and work engagement among medical staff and correlative study of them.* Master Thesis, Yunnan Normal University.In Chinese.

Farh, J. L., Tsui, A. S., Xin, K., & Cheng, B. S. (1998). The Influence of Relational Demography and Guanxi: The Chinese Case. *Organization Science*, 9(4), 471-488.

Fields, D., Pang, M., & Chiu, C. (2000). Distributive and procedural justice as predictors of employee outcomes in Hong Kong. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 21(5), 547-562.

Fletcher, L. (2001). More companies helping employees fund education. *Business Insurance*, 35(19),3.

Fu, X. H., Xiao, S. Y., & Tang, Y. Y. (2010). Research on the current situation of China's doctor-patient relationship. *Chinese Journal of Social Medicine*, 27(04), 197-198. In Chinese.

Fu, Y. Q., Ling, W. Q., & Fang, L. L. (2002). Influencing factors of the turnover intention of enterprise employees. *China Labour*(07), 23-25. In Chinese.

Fuertes, J. N., Mislowack, A., Bennett, J., Paul, L., Gilbert, T. C., Fontan, G., et al. (2007). The physician-patient working alliance. *Patient Education & Counseling*, 66(1), 29-36.

Gao, Y. H. (2014). Difficulties and Countermeasures of the incentive mechanism reform in public hospitals. *Chinese Health Resources*, 17(6), 424-426. In Chinese.

Gerstner, C. R. & Day, D. V. (1997). "Meta-Analytic Review of Leader–Member Exchange Theory: Correlates and Construct Issues.". *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 82(6), 827-844.

Gorn, G. J. & Kanungo, R. N. (1980). Job involvement and motivation: Are intrinsically motivated managers more job involved? *Organizational Behavior & Human Performance*, 26(2), 265-277.

Goulet, L. R. & Singh, P. (2002). Career Commitment: A Reexamination and an Extension. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 61(1), 73-91.

Graen, G. B. & Scandura, T. A. (1987). Toward a psychology of dyadic organizing. *Research in Organizational Behavior*, 9(4), 175-208.

Graen, G. B. & Uhl-Bien, M. (1995). Relationship-based approach to leadership:

Development of leader-member exchange (LMX) theory of leadership over 25 years: Applying a multi-level multi-domain perspective. *Leadership Quarterly*, 6(2), 219-247.

Graen, G., Jr, F. D., & Minami, T. (1972). Dysfunctional leadership styles. *Organizational Behavior & Human Performance*, 7(2), 216-236.

Graen, G., Novak, M. A., & Sommerkamp, P. (1982). The effects of leader—member exchange and job design on productivity and satisfaction: Testing a dual attachment model. *Organizational Behavior & Human Performance*, 30(1), 109-131.

Green, S. G., Anderson, S. E., & Shivers, S. L. (1996). Demographic and Organizational Influences on Leader–Member Exchange and Related Work Attitudes. *Organizational Behavior & Human Decision Processes*, 66(2), 203-214.

Greenhalgh, L. & Rosenblatt, Z. (1984). Job Insecurity: Toward Conceptual Clarity. *Academy of Management Review*, 9(3), 438-448.

Greenhaus, J. H. (1971). An investigation of the role of career salience in vocational behavior. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 1(3), 209-216.

Greenhaus, J. H. (1973). A factorial investigation of career salience. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 3(1), 95-98.

Grembowski, D., Paschane, D., Diehr, P., Katon, W., Martin, D., Patrick, D. L. (2005). Managed Care, Physician Job Satisfaction, and the Quality of Primary Care. *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, 20(3), 271-277.

Gu, X. (2012). The 3rd anniversary of new health reform (6), outbreak of human resources crisis. *China Hospital CEO*, 8(5), 60-63. In Chinese.

Guo, Y. S., Zhang, L. J., Wu, S. Z., Luo, X., & Dai, Y. (2008). Comparison of the causes of the doctor-patient relationship at home and abroad. *Medicine and Society*, 21(11), 4-6. In Chinese.

Hahn, S. R., Kroenke, K., Spitzer, R. L., Brody, D., Williams, J. B., Linzer, M., Rd, D. F. (1996). The difficult patient: prevalence, psychopathology, and functional impairment. *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, 11(1), 1-8.

Hahn, S. R., Thompson, K. S., Wills, T. A., Stern, V., & Budner, N. S. (1994). The difficult doctor-patient relationship: somatization, personality and psychopathology. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology*, 47(6), 647-657.

Hall, D. T. (1971). A theoretical model of career subidentity development in organizational settings. *Organizational Behavior & Human Performance*, 6(1), 50-76.

Hall, M. A., Zheng, B., Dugan, E., Camacho, F., Kidd, K. E., Mishra, A., et al. (2002). Measuring patients' trust in their primary care providers. *Medical Care Research & Review*, 59(3), 293-318.

Han, Kang, Yeoun-Kyung, Yoon, & JiHwan. (2015). The Mediating Effects of Informal Learning Activity on the Relationship between Airline Crews" LMX(Leader-Member Exchange) and Career Commitment. *Journal of Tourism & Leisure Research*, 27.

Han, L. (2008). Research on the current situation and influencing factors of medial staff flow in public hospitals in China. Master Thesis, Shandong University. In Chinese.

Han, Y. & Zhong, S. (2015). Study of the influencing factors of doctor-patient relationship from the perspective of doctors. *Journal of Sichuan University (philosophy and social sciences edition)*(6), 95-102. In Chinese.

Harris, K. J., Kacmar, K. M., & Witt, L. A. (2005). An Examination of the Curvilinear Relationship between Leader-Member Exchange and Intent to Turnover. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 26(4), 363-378.

Harris, K. J. & Kacmar, K. M. (2006). Too much of a good thing: the curvilinear effect of leader-member exchange on stress. *Journal of Social Psychology*, 146(1), 65.

He, A. J. (2014). The doctor-patient relationship, defensive medicine and overprescription in Chinese public hospitals: Evidence from a cross-sectional survey in Shenzhen city. *Social Science & Medicine*, 123, 64-71.

Hellin. (2002). The physician-patient relationship: recent developments and changes. *Haemophilia*, 8(3), 450-454.

Henderson, D. J., Liden, R. C., Glibkowski, B. C., & Chaudhry, A. (2009). LMX differentiation: A multilevel review and examination of its antecedents and outcomes. *Leadership Quarterly*, 20(4), 517-534.

Hobfoll, S. E. (1988). The Ecology of Stress. Washington: Hemisphere Pub. Corp.

Hobfoll, S. E. (1989). Conservation of resources. A new attempt at conceptualizing stress. *The American psychologist*, 44(3), 513-524.

Hobfoll, S. E. & Shirom, A. (2001). Conservation of resources theory: Applications to stress and management in the workplace. *Public Policy & Administration*, 87, 57-80.

Homans, G. C. (1958). Social behavior as exchange. *American Journal of Sociology*, 63(6), 597-606.

Hu, Y. & Zhang, Z. (2015). Patient education - A route to improved patient experience in Chinese hospitals? *Patient Education & Counseling*, 98(12), 1651-1652.

Huang, D. M. & Yin, W. Q. (2014). *Research on the Doctor's Occupational Commitment Model from the Perspective of Social Exchange* (First Edition (July 1, 2014)ed.). Beijing: China Social Sciences Press.In Chinese.

Huang, J., Jia, Y., Gui, M., Zhu, Y. H., & Liu, T. (2015). Influence of servant leadership

on the active innovation behaviors of employees - based on the mediating role of the leader-member exchange and employee work engagement. *Science & Technology Progress and Policy*, 32(21), 145-150. In Chinese.

Huang, L. & Chen, W. Z. (2015). Impact of two types of interpersonal relatedness on the performance of subordinates – Leader-Member Exchange (LMX) quality as an intermediary variable. *Management Review*(05), 178-187. In Chinese.

Huang, R. Y. & Cheng, L. S. (2015). Construction of new doctor-patient relationship from the stakeholders' perspective. *Chinese Medical Ethics*, 28(6), 927-930. In Chinese.

Huang, X., Chan, S. C. H., Lam, W., & Nan, X. (2010). The joint effect of leadermember exchange and emotional intelligence on burnout and work performance in call centers in China. *International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 21(7), 1124-1144.

Hui, C., Law, K. S., & Chen, Z. X. (1999). A Structural Equation Model of the Effects of Negative Affectivity, Leader-Member Exchange, and Perceived Job Mobility on Inrole and Extra-role Performance: A Chinese Case. *Organ Behav Hum Decis Process*, 77(1), 3-21.

Irving, P. G., Coleman, D. F., & Cooper, C. L. (1997). Further Assessments of a Three-Component Model of Occupational Commitment: Generalizability and Differences Across Occupations. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 82(3), 444-452.

Iverson, R. D. (1999). An Event History Analysis of Employee Turnover: The Case of Hospital Employees in Australia. *Human Resource Management Review*, 9(4), 397-418.

Jackson, E. M. & Johnson, R. E. (2012). When opposites do (and do not) attract: Interplay of leader and follower self-identities and its consequences for leader–member exchange. *Leadership Quarterly*, 23(3), 488-501.

Jia, X. L., Zhou, H. Z., Zhao, Y., Zheng, L. L., Wei, Q., Zheng, X. Q. (2014). Investigation of the workplace violence against doctors in hospitals nationwide (2003-2012). *Chinese Hospitals*, 18(3), 1-3. In Chinese.

Jiang, C. Y. (2007). The relationship between employees' sense of fairness and organizational commitment and turnover intention: An Empirical Study of the mediating role of perceived organizational support. *Economic Science*(06), 118-128. In Chinese.

Jiang, J. Y., Law, K. S., & Sun, J. J. M. (2014). Leader-member relationship and burnout: The moderating role of leader integrity. *Management & Organization Review*, 10(2), 223-247.

Jie , Z. Xing, X., & Zeng, Q. (2013). A gloomy future for medical students in China. *The Lancet*, 382(9908), 1878

Jing, Y. F. & Jing, D. L. (2014). A new type of doctor-patient relationship based on stakeholder theory. *Hospital Management Forum*, 31(6), 24-27. In Chinese.

Jong, E. D. (1999). The impact of motivation on the career commitment of dutch literary translators. *Poetics*, 26(5-6), 423-437.

Kaba, R. & Sooriakumaran, P. (2007). The evolution of the doctor-patient relationship. *International Journal of Surgery*, 5(1), 57-65.

Kahn, W. A. (1990). Psychological conditions of personal engagement and disengagement at work. *Academy of Management Journal*, 33(4), 692-724.

Kahneman, D. & Tversky, A. (1979). Prospect theory: An analysis of decision under risk. *Econometrica*, 47(2), 263-291.

Knudsen, H. K., Ducharme, L. J., & Roman, P. M. (2008). Clinical supervision, emotional exhaustion, and turnover intention: a study of substance abuse treatment counselors in the Clinical Trials Network of the National Institute on Drug Abuse. *J Subst Abuse Treat*, 35(4), 387-395.

Krishnan, V. R. (2005). Leader-Member Exchange, Transformational Leadership, and Value System. *Journal of Business Ethics & Organization Studies*, 10(1), 14-21.

Krupat, E., Rosenkranz, S. L., Yeager, C. M., Barnard, K., Putnam, S. M., Inui, T. S. (2000). The practice orientations of physicians and patients: the effect of doctor-patient congruence on satisfaction. *Patient Education and Counseling*, 39(1), 49-59.

Lambrou, P., Kontodimopoulos, N., & Niakas, D. (2010). Motivation and job satisfaction among medical and nursing staff in a Cyprus public general hospital. *Human Resources for Health*, 8(1), 26.

Lancet. (2014). Violence against doctors: Why China? Why now? What next? *Lancet*, 383(9922), 1013.

Law, K. S., Wong, C., Wang, D., & Wang, L. (2000). Effect of supervisor–subordinate guanxi on supervisory decisions in China: an empirical investigation. *International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 11(4), 751-765.

Lee, K., Carswell, J. J., & Allen, N. J. (2000). A meta-analytic review of occupational commitment: relations with person- and work-related variables. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 85(5), 799-811.

Lee, T. W. & Mitchell, T. R. (1994). An alternative approach: The unfolding model of voluntary employee turnover. *Academy of Management Review*, 19(1), 51-89.

Lee, T. W. & Mowday, R. T. (1987). Voluntarily Leaving an Organization: An Empirical Investigation of Steers and Mowday's Model of Turnover. *Academy of Management Journal*, 30(4), 721-743.

Li, C. Y. & Zhang, W. W. (2015). Analysis of research papers on doctor-patient relationship in China. *Medicine and Philosophy* (*A*)(06), 48-51.In Chinese.

Li, D. R. (2000). Research on the relationship between role conflict, organizational commitment and turnover intention under matrix organizational structure. Master thesis, National Chiao Tung University, Taipei.

Li, D., Yin, W. Q., Zhang, X. Y., Su, M. Q., Meng, M., Wang, Q. (2010). Survey of turnover intention of medical staff in public hospitals and countermeasures. *Journal of Chinese Hospital Management*, 26(3), 218-221.In Chinese.

Li, L., Zhang, X., Zhou, H., Zhang, Z., & Liu, X. Y. (2015). Research on salary motivation and employee satisfaction in county-level public hospitals - based on the survey of hospitals in Heilongjiang province. *China Health Policy Research*, 8(8), 10-15.In Chinese.

Li, N. (2013). Survey of occupational commitment among clinical nurses in the thirdlevel grade A hospitals in Changchun and analysis of its influencing factors. Master Thesis, Jilin University.In Chinese.

Li, W. L. (2013). Correlative study of satisfaction with doctor-patient relationship, job burnout and professional identity among nurses. Master Thesis, Henan University. In Chinese.

Li, X. (2001). *Design of OC questionnaires for primary and secondary school teachers*. Master Thesis, Central China Normal University.In Chinese.

Li, Y. H., Shi, J. T., & Wang, L. (2006). *An empirical study on occupation commitment, organizational commitment and job satisfaction – take project managers for example.* Paper presented at the Papers presented at the Eighth China Academic Annual Meeting of the Management Science, China, Nanjingfrom. In Chinese.

Li, Z. L., Gao, Y., & Feng, X. L. (2006). Survey of relationship between job stress and occupational burnout. *Journal of Jilin University (Medical Science Edition)*, 32(1), 160-162. In Chinese.

Liang, G., Li, X. Y., & Chen, S. (2014). Influence of gratitude resulting from leader member exchange and psychological ownership on individual initiative. *Chinese Journal of Management*(07), 1014-1020. In Chinese.

Liang, Q. Z., Tang, L., & Wang, Y. (2008). Antecedent variables of LMX and analysis of its moderating effect. *Science of Science and Management of S. & T*(08), 183-188. In Chinese.

Liang, Z. J., Wang, L., Wang, S., Wang, N., Meng, D. X., Ma, L. N., et al. (2014). Influence of doctor-patient interaction on job satisfaction and turnover intention of medical staff. *Medicine and Society*, 27(10), 8-9. In Chinese.
Liao, H. H. & Yan, A. M. (2014). Effect, influencing factors and impact mechanism of emotional labor. *Advances in Psychological Science*(09), 1504-1512. In Chinese.

Liden, R. C. & Graen, G. (1980). Generalizability of the Vertical Dyad Linkage Model of Leadership. *Academy of Management Journal*, 23(3), 451-465.

Liden, R. C. & Maslyn, J. M. (1998). Multidimensionality of leader-member exchange: An empirical assessment through scale development. *Journal of Management Official Journal of the Southern Management Association*, 24(1), 43-72.

Liden, R. & Green, S. (1980). *On the measurement of career orientation*. Paper presented at the Paper presented at the Midwest Academy of Management meeting, Cincinnatifrom.

Lin, C. (2013). An Empirical Study on emotional labor, occupational commitment and physician-patient relationship among medical staff. Master Thesis, Central China Normal University. In Chinese.

Lin, L., Li, H. Y., & Zhang, X. Q. (2015). Status quo of medical staff's perceived salary fairness in 45 hospitals in 9 provinces and analysis of inducing causes. *Chinese Hospital Management*, 35(1), 26-27. In Chinese.

Lin, S. W., Cai, W. L., Lin, X. R., Li, D. L., Y, H. R., Wu, S. Y. (2014). Analysis of the turnover intention of clinicians and its influencing factors. *Modern Preventive Medicine*, 41(3). In Chinese.

Lin, Y. Q. & Zhao, S. M. (2014). An empirical study of the relationship between optimism and turnover intention - A test of the mediating role of LMX and organizational support. *Soft Science*, 28(04), 62-65. In Chinese.

Liu, L. R., Li, C. J., Long, Y. F., & Zhan, C. L. (2009). Effect of occupational commitment on job burnout of traditional Chinese medicine doctors. *Chinese Journal of Industrial Hygiene and Occupational Diseases*, 27(3), 145-148. In Chinese.

Liu, L. Y., Liu, W. Q., & Cai, S. N. (2014). Study on correlation between service oriented leadership behaviors and career commitment of head nurses. *Chinese Nursing Research*(14), 1697-1699. In Chinese.

Liu, M. M., Wang, Z., Qin, J. M., Deng, Y. H., & Chen, W. (2015). Medical staff's job burnout and countermeasures from perspective of doctor-patient relationship. [Medical staffs job burnout and countermeasures under the perspective of the doctor-patient]. *Soft Science of Health*(11), 728-730. In Chinese.

Liu, R. M. & Quan, P. (2016). Relationship between doctors' organizational commitment and turnover intention: the mediating role of job satisfaction and self expectation. *Chinese General Practice*, 19(03), 317-321. In Chinese.

Liu, W. S. (2016). 60% doctors intend to leave: do hospitals have coping

strategies? China Hospital CEO(12), 32-33. In Chinese.

Liu, X. Y., Sun, J. M., & Su, Q. (2011). Cross-level study of the influence of work experience and organizational justice on employees' organizational commitment and occupational commitment. *Economic Science*, 33(01), 114-125. In Chinese.

Liu, Y. L. (2015). Why are doctors dissatisfied?. Chinese Health(7), 52-54. In Chinese.

Liu, Y. S. (2012). Research on the doctor-patient trust in China: causes and rebuilding. *Journal of Nanjing Medical University (Social Science Edition)*, 12(4), 282-285. In Chinese.

Liu, Y. Z. & Lei, L. Q. (2008). Impact of the multidimensional structure of enterprise's leader-Member Exchange on work performance. *Journal of South China Normal University (Social Science Edition)*(4), 28-32. In Chinese.

Liu, Z. H. (2011). Moderating role of social support in the work- family conflict and occupational commitment among teachers in special education schools. *Chinese Special Education*(02), 9-13. In Chinese.

Liu, Z. H. (2012). Relationship between the characteristics of social support for high school teachers and occupational commitment. *Chinese Journal of Special Education*(01), 69-73. In Chinese.

Liu, Z. H. (2015). Reflection on violent incidents against doctors and reconstruction of prevention mechanism. *Guangxi Social Sciences*(6), 162-166. In Chinese.

London, M. (1983). Toward a Theory of Career Motivation. *Academy of Management Review*, 8(4), 620-630.

London, M. (1993). Relationships between career motivation, empowerment and support for career development. *Journal of Occupational & Organizational Psychology*, 66(1), 55-69.

Long, J., Long, L. R., & Wang, N. N. (2002a). Survey analysis of occupational commitment among 431 nurses. *Chinese Journal of Hospital Administration*, 18(7), 407-408. In Chinese.

Long, J., Long, L. R., & Wang, N. N. (2002b). Investigation of factors influencing the occupational commitment of nurses. *Journal of Nursing Science*, 17(05), 323-325. In Chinese.

Long, L. R., Fang, L. L., Ling, W. Q., & Li, Y. (2000). Theory and measurement of occupational commitment. *Advances in Psychological Science*, 8(4), 39-45. In Chinese.

Long, L. R. & Li, X. (2002). Research on occupational commitment of primary and secondary school teachers. *Educational Research and Experiment*(4), 56-61. In Chinese.

Lowrey, W. & Becker, L. B. (2004). Commitment to journalistic work: do high school and college activities matter? *Journalism & Mass Communication Quarterly*, 81(3), 528-545.

Lu, H. Y. (2014). *Influence of leader-member exchange on organizational justice and satisfaction of production employees*. Master thesis, East China University of Science and Technology. In Chinese.

Lu, X. X. & Sun, J. Q. (2016). Leader-member exchange and emotional exhaustion: the role of reciprocity beliefs and power distance orientation. *Acta Psychologica Sinica*, 48(05), 566-577. In Chinese.

Ma, C. S. & Zhu, D. C. (2015). Analysis of causes of medical disputes and suggestions on prevention. *People Forum*(23), 171-173. In Chinese.

Ma, S.Z., Xu, X., Trigo, V., & Ramalho, N. J. (2017). Doctor-patient relationships (DPR) in China: Managers and clinicians' twofold pathways from commitment HR practices, 31(1), 110-124.

Ma, Z. Q., Sun, Y., & Zhu, Y. Y. (2012). Study on doctor-patient trust repair based on trust repair attribution model. *Medicine and Philosophy*, 33(21), 42-44. In Chinese.

March, J. G. & Simon, H. A. (1958). *Organizations* . New York: John Wiley. (Reprinted.

Marshall, S. J. & Wijting, J. P. (1982). Dimensionality of Women's Career Orientation. *Sex Roles*, 8(2), 135-146.

Maslach, C. H., Schaufeli, W. B., & Leiter, M. P. (2001). Job burnout. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 52(1), 397-422.

Meng, D. X., Ci, M. H., Yue, F. L., Ma, L. N., Wang, S., Wang, N., et al. (2014). Research on the influence of doctor-patient interaction on the work engagement of medical staff in public hospitals. *Chinese Hospital Management*, 34(06), 41-43. In Chinese.

Meyer, J. P., Allen, N. J., & Smith, C. A. (1993). Commitment to organizations and occupations:extension and test of a three-component conceptualization. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 4(78), 538-551.

Meyer, J. P. & Allen, N. J. (1984). Testing the "Side Bet Theory" of Organizational Commitment: Some Methodological Considerations. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 69(3), 372-378.

Meyer, J. P. & Allen, N. J. (1991). A three-component conceptualization of organizational commitment. *Human Resource Management Review*, 1(1), 61-89

Miao, L. (2015). A preliminary study of psychological mechanism of doctor-patient conflict and mitigation strategies. Doctorial Dissertation, Southwestern University. In

Chinese.

Michaels, C. E. & Spector, P. E. (1982). Causes of employee turnover: A test of the Mobley, Griffeth, Hand, and Meglino model. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 67(1), 53-59

Mo, X. T., Xu, L. Z., Luo, H. W., & Gai, R. Y. (2015). Research on relationship between perceived doctor-patient relationship, job satisfaction and turnover intention among medical staff.*Chinese Journal of Clinical Psychology*, 23(01), 141-146. In Chinese.

Mobley, W. H. (1977). Intermediate linkages in the relationship between job satisfaction and employee turnover. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 62(2), 237-240

Mobley, W. H. (1982). *Employee Turnover: Causes, Consequences, and Control.* Reading, MA: Addison-Wesley Publishing Company.

Mobley, W. H., Horner, S. O., & Hollingsworth, A. T. (1978). An evaluation of precursors of hospital employee turnover. *J Appl Psychol*, 63(4), 408-414

Mohr, J. & Spekman, R. (1994). Characteristics of partnership success: Partnership attributes, communication behavior, and conflict resolution techniques. *Strategic Management Journal*, 15(2), 135-152

Mohseni, M. & Lindstrom, M. (2007). Social capital, trust in the health-care system and self-rated health: The role of access to health care in a population-based study. *Social Science & Medicine*, 64(7), 1373-1383

Moreno-Jimenez, B., Galvez-Herrer, M., Rodriguez-Carvajal, R., & Sanz Vergel, A. I. (2012). A study of physicians' intention to quit: the role of burnout, commitment and difficult doctor-patient interactions. *Psicothema*, 24(2), 263-270

Morris, J. H. & Sherman, J. D. (1981). Generalizability of an Organizational Commitment Model. *Academy of Management Journal*, 24(3), 512-526

Morrow, P. C. (1983). Concept Redundancy in Organizational Research: The Case of Work Commitment. *Academy of Management Review*, 8(3), 486-500

Morrow, P. C. (1993). *The Theory and Measurement of Work Commitment*. Greenwich, CT: JAI Press.

Morrow, P. C. & McElroy, J. C. (1986). On assessing measures of work commitment. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 7(2), 139-145

Muchinsky, P. M. & Morrow, P. C. (1980). A multidisciplinary model of voluntary employee turnover. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 17(3), 263-290

Nahrgang, J. D., Morgeson, F. P., & Ilies, R. (2009). The development of leadermember exchanges: Exploring how personality and performance influence leader and member relationships over time. Organizational Behavior & Human Decision Processes, 108(2), 256-266

Ni, J. & Chu, X. P. (2010). Leader-member exchange, leader self-esteem and organizational citizenship behavior- empirical data from mainland China. *Economic Management*(1), 69-76. In Chinese.

Noe, R. A., Noe, A. W., & Bachhuber, J. A. (1990). An investigation of the correlates of career motivation. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 37(3), 340-356

Pan, Y., Yang, X. H., He, J. P., Gu, Y. H., Zhan, X. L., Gu, H. F., et al. (2015). To be or not to be a doctor, that is the question: a review of serious incidents of violence against doctors in China from 2003–2013. *Journal of Public Health*, 23(2), 111-116. In Chinese.

Parasuraman, S. & Nachman, S. A. (1987). Correlates of Organizational and Professional CommitmentThe Case of Musicians in Symphony Orchestras. *Group & Organization Management*, 12(3), 287-303.

Pei, R. M., Li, H., & Gao, Y. L. (2013). Research on the influence mechanism of leadership style on the creativity of research team members - internal motivation and the mediating role of LMX. *Management Review*, 25(3), 111-118. In Chinese.

Pei, Y. J. (2014). An Empirical Study on the relationship between knowledge workers' professional calling, occupational commitment and work attitude. Doctorial Dissertation, Nanjing University. In Chinese.

Pei, Y., Liu, X. H., & Tao, H. (2007). Study on the constructs of occupational commitment among nurses. *Psychological Sciences*, 30(06), 1484-1485. In Chinese.

Pei, Y. & Liu, X. H. (2006). Enlightenment of occupational commitment on nursing management. *Nursing Journal of Chinese People's Liberation Army*, 23(12), 39-41. In Chinese.

Peng, N. (2014). *Influence of leader's negative personality traits and transformational behavior on leader-member exchange relationship*. Master thesis, University of Science and Technology of China. In Chinese.

Poon, J. M. L. (2004). Career commitment and career success: moderating role of emotion perception. *Career Development International*, 9(4), 374-390

Porter, L. W. & Steers, R. M. (1973). Organizational, work, and personal factors in employee turnover and absenteeism. *Psychological Bulletin*, 80(2), 151-176

Price, J. L. (1977). The Study of Turnover. Ames: Iowa State , University Press.

Price, J. L. (2001). Reflections on the determinants of voluntary turnover. *International Journal of Manpower*, 22(7), 600-624

Price, J. L. & Mueller, C. W. (1981). A Causal Model of Turnover for Nurses. *Academy of Management Journal*, 24(3), 543-565

Qin, X. Q., Yin, W. Q., Huang, D. M., Yu, Q. Q., Sun, K., Zhao, Y. K., et al. (2015). Analyzing the factors influencing doctors; occupational commitment under the new medical reform. *Chinese Health Service Management*, 32(10), 748-749, 757. In Chinese.

Qiu, Y. & Sun, Q. C. (2016). An empirical analysis of the factors affecting medical expenses. *China Statistics* (8), 29-31. In Chinese.

Qu, R. J., Wang, Z., Jiao, L., & Shi, K. (2013). Influence of leadership-Member Exchange on the contingency of innovation of R & D personnel. *Science of Science and Management of S.* &.*T.*(7), 158-167. In Chinese.

Ren, X. P. & Wang, H. (2005). Review and Prospect of leader member exchange (LMX). *Advances in Psychological Science*, 13(06), 86-95. In Chinese.

Ren, Z., Wang, D. F., & Lu, Z. (2017). Mediating effect of cultural values on LMX, work results and mental health: comparison from the perspective of "interpersonal relationship" and "social exchange". *Management Review*, 29(03), 157-167. In Chinese.

Ren, Z., Yang, A. B., Wang, D. F., & Lin, Y. (2014). A structural model of LMX from the perspective of cultural differences between China and Western countries. *Acta Psychica Sinica*, 46(09), 1355-1377. In Chinese.

Ren, Z., Yang, A. B., & Wang, D. F. (2010). Analysis on localization of leader-member exchange relationship. *Advances in Psychological Science*(06), 1004-1010. In Chinese.

Rhoades, L. & Eisenberger, R. (2002). Perceived organizational support: A review of the literature. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 87(4), 698-714.

Ridd, M., Shaw, A., Lewis, G., & Salisbury, C. (2009). The patient-doctor relationship: a synthesis of the qualitative literature on patients' perspectives. *British Journal of General Practice the Journal of the Royal College of General Practitioners*, 59(561), e116-e133

Rodney ,A.M.& Wise, L. L. (2002). Invited Reaction: TheEffects of Personality Affectivity, and Work Commitment on Motivation to Improve Work Through Learning. *Human Resource Development Quarterly*, 13(4), 377-382

Rong, T. S. (2010). *AMOS and Research Methods* (2ed.). Chongqing: Chongqing University Press. In Chinese.

Rong, T. S. (2012). *SPSS and Research Methods*. Dalian: Dongbei University of Finance and Economics Press . In Chinese.

Rosin, H. M. & Korabik, K. (1991). Workplace variables, affective responses, and intention to leave among women managers. *Journal of Occupational & Organizational* 

#### Psychology, 64(4), 317-330

Scandura, T. A. (1999). Rethinking leader-member exchange: An organizational justice perspective, 10(1), 25-40.

Scandura, T. A. & Graen, G. B. (1984). Moderating Effects of Initial Leader-Member Exchange Status on the Effects of a Leadership Intervention. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 69(3), 428-436

Scholl, R. W. (1981). Differentiating Organizational Commitment From Expectancy as a Motivating Force. *Academy of Management Review*, 6(4), 589-599

Schyns, B., Maslyn, J. M., & Veldhoven, M. P. M. V. (2012). Can some leaders have a good relationship with many followers?: The role of personality in the relationship between Leader-Member Exchange and span of control. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*, 33(6), 594-606

Shen, H. (2010). *Study on the influencing factors of patient participation and its effect on the treatment outcome*. Master thesis, Central South University. In Chinese.

Song, Y. (2014). Research on the relationship between emotional labor and job performance of front-line employees in commercial enterprises based on occupational commitment. Master thesis, Jilin University of Finance and economics. In Chinese.

Su, F. G. & Zhao, S. M. (2005). Research on the relationship between organizational commitment, organizational citizenship behavior and turnover intention. *Science of Science and Management of S.*&.*T.*, 26(08), 111-116. In Chinese.

Su, P. P. (2014). *Research on the occupational commitment among special education teachers*. master thesis, Shanxi Normal University. In Chinese.

Sun, J. Z., Zhang, L. P., Mu, P. K., Wan, Y. C., Liu, J. C., He, C. S. (2016). Cognitive differences between doctors and patients in the evaluation of doctor-patient relationship. *Chinese Journal of mental health*, 30(7), 486-491. In Chinese.

Sun, S. X., Wang, L. C., Wang, J. F., Meng, W. J., Zhu, L. B., Ge, S. A., et al. (2014). Effect of job burnout of medical staff on job satisfaction and turnover intention. *Chinese Hospital Management*, 34(11), 34-36. In Chinese.

Szasz, T. S. & Hollender, M. H. (1956). A Contribution to the Philosophy of medicine: The Basic Models of the Doctor-Patient Relationship. *A.m.a.archives of Internal Medicine*, 97(5), 585.

Tan, H. T., Jia, Q. H., Li, Q. H., & Jiang, J. Z. (2016). The influence of emotional labor and job burnout of nursing staff on doctor-patient relationship and countermeasures. *China Hospital*, 20(04), 55-57. In Chinese.

Tang, H. Y., Ma, H. Y., Li, C., & Wang, B. (2008). Research on job satisfaction of clinicians and moderating role of occupational commitment. *Chinese Journal of* 

Clinical Psychology, 16(01), 80-82. In Chinese.

Tang, Y. J. & Song, H. Y. (2015). Leader-member exchange and organizational citizenship behavior: moderating role of subordinates' demand satisfaction degree. *Economic Management*(9), 73-82. In Chinese.

Teng, C. I., Lotus Shyu, Y. I., & Chang, H. Y. (2007). Moderating effects of professional commitment on hospital nurses in Taiwan. *Journal of Professional Nursing*, 23(1), 47-54

Tett, R. P. & Meyer, J. P. (1993). Job Satisfaction, Organizational Commitment, Turnover Intention, and Turnover: Path Analyses Based on Meta-analytical Findings, 46(2), 259-293.

Thom, D. H., Bloch, D. A., & Segal, E. S. (1999). An intervention to increase patients' trust in their physicians. Stanford Trust Study Physician Group. *Academic Medicine Journal of the Association of American Medical Colleges*, 74(2), 195-198

Van der Feltz-Cornelis, C. M., Van Oppen, P., Van Marwijk, H. W. J., De Beurs, E., & Van Dyck, R. (2004). A patient-doctor relationship questionnaire (PDRQ-9) in primary care: development and psychometric evaluation. *General Hospital Psychiatry*, 26(2), 115-120.

Vandenberg, R. J. & Scarpello, V. (1994). A longitudinal assessment of the determinant relationship between employee commitments to the occupation and the organization. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 15(6), 535-547

Vecchio, R. P. (1985). Predicting employee turnover from leader-member exchange: a failure to replicate. *Academy of Management Journal*, 28(2), 478-485

Vecchio, R. P. & Norris, W. R. (1996). Predicting employee turnover from performance, satisfaction, and leader-member exchange. *Journal of Business & Psychology*, 11(1), 113-125

Wallace, J. E. & Lemaire, J. (2007). On physician well being-you'll get by with a little help from your friends. *Social Science & Medicine*, 64(12), 2565-2577

Wang, H. Q.& Wu, S. X. (2014). Bibliometric analysis on workplace violence in hospital. *China Occupational Medicine*(5), 535-539. In Chinese.

Wang, H., Law, K. S., Hackett, R. D., Wang, D., & Chen, Z. X. (2005). Leader-Member Exchange as a Mediator of the Relationship between Transformational Leadership and Followers' Performance and Organizational Citizenship Behavior. *Academy of Management Journal*, 48(3), 420-432

Wang, H., Niu, X. Y., & Kenneth, S. L. (2004). The multidimensional structure of leader-member exchange and its impact on job performance and situational performance. *Acta Psychologica Sinica*, 36(02), 179-185. In Chinese.

Wang, H. & Zhang, N. (2008). Status and analysis of job burnout of doctors. *China Journal of Health Psychology*, 16(4), 397-399. In Chinese.

Wang, J. B. (2007). An empirical study on the status quo of employees' occupational commitment: take the communications industry for example. Master Thesis, Chongqing University. In Chinese.

Wang, L., Tao, H., Ellenbecker, C. H., & Liu, X. (2012). Job satisfaction, occupational commitment and intent to stay among Chinese nurses: a cross-sectional questionnaire survey. *J Adv Nurs*, 68(3), 539-549. In Chinese.

Wang, R. & Wang, Z. L. (2015). Thinking on the phenomenon of violence against doctors in China. *Journal of Nanjing Medical University (Social Science Edition)*(01), 23-26. In Chinese.

Wang, S. Y. (2015). *The influence of physician-patient relationship and psychological capital on doctors' job burnout*. Master Thesis, Xinxiang Medical College. In Chinese.

Wang, S., Zhang, Y. G., & Xu, L. (2014). Survey results of the 5th national health service (3)- current situation of medical staff's practicing environment. *Chinese Journal of Health Informatics and Management*(4), 321-325. In Chinese.

Wang, W., Wu, Z. W., Yue, W. L., Qi Y, N., Zhou, J. H., Xiong, Y. W., et al. (2016). Research on the current situation of doctor-patient relationship in different levels of hospitals in Henan province and its influencing factors. *Chinese Health Service Management*, 33(01), 19-21. In Chinese.

Wang, X. J. & Wang, C. (2016). The characteristics, present situation and research prospect of doctor-patient trust relationship. *Journal of Nanjing Normal University* (*Social Science Edition*)(02), 102-109. In Chinese.

Wang, X. X. & Zhang, J. F. (2007). Review of researches of occupational commitment at home and abroad. *Advances in Psychological Science*, 15(03), 488-497. In Chinese.

Wang, Y. F., Zhang, R., Wu, L. L., Zheng, X. Q., & Lei, H. (2016). Survey of the current situation and influencing factors of doctor-patient relationship in Chengde city. *Chongqing Medicine*(09), 1277-1279. In Chinese.

Wang, Y. F. & Zhu, Y. (2006). Current situation and prospect of leader-member exchange theory. *Foreign Economies and Management*, 28(01), 30-38. In Chinese.

Wang, Y. M. (2016). Attention allocation of middle managers in hospitals: research on *leading factors and their impact on team performance*. Master thesis, University of Electronic Science and Technology of China. In Chinese.

Wang, Y. Q. & Ye, R. S. (2001). Turnover model of employees in high-tech enterprises. *Human Resources Development of China*(10), 19-21. In Chinese.

Wayne, S. J., Shore, L. M., Bommer, W. H., & Tetrick, L. E. (2002). The role of fair

treatment and rewards in perceptions of organizational support and leader-member exchange. J Appl Psychol, 87(3), 590-598

Wen, C. F., Lin, H. Y., Wang, Y., Li, E. C., He, X. Y., Zhang, X. Q., et al. (2015). Analysis of iatrogenic factors and ethical discussion under the background of tense doctor-patient relationship. *Chinese Medical Ethics*(01), 15-18. In Chinese.

Wen, J., Du, F. Y., Li, L. Q., & Lu, Z. X. (2016). Influencing factors of china's total health expenditure and empirical study. *Chinese General Practice*, 19(7), 824-827. In Chinese.

Wen, J. & Hou, P. P. (2018). Emotional intelligence and job satisfaction of the frontline staff of the hotel: mediating role of POS in two stages. *Nankai Business Review*(1), 146-158. In Chinese.

Weng, Q. &Xi. Y. M. (2010). Career growth and turnover intention: the mediating effect of occupational commitment and perceived opportunities. *Nankai Business Review*, 13(02), 119-131. In Chinese.

Wiener, Y. (1982). Commitment in organizations: A normative view. Academy of Management Review, 7(7), 418-428

Wo, X. X. (2013). *Research on the relationship between job delayed gratification, work engagement and occupational commitment of enterprise employees*. Master Thesis, Northeast Normal University. In Chinese.

Wolfgang, A. P. (1995). Job stress, coworker social support, and career commitment: A comparison of female and male pharmacists. *Journal of Social Behavior & Personality*, 10(6), 149-160

Wu, B., Xu, A. Q., Wang, X. M., Zhang, Q., & Zhao, F. (2017). Study on the effect of psychological capital of medical staff on job satisfaction and turnover intention. *Chinese Hospital Management*(12), 62-64. In Chinese.

Wu, K. (2009). Review of three employee turnover models. *Science & Technology Information* (31), 525-527. In Chinese.

Wu, M. L. (2003). SPSS Statistical Application Practice. Beijing: Science Press.

Xiao, G. R. & Zhao, Y. J. (2017). Ethical leadership and employee turnover intention: the mediating role of leader-member exchange. *Science of Science and Management of S*. & *T*, 38(3), 160-171. In Chinese.

Xiao, Y. (2015). Research on the influence of job embeddedness of post-80s knowledge workers on turnover intention. Doctorial Dissertation, Liaoning University. In Chinese.

Xie, L. L., Gong, Y. Z., & Zhang, Q. (2011). Survey on occupational psychology regarding the drain of rural teachers - Based on the analysis of the relationship between teachers' self esteem, occupational commitment and organizational citizenship behavior.

China Rural Survey(1), 60-72. In Chinese.

Xie, Q. H., Wang, Y. X., & He, J. (2015). Discussion on the degree of doctor-patient trust and its influencing factors. *Modern Hospital*, 15(11), 100-102. In Chinese.

Xiong, D. (2014). *Influence of emotional labor and job burnout of medical staff on doctor-patient relationship*. Master Thesis, Qufu Normal University.

Xu, J. (2014). Relationship between work stress and job burnout of the anesthesiologists in Shanghai hospitals: moderating effects of occupational commitment. Master Thesis, Central China Normal University. In Chinese.

Xu, S. T. & Zhang, J. H. (2017). Analysis of authors of doctor-patient relationship research in a span of ten years (2006-2015). *Chinese Medical Ethics*, 30(1), 84-86. In Chinese.

Xu, X. H., Zhang, Q. W., Lai, Y. H., Liu, J. R., Chen, W. M., et al. (2014). Influence of doctor-patient relationship and organizational commitment on the turnover intention of core medical talents: an empirical study of the third-level Grade A hospital in Guangdong. *China Hospital*(09), 22-24. In Chinese.

Xu, Z. J., Wang, J. J., & Qi, L. (2016). Dilemma and development trend of modern doctor-patient relationship. *Medicine and society*, 29(04), 50-52. In Chinese.

Xue, Y. X., Liang, L. B., Gao, L. J., Kang, Z., Li, Y., Song, W. J., et al. (2018). Literature research on the development of DPR measurement tools. *Chinese Hospital Management*, 38(02), 69-71. In Chinese.

Yan, L., Wu, D., Wu, D. Q., Zhang, M., Li, J., Wei, Z. Z., et al. (2015). Research on the current situation and influencing factors of nurses' occupational commitment in a third-level Grade A general hospital. *Chinese Nursing Management*, 15(12), 1436-1441. In Chinese.

Yang, H. (2011). The construction and assessment of the Chinese version of PDRQ/DDPRQ scale. Master thesis, Shanxi Medical University. In Chinese.

Yang, H. & Wang, H. Q. (2011). Assessment of the Reliability and Validity on the Chinese Edition of Doctor-Patient Relationship Scale PDRQ-15. *Chinese Medical Ethics*, 24(03), 350-353. In Chinese.

Yang, J. & Zhang, L. (2015). Relationship of Job Burnout and Turnover Intention of Township Hospital Doctors in a Country. *Chinese Medical Ethics*, 28(2), 279-283. In Chinese.

Yang, X. Z. (2012). *Research on the influence of media communication on doctorpatient relationship*. Research on the influence of media communication on doctorpatient relationship, Shanghai Jiao Tong University. In Chinese.

Yao, N. (2014). The job stress, job burnout, health conditions and personality traits of

medical staff. Master Thesis, Central South University. In Chinese.

Ye, S. S., Zhang, X. H., Shi, D., & Liang, W. J. (2016). Comparative study on health financing system between China and ASEAN countries. *Modern Hospital Management*, 14(4), 33-37. In Chinese.

Yi, H., Wang, Z. K., & Zhan, J. (2012). An Empirical Study on the influencing factors of Librarians' occupational commitment. *Library and Information Service*, 56(19), 64-68. In Chinese.

Yi, S. Z. (2013). *Research on the impact mechanism of organizational support and career success of new generation of highly educated employees*. Doctorial Dissertation, Southwestern University of Finance and Economics. In Chinese.

Yu, C. (2009). Relationship between organizational support, occupational commitment and career success of knowledge talents. *Soft Science*, 23(08), 107-109. In Chinese.

Yu, Q. Q. (2014). Leader-member exchange, organizational justice and employee job satisfaction - An empirical study of Chinese banking employees. *Journal of Southeast University (Philosophy and Social Science Edition)*, 16(z1), 37-42, 63. In Chinese.

Yu, Q. Q., Yin, W. Q., Huang, D. M., Sun, K., & Wei, Y. (2016). Study on the relationship between salary fairness and job satisfaction, turnover intention in public hospitals. *Chinese Health Resources*, 19(03), 199-202. In Chinese.

Yuan, N. (2015). Survey of the status quo of doctor-patient relationship and suggestions. Analysis and research on the data of patients' doctor-patient relationship in Deyang. *Chinese Health Service Management*, 32(08), 577-579. In Chinese.

Zeffane, R. M. (1994). Understanding Employee Turnover: The Need for a Contingency Approach. *International Journal of Manpower*, 15(9), 22

Zeng, C. K. (2012a). Empirical research on relationship between LMX and organizational citizenship behavior of knowledge workers. *Science Research Management*, 33(10), 114-120. In Chinese.

Zeng, C. K. (2012b). Influence of affective commitment on the relationship between LMX and employee turnover intention. *Management Review*, 24(11), 106-113. In Chinese.

Zeng, W. L., Ma, S. Z., & Gou, L. (2018). Development and effectiveness evaluation of the Chinese doctor-patient relationship scale. *China health quality management*, 25(6), 22-25. In Chinese.

Zeng, W. L., & Wang, Y. P. (2015). Review of medical staff turnover and its influencing factors. *Hospital Management Forum*(02), 48-52. In Chinese.

Zhang, L., Lin, Y. C., & Zhang, L. (2013). Job Insecurity and Emotional Exhaustion: The Mediating Effects of Emotional Labor. *Journal of Management* 

Science, 26(3), 1-8. In Chinese.

Zhang, M. (2014). Relationship between personality characteristics and occupational commitment among the students in Xinjiang police school. *Chinese Journal of Health Psychology*, 22(4), 545-547. In Chinese.

Zhang, P. C., Li, M. Z., Liu, W. X., & Peng, J. (2016). Scientific research cooperation and team knowledge creation: a network interaction model. *Scientific Research Management*(05), 51-59. In Chinese.

Zhang, R. J., Yin, P. F., & Wang, Y. Z. (2014). Empowerment leadership, leadermember exchange and their relationship from the perspective of gender. *Human Resources Development of China*(7), 25-29. In Chinese.

Zhang, R. Q. (2008). An empirical study of organizational commitment and occupational commitment of knowledge workers. Master Thesis, Nanjing University of Science and Technology. In Chinese.

Zhang, R., Meng, F. J., Lu, C. J., & Liu, X. H. (2012). Research on occupational commitment and job stress among nurses. *China Journal of Health Psychology*, 20(4), 546-549. In Chinese.

Zhang, W. R. (2015). Correlative study of sense of alienation, social support and occupational commitment among primary school teachers. Master thesis, Fujian Normal University. In Chinese.

Zhang, X. (2015). *Cross-level analysis of occupational commitment of doctors in China*. Master thesis, University of Electronic Science and Technology of China. In Chinese.

Zhang, Y., An, L. R., & Yang, C. M. (2012). Research status and prospect of leadermember exchange theory. *Enterprise Research*(08), 21-23. In Chinese.

Zhao, Y. S. & Li, M. (2012). The Research on the Relationship between the Job Burnout and Turnover Intention of Post 80s Knowledge Workers in Business——Perceived Organizational Support as moderator. *Shanghai Managent Science*, 34(3), 75-79. In Chinese.

Zhen, X. H. (2011). Analysis of influencing factors of knowledge worker turnover and countermeasures. *Science and Technology Management Research*, 31(20), 145-148. In Chinese.

Zheng, X. T., Zheng, X. S., & Liu, C. J. (2015). The influence of leader-member exchange and employee initiative on defensive silence in the context of prohibitive voice. *Chinese Journal of Management*, 12(5), 695. In Chinese.

Zhou, J. (2017). *Questionnaire data analysis: six types of analysis methods of unlocking SPPS* (first editioneded.). Beijing: Publishing House of Electronics Industry. . In Chinese.

Zhou, L. L., Zhang, W. F., & Zhao, S. M. (2011). Leader member exchange and its intermediary role and employee reticent behaviors – mediating effect of risk avoidance based on organizational trust. *Economic Management Journal*(11), 69-75. In Chinese.

Zhou, Q., Shi, J. Q., & Mo, S. J. (2016). Research on altruistic behavior and turnover intention of employees in technology enterprises based on LMX theory. *Science and Technology Management Research*, 36(01), 223-228. In Chinese.

Zhou, Z. X., Chen, X. Y., & Yang, T. W. (2012). Relationship between organizational citizenship behavior, job satisfaction and turnover intention of medical staffs. *Medicine and Society*, 25(09), 82-85. In Chinese.

Zhu, F. M. (2016). Review of China's medical and health system reform (1985-2015). *Chinese Health Economics*, 35(1), 5-9. In Chinese.

Zhu, Y. C. (2013). *Research on the status and influencing factors of job burnout among medical staff in tumor hospital*. Master Thesis, Soochow University. In Chinese.

Zuo, C. Z. (2015). Study of the influencing factors of doctor-patient relationship in Chongqing and Countermeasures. Master Thesis, Chongqing University. In Chinese.

## **Other References**

General Office of the State Council. (2015a). *Guiding Opinions on Pilot of the Comprehensive Reform in Urban Public Hospitals*. In Chinese.

General Office of the State Council. (2015b). *Outline of the Plan of the National Health Service System (2015 - 2020)*. In Chinese.

National Health And Family Commission, Ministry Of Human Resources Security, & Ministry Of Finance And Medicine. (2015). *Guiding opinions on strengthening performance evaluation of public health institutions*. In Chinese.

Statistical Information Center of the Ministry of Health, China. (2017). 2016 China Health Statistics Yearbook. In Chinese.

The Central Committee of the Communist Party of China& State Council. (2009). *Opinions of the CPC Central Committee and the State Council on Deepening the Reform of the Medical System*. In Chinese.

[This page is deliberately left blank.]

## **Appendix I: Questionaire**

# Questionnaire on doctors' feeling towards work in public hospitals in China (1)

Questionnaire No.:

Dear Mr/Mrs,

Thank you very much for your participation in the questionnaire survey on doctors' perception towards (DPR) and occupational commitment. The data collected on condition of anonymity will be kept strictly confidential and used only for academic research. Please rest reassured to answer all questions according to your experience and true feelings. There are no standard answers to all the questions in this questionnaire.Please check among the options representing your views.Thank you very much for your support and cooperation!

#### 1. Doctor-patient relationship

Totally Partially Partially Completely Item Disagree Agree disagree disagree agree agree 1. Patients trust that you will put their 2 5 1 3 4 6 treatment needs first. 2. Patients have confidence in your 1 2 3 4 5 6 treatment plan. 3. Patients are willing to follow your 1 2 3 4 5 6 treatment plan. 4. Patients trust that the physical 5 examinations you prescribe 1 2 3 4 6 are necessary.

Please tick among the options reflecting your actual feeling towards the doctorpatient relationship

5. You always tell patients about the risks potentially caused by treatment	1	2	3	4	5	6
plan.						
6. You always help patients and their families whole heartedly.	1	2	3	4	5	6
<ol> <li>You always provide patients with the best treatment plan after comparing alternatives.</li> </ol>	1	2	3	4	5	6
8. You are proud that your professional skills can help cure patients.	1	2	3	4	5	6
9. You are very happy to receive patients for return visits	1	2	3	4	5	6

## 2. Occupational commitment

Please tick among the options reflecting your actual feeling towards profession as

a doctor
----------

Item	Totally disagree	Disagree	Partially disagree	Partially agree	Agree	Completely agree
1. Working as a doctor makes me happy.	1	2	3	4	5	6
<ol> <li>I am proud of working in the medical field.</li> </ol>	1	2	3	4	5	6
3. I am glad to be a doctor.	1	2	3	4	5	6
4.I really identify with the profession as a doctor.	1	2	3	4	5	6
5. I am full of enthusiasm for the career as a doctor.	1	2	3	4	5	6
6. The profession as a doctor is very important to my self image.	1	2	3	4	5	6

#### 3. Basic information

1.Gender: 1)Male 2)Female

2. Age: \_\_\_\_\_ years old

3.Marital status: 1)married 2)Unmarried 3)Others (e.g.divorce)

4.Education background: 1) College or below 2)Bachelor3)Master 4)Doctor

5.Doctor type: 1 clinician 2 doctors in supporting departments 3 Others (e.g.administrative staff)

6.Professional title: 1)Primary2)Intermediate3)Vice senior4)Senior5)Ungraded

7.Post: 1) middle-level manager or above 2) General professional technician

8.Your department classification: ①Department of internal medicine (including emergency department) ②Department of surgery ③Department of medical technology
④Other medical institution (e.g. community health center)

9. Length of service: \_\_\_\_\_ years

10.Having worked in this hospital for \_\_\_\_\_ years

## Questionnaire on doctors' feeling towards work in public hospitals in China (2)

Questionnaire No.:

Dear Mr/Mrs,

Thank you very much for your participation in the questionnaire survey on doctors' perception towards LMX and turnover intention. The data collected on condition of anonymity will be kept strictly confidential and used only for academic research. Please rest reassured to answer all questions according to your experience and true feelings. There are no standard answers to all the questions in this questionnaire.Please check among the options representing your views.Thank you very much for your support and cooperation!

#### 1. Memeber-leader Exchannge

Please check among the options reflecting your relationship with your immediate leaders.

Item	Totally disagree	Disagree	Partially disagree	Partially agree	Agree	Completelya gree
1.I am fully aware whether my leader is satisfied with my work performance.	1	2	3	4	5	6
<ol> <li>I think my leader knows a lot about my work problems and needs.</li> </ol>	1	2	3	4	5	6
3.I think my leader knows much about my potential.	1	2	3	4	5	6
4. No matter how powerful my leader is, he will try his best to help me solve the major problems in my work.	. 1	2	3	4	5	6
5. No matter how powerful my leader is, he will help me	1	2	3	4	5	6

overcome difficulties in work at expense of his own interests.						
<ol> <li>I trust my leader very much.</li> <li>Even if he is absent, I will defend the decisions he has made.</li> </ol>	1	2	3	4	5	6
7. I have maintained a good relationship with my leadership.	1	2	3	4	5	6

#### 2. Turnover intention

Please score the following statements using the scale of 1 to 6 to express your feelings towards TI.

Item	Totally disagree Disagree d		Partially disagree	Partially agree	Agree	Completely agree	
1 I have the idea of leaving the hospital	1	2	3	4	5	6	
2.If possible, I want to resignimmediately.	1	2	3	4	5	6	
3.I am planning to resign in the next six months.	1	2	3	4	5	6	
4.I am actively looking for another job.	1	2	3	4	5	6	

#### 3. Basic information

1. Your position: 1) middle-level manager or above 2) General professional technician

2. Your department classification: 1 Department of internal medicine (including

emergency department)<sup>(2)</sup>Department of surgery<sup>(3)</sup>Department of medical technology

④Other medical institutions (e.g. community health center)

[This page is deliberately left blank.]

# **Appendix II: Figures & Tables**

## **List of Figure**



Figure 1 LMX constructs based on CFA anlaysis



Figure 2 LMX constructs based on CFA anlaysis after model modification



Figure 3 OC constructs based on CFA anlaysis



Figure 4 OC constructs based on CFA anlaysis after model modification



Figure 5 TI constructs based on CFA anlaysis



Figure 6 TI constructs based on CFA anlaysis (after model modification)

## List of table

		Table I LI	MX scale			
Item	Totally disagree	Disagree	Partially disagree	Partially agree	Agree	ompletelyagr ee
LMX1.I am fully aware whether my leader is satisfied with my work performance.	1	2	3	4	5	6
LMX 2. I think my leader knows a lot about my work problems and needs.	1	2	3	4	5	6
LMX 3.I think my leader knows much about my potential.	1	2	3	4	5	6
LMX 4. No matter how powerful my leader is, he will try his best to help me solve the major problems in my work.	1	2	3	4	5	6
LMX 5.No matter how powerful my leader is, he will help me overcome difficulties in work at expense of his own interests.	1	2	3	4	5	6
LMX 6. I trust my leader very much. Even if he is absent, I will defend the decisions he has made.	1	2	3	4	5	6
LMX 7. I have maintained a good relationship with my leadership.	1	2	3	4	5	6

Table 1 LMX scale

	1 40		scale			
Itom	Totally	Disagr	Partially	Partiall	A 67700	Completelvegree
Item	disagree	ee	disagree	y agree	Agree	Completelyagree
OC1. Working as a doctor makes me happy.	1	2	3	4	5	6
OC2. I am proud of working in the medical field.	1	2	3	4	5	6
OC3. I'm glad to be a doctor.	1	2	3	4	5	6
OC4. I really identify with the profession as a doctor.	1	2	3	4	5	6
OC5. I am full of enthusiasm for the career as a doctor.	1	2	3	4	5	6
OC6. The profession as a doctor						
is very important to my self image.	1	2	3	4	5	6

Table 2 OC scale

Table 3 TI scale

Itom	Totally disagram	Diaganaa	Partially	Partially	Agroo	Completely
nem	Totally disagree	Disagree	disagree	agree	Agree	agree
TI1. I have the idea of leaving the hospital	; 1	2	3	4	5	6
TI2. If possible, I want to resignimmediately.	1	2	3	4	5	6
TI3. I am planning to resign in the next six months.	1	2	3	4	5	6
TI4. I am actively looking for another job.	1	2	3	4	5	6

KMO test b	.847	
	Approximate chi-square $\chi^2$	1964.955
Bartlett test	df	36
	Sig.	.000

	Table 5 Proportion of variance explained based on DPR scale								
Component	;	Initial	eigenvalue	Ех	stracted sur	n of square	-	Rotated sum	of square loading
					loading				
	Total V	ariance %	Cumulative %	Total	Variance %	Cumulative %	Total	Variance %	Cumulative %
1	4.524	50.271	50.271	4.524	50.271	50.271	3.197	35.526	35.526
2	1.781	19.784	70.054	1.781	19.784	70.054	3.108	34.528	70.054
3	.707	7.861	77.915						
4	.468	5.195	83.110						
5	.410	4.557	87.667						
6	.389	4.319	91.986						
7	.293	3.258	95.244						
8	.264	2.939	98.183						
9	.164	1.817	100.000						

Table 4 KMO, Bartlett test based on DPR scale

Extracted method: Principal Component Analysis

Table 6 KMO	, Bartlett test bas	sed on LMX scale
-------------	---------------------	------------------

KMO test based of	KMO test based on sufficient samples		
Bartlett test	Approximate chi- square $\chi^2$ df	1760.660 21	
	Sig.	.000	

Component		Initial eigenv	alue	Ex	tracted sum of squar	e loading
	Total	Variance %	Cumulative	Total	Variance %	Cumulative %
			%			
1	4.679	66.845	66.845	4.679	66.845	66.845
2	.646	9.222	76.067			
3	.538	7.685	83.752			
4	.387	5.528	89.281			
5	.313	4.468	93.749			
6	.237	3.382	97.131			
7	.201	2.869	100.000			

Table 7 Proportion of variance explained based on LMX scale

Extracted method: Principal Component Analysis

Table 6 CITC and renability analysis based on Livix scale					
Item	Moon	Variance		Cronbach' s a	
	if Item Deleted	If Item	(CITC)	if Item (	Cronbach's α
		Deleted		Deleted	
LMX1	14.21	7.210	.727	.868	
LMX2	14.35	7.061	.744	.861	000
LMX3	14.39	6.691	.846	.824	.009
LMX5	14.57	6.446	.723	.874	

#### Table 8 CITC and reliability analysis based on LMX scale

Table 9 KMO	Bartlett test	based of	n OC scale
-------------	---------------	----------	------------

KMO test based	KMO test based on sufficient samples		
	Approximate chi-	2163.792	
Doutlatt test	square $\chi^2$		
Darnen test	df	15	
	Sig.	.000	

Component		Initial eiger	ivalue	Extr	acted sum of squ	are loading
	Total	Variance %	Cumulative %	Total	Variance %	Cumulative %
1	4.722	78.695	78.695	4.722	78.695	78.695
2	.452	7.531	86.226			
3	.295	4.920	91.146			
4	.229	3.811	94.957			
5	.174	2.894	97.851			
6	.129	2.149	100.000			

Table 10 Proportion of variance explained based on OC scale

Table 11 CITC and reliability analysis based on OC scale

	Mean	Variance	C	Cronbach's α		
Item	if Item	if Item	(CITC)	if Item	Cronbach' s	α
	Deleted	Deleted		Deleted		
OC1	15.18	6.417	.778	.895		
OC4	14.96	6.901	.800	.886	012	
OC5	14.98	6.673	.854	.867	.912	
OC6	14.97	6.936	.774	.894		

KMO test based or	KMO test based on sufficient samples		
	Approximate chi-	1650.209	
Doutlatt tost	square $\chi^2$		
Dartieu test	df	3	
	Sig.	.000	

Component Initial eigenvalue		Ext	Extracted sum of square loading			
	Total	Variance %	Cumulative %	Total	Variance %	Cumulativ %
1	3.447	86.168	86.168	3.447	86.168	86.168
2	.327	8.182	94.349			
3	.152	3.803	98.152			
4	.074	1.848	100.000			

Table 13 Proportion of variance explained based on DPR scale

Table 14 CITC and reliability analysis based on TI scale

	Mean	Variance		Cronbach's α		
]	Item	if Item	if Item	(CII	if Item	Cronbach' s a
		Deleted	Deleted	C)	Deleted	
	TI2	3.19	2.294	.787	.906	
	TI3	3.41	2.969	.893	.848	.917
	TI4	3.41	2.890	.881	.850	

	Min	Max	Mean	STD	ske	ewness	kurt	osis
	value	value				Std		Std
DPR1	1	6	4.96	.920	-1.069	.125	1.851	.249
DPR2	1	6	4.95	.849	916	.125	1.420	.249
DPR3	1	6	4.82	.878	563	.125	.392	.249
DPR6	3	6	5.48	.626	917	.125	.430	.249
DPR7	3	6	5.52	.574	802	.125	.124	.249
DPR8	3	6	5.47	.659	962	.125	.274	.249
DPR9	2	6	5.43	.663	-1.01	.125	1.328	.249
LMX1	1	6	4.96	.937	-1.240	.125	2.095	.249
LMX2	1	6	4.82	.954	825	.125	1.050	.249
LMX3	1	6	4.78	.949	672	.125	.471	.249
LMX5	1	6	4.61	1.109	632	.125	.019	.249
TI2	1	6	1.81	1.043	1.734	.125	3.190	.249
TI3	1	6	1.60	.757	1.770	.125	5.361	.249
TI4	1	6	1.60	.788	1.922	.125	5.608	.249
OC1	1	6	4.85	1.044	-1.174	.125	1.706	.249
OC4	1	6	5.07	.922	-1.012	.125	1.252	.249
OC5	1	6	5.05	.928	-1.139	.125	1.869	.249
OC6	1	6	5.06	.936	-1.181	.125	1.802	.249
DPR Mean	2.86	6.00	5.23	.53885	498	.125	.424	.249
LMX Mean	2.00	6.00	4.79	.85679	470	.125	.174	.249
OC Mean	1.25	6.00	5.01	.85240	-1.075	.125	1.788	.249
11 Mean	1.00	0.00	1.0/	.80/0/	1.032	.123	3.802	.249

Table 15 Descriptive statistical analysis of measured items